Jason S. Brookner Texas Bar No. 24033684 Emily F. Shanks Texas Bar No. 24110350

GRAY REED

1601 Elm Street, Suite 4600

Dallas, TX 75201

Telephone: (214) 954-4135 Facsimile: (214) 953-1332

Email: jbrookner@grayreed.com

eshanks@grayreed.com

Kizzy L. Jarashow (pro hac vice)

GOODWIN PROCTER LLP

The New York Times Building

620 Eighth Avenue New York, NY 10018 Telephone: (212) 813-8800

Email: KJarashow@goodwinlaw.com

-and-

David R. Chen (pro hac vice)
GOODWIN PROCTER LLP

520 Broadway Suite #500 Santa Monica, CA 90401 Telephone: (424) 252-6400

Email: davidchen@goodwinlaw.com

Counsel to EIT Pharma, Inc., formerly known as Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc.

IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS DALLAS DIVISION

In re:)	Chapter 11
EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC., et al. ¹)	Case No. 24-80040 (SGJ)
Debtors.)	(Jointly Administered)

NOTICE OF FILING OF CORRECTED EXHIBIT TO EIT PHARMA, INC.'S WITNESS AND EXHIBIT LIST FOR APRIL 15, 2025, HEARING ON EMERGENCY MOTION TO CONFIRM TERMS OF LONAFARNIB/LAMBDA SALE ORDER

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT on April 11, 2025, EIT Pharma, Inc., formerly known as Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc., ("EIT") filed its Witness and Exhibit List for April 15, 2025, Hearing on Emergency Motion to Confirm Terms of Lonafarnib/Lambda Sale Order at Docket No. 808 (the "Witness and Exhibit List").

24800402504140000000000002

¹ The Debtors in these chapter 11 cases, together with the last four digits of each Debtor's federal tax identification number, are: Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc. (1591); EBPI Merger Inc. (9986); EB Pharma LLC (8352); Eiger BioPharmaceuticals Europe Limited (N/A); and EigerBio Europe Limited (N/A). The Debtors' service address is 2155 Park Boulevard, Palo Alto, California 94306.

PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE THAT Exhibit 5 to EIT's Witness and Exhibit

List was incomplete and therefore, EIT hereby files the attached corrected copy of Exhibit 5 to replace the original Exhibit 5 filed at Docket No. 808-5.

Respectfully submitted this 14th day of April 2025.

GRAY REED

By: /s/ Jason S. Brookner

Jason S. Brookner Texas Bar No. 24033684

Emily F. Shanks Texas Bar No. 24110350

1601 Elm Street, Suite 4600

Dallas, Texas 75201

Telephone: (214) 954-4135 Facsimile: (214) 953-1332

jbrookner@grayreed.com Email:

eshanks@grayreed.com

- and -

GOODWIN PROCTER LLP

Kizzy L. Jarashow (pro hac vice) The New York Times Building 620 Eighth Avenue New York, NY 10018 Telephone: (212) 813-8800

kjarashow@goodwinlaw.com Email:

- and -

GOODWIN PROCTER LLP

David R. Chen (pro hac vice) 520 Broadway Suite #500 Santa Monica, CA 90401

Telephone: (424) 252-6400

Email: davidchen@goodwinlaw.com

Counsel to EIT Pharma, Inc., formerly known as Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc.

Certificate of Service

The undersigned hereby certifies that on the 14th day of April, 2025, he caused a true and correct copy of the foregoing document to be served via the Court's CM/ECF system.

/s/ Jason S. Brookner

Jason S. Brookner

Execution Version

EIT's **EXHIBIT 5**

LONAFARNIB ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and between

EIGER INNOTHERAPEUTICS, INC., as Purchaser,

and

EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC., as Seller

Dated as of August 1, 2024

Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1.	DEFINED TERMS	1
1.1	Defined Terms	1
1.2	Other Definitional and Interpretive Matters	13
ARTICLE 2.	THE PURCHASE AND SALE; CLOSING	15
2.1	Purchase and Sale	15
2.2	Excluded Assets	17
2.3	Assumption of Liabilities	18
2.4	Excluded Liabilities	19
2.5	Excluded Contracts	19
2.6	Nontransferable Assets and Liabilities	19
2.7	Closing	19
2.8	Closing Deliveries of the Parties	
2.9	Purchase Price; Assumed Liabilities; Deposits	
2.10	Transfer Taxes	
2.11	Allocation of Purchase Price	
2.12	Escrow Accounts	22
2.13	Tax Withholding	
ARTICLE 3.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SELLER	
3.1	Organization, Good Standing and Other Matters	22
3.2	Authority and Enforceability	
3.3	No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents	
3.4	Compliance With Laws	
3.5	Permits	24
3.6	Litigation	24
3.7	Real Property	24
3.8	Assigned Contracts	24
3.9	Financial Statements	24
3.10	Absence of Material Developments.	24
3.11	Customers and Suppliers.	24
3.12	Intellectual Property	24
3.13	Taxes	25
3.14	Product Liability	25
3.15	Product Warranties; Product Return	25
3.16	Brokers and Finders	26
3.17	Virology Studies	26
3.18	No Other Representations or Warranties	
ARTICLE 4.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER	
4.1	Organization, Good Standing and Other Matters	
4.2	Authority and Enforceability	
4.3	No Conflict: Required Filings and Consents	
4.4	Financing	
4.5	Solvency	
4.6	Litigation	
4.7	Brokers and Finders	
4.8	Non-Reliance of Purchaser; No Other Representations and Warranties	
4.9	No Other Representations or Warranties	
ARTICLE 5.	BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS	
5.1	Competing Transaction	
5.2	Bankruptcy Court Filings	29

5.3	Assumption of Assigned Contracts	30
5.4	Disputed Contracts.	31
5.5	Previously Unknown and Previously Excluded Contracts	31
ARTICLE 6.	PRE-CLOSING COVENANTS	
6.1	Conduct of Business	32
6.2	Access to Information; Confidentiality	
6.3	Efforts to Consummate	
6.4	Notices and Consents	35
6.5	Regulatory Matters	
6.6	Public Announcements	
6.7	Update of Schedules; Knowledge of Breach	36
ARTICLE 7.	POST-CLOSING COVENANTS	36
7.1	Access to Information; Books and Records	36
7.2	Post-Closing Receipt and Possession of Assets	
7.3	Tax Matters	
7.4	Wrong Pockets.	
7.5	Purchased Intellectual Property and Purchased Product Information	
ARTICLE 8.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	
8.1	Conditions to Each Party's Obligation	
8.2	Conditions to Obligations of Purchaser	
8.3	Conditions to Obligations of the Seller	
8.4	Waiver of Condition; Frustration of Conditions	
8.5	Delivery of a Notice of Readiness to Close	44
ARTICLE 9.	TERMINATION	
9.1	Events of Termination	44
9.2	Effect of Termination	45
9.3	Termination Fee and Expense Reimbursement	46
ARTICLE 10.	GENERAL PROVISIONS	
10.1	Survival of Representations, Warranties and Covenants	47
10.2	Entire Agreement	
10.3	Amendment; No Waiver	47
10.4	Severability; Specific Versus General Provisions	47
10.5	Expenses and Obligations	48
10.6	Notices	48
10.7	Counterparts	49
10.8	Governing Law	49
10.9	Submission to Jurisdiction; Consent to Service of Process	49
10.10	Waiver of Jury Trial	49
10.11	Rights Cumulative	50
10.12	Assignment	
10.13	Specific Enforcement; Remedies	
10.14	Third-Party Beneficiaries	
10.15	No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers and Owners	
10.16	General Release	
10.17	Legal Representation	52

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 4 of 115

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A Form of Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement

Exhibit B Escrow Agreement

Exhibit C Form of Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULES	
Schedule 1.1(a)	Permitted Liens
Schedule 2.1(a)	Assigned Contracts
Schedule 2.1(c)	Transferred Regulatory Information
Schedule 2.1(h)	Raw Materials and Inventory
Schedule 2.11(a)	Preliminary Allocation Schedule
Schedule 3.3	Seller Conflict; Required Filings and Consents
Schedule 3.10	Absence of Material Developments
Schedule 3.11	Customers and Suppliers
Schedule 3.12(a)	Intellectual Property Registrations
Schedule 3.12(b)	Intellectual Property Agreements
Schedule 3 14	Product Liability

Schedule 3.14 Product Liability

Schedule 3.18 Inventory Locations and Storage Contracts

Schedule 4.3 Purchaser Conflict; Required Filings and Consents

Schedule 6.1 Conduct of Business Schedule 6.4 Notices and Consents Schedule 7.6 Transition Activities

Schedule 7.10(d)(1) Pharmacovigilance Services Prior to Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date Schedule 7.10(d)(2) Pharmacovigilance Services After Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date

Schedule 7.15 Cross-Over Contracts

LONAFARNIB ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS LONAFARNIB ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of August 1, 2024 (the "Agreement Date") is entered into by and between Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Purchaser") and Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Seller").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, on April 1, 2024 (the "Petition Date") the Seller and certain of its Affiliates filed voluntary petitions for relief under chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code (the "Bankruptcy Code") in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Northern District of Texas (the "Bankruptcy Court"), thereby commencing Chapter 11 cases (collectively, the "Bankruptcy Cases");

WHEREAS, the Seller is a debtor-in-possession under the Bankruptcy Code and manages its properties and assets pursuant to Sections 1107(a) and 1108 of the Bankruptcy Code;

WHEREAS, the Seller is engaged in the Business and owns, directly or indirectly, all of the Transferred Assets;

WHEREAS, the Seller desires to sell (or cause to be sold) to Purchaser, and Purchaser desires to purchase from the Seller, all of the Transferred Assets Free and Clear, and the Seller desires Purchaser to assume, and Purchaser desires to assume from the Seller, all of the Assumed Liabilities, in each case upon the terms and subject to the conditions hereof, pursuant to a Sale Order and Sections 105(a), 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and Rules 6004 and 6006 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure;

WHEREAS, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Related Documents are subject to approval by the Bankruptcy Court and will only be consummated pursuant, among other things, to the Sale Order to be entered in the Bankruptcy Cases; and

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, Purchaser shall deposit (or cause to be deposited) an aggregate amount equal to the Deposit Escrow Amount into an escrow account (the "Deposit Escrow Account") to be established and maintained by Escrow Agent pursuant to the Escrow Agreement.

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the premises and the mutual representations, warranties, covenants, agreements and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. DEFINED TERMS

- 1.1 **Defined Terms**. The following terms shall have the following meanings in this Agreement:
- "Action" means any action, proceeding, arbitration or litigation (whether civil, criminal or administrative) commenced, brought, conducted or heard by or before any Governmental Authority or arbitrator.
 - "AEs" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.10(a).
- "Affiliate" of any particular Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by or under common control with such particular Person. For purposes of this Agreement, the direct or indirect ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding voting securities of a Person, or the right to receive fifty percent (50%) or more of the profits or earnings of a Person shall be deemed to constitute control. Such other relationship as in fact results in actual control over the management, business and affairs of a Person shall also be deemed to constitute control.

"Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

- "Agreement Date" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- "Allocation Schedule" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.11(a).
- "Alternate Transaction" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(b).
- "Applicable Law" means, with respect to any Person, any federal, provincial, state, local law, ordinance, principle of common law, code, regulation or statute applicable to such Person or such Person's subsidiaries or to any of their respective securities, assets, properties or businesses.
- "Asset Taxes" means any Taxes with respect to the ownership or operation of the Transferred Assets other than (a) Taxes based on net or gross income, and (b) Transfer Taxes.
 - "Assigned Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(a).
 - "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.
 - "Assumption Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(a).
 - "Attorney-Client Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.17.
 - "Auction" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(h).
 - "Avexitide Buyer" means Amylyx Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
- "Avoidance Actions" means any and all avoidance, recovery, subordination, or other claims, actions, rights, or remedies that may be brought by or on behalf of the Seller or its estate or other authorized parties in interest under the Bankruptcy Code or applicable non-bankruptcy law, including, but not limited to, actions or remedies under sections 510, 542, 543, 544, 545, and 547 through and including 553 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- "Back-Up Bid" means the second highest or otherwise best bid if the successful bidder fails to consummate its bid in accordance with the Bid Procedures.
- "Back-up Termination Date" means the first to occur of (a) thirty (30) days after the entry of the Sale Order, (b) consummation of the Transactions with the winning bidder at the Auction, and (c) October 1, 2024.
 - "Bankruptcy Cases" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Bankruptcy Code" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Bankruptcy Court" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Base Price" means \$5,200,000.
- "Bid Procedures" means those certain bidding procedures for the sale of the Seller's assets approved by the Bankruptcy Court as filed at Docket No. 119.
- "Bid Procedures Order" means that certain Order entered by the Bankruptcy Court at Docket No. 94 approving the Bid Procedures.
- "Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement" means the bill of sale and assignment and assumption agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between the Seller and Purchaser, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A and acceptable to Purchaser.
 - "Biorasi Contract" means any Contract with Biorasi LLC.
- "BMS License Agreement" means that certain License Agreement, dated April 20, 2016, between the Seller and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company.

- "Business" means the business as presently conducted of the Seller Group related to the Development, Manufacture, and Commercialization of Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field in the Territory.
- "Business Books and Records" means the records and files relating to any Licensed Product in any field (including the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field) in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level) as of the Closing Date or at any time thereafter, including without limitation (i) supplier and vendor lists, (ii) promotional materials, and (iii) other business records required to be transferred to Purchaser under Applicable Law. For clarity, Business Books and Records shall exclude Regulatory Information and Data.
- "Business Day" means any day other than (a) a Saturday, Sunday or federal holiday or (b) a day on which commercial banks in San Francisco, California are authorized or required to be closed.
- "Business Intellectual Property" means all Owned Intellectual Property Assets together with all other Intellectual Property used in, held for use in, or necessary for the conduct of the Business.
 - "Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7.
 - "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or any successor law.
 - "Commercialization" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.
 - "Competing Bid" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means that certain Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of April 4, 2024, by and between the Seller and Purchaser.
 - "Consent" means any consent, approval, authorization, waiver or license.
- "Contract" means any written agreement, mortgage, indenture, lease (whether for real or personal property), contract or subcontract.
 - "Contracts List" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(a).
 - "Contracting Parties" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.15.
- "Cross-Over Contract Benefited Party" means, with respect to any Cross-Over Contract, the Zokinvy Buyer, the Avexitide Buyer, and/or the Lambda Buyer, as applicable, that benefits, or whose products purchased from Seller or any of its Affiliates benefit, from such Cross-Over Contract.
 - "Cross-Over Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.15.
- "Cure Amounts" means any and all costs, expenses or actions with respect to defaults existing as of the Petition Date that Purchaser or the Seller, as applicable, are required to pay or perform to assume any of the Assigned Contracts pursuant to section 365(b)(1)(A) and (B) of the Bankruptcy Code or as otherwise agreed between Purchaser or the Seller, as applicable, and the counterparty to an Assigned Contract.
- "Data" means (a) any and all clinical, preclinical, non-clinical, toxicology, chemistry, biology, animal, CMC, safety, and other data, databases, information, batch records, laboratory records, and all other data and information, and (b) any and all global and country safety databases, in each case (a) and (b) that relate to any Licensed Compound or Licensed Product in any field (including the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field), any other Transferred Asset, or any Assumed Liability that is in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the

Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level) as of the Closing Date or at any time thereafter.

- "Deposit Escrow Account" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Deposit Escrow Amount" means \$260,000.
- "Designation Deadline" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(b).
- "Determined Cure Amounts" means all Cure Amounts for Assigned Contracts, as determined by a final order of the Bankruptcy Court.
 - "Development" or "Develop" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.
 - "Disputed Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.4.
 - "Disputed Contract Order" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.4.
- "Enforceability Exceptions" means applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, receivership and similar Applicable Laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and general equitable principles.
- "Environmental Laws" means any Applicable Law relating to pollution or protection of the environment or worker health and safety (in respect of exposure to Hazardous Substances), including such Applicable Laws relating to the use, treatment, storage, disposal, Release or transportation of Hazardous Substances.
 - "Escrow Agent" means Kurtzman Carson Consultants LLC.
- "Escrow Agreement" means the escrow agreement by and between the Seller and the Escrow Agent attached hereto as Exhibit B.
 - "Excluded Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.
- "Excluded Books and Records" means the following originals and copies of those books and records, documents, data and information (in whatever form maintained) of the Seller Group and the Business: (i) all corporate minute books (and other similar corporate records) and stock records of the Seller Group, (ii) any books and records relating to the Excluded Assets or (iii) any books, records or other materials that any member of the Seller Group (x) is required by Applicable Law to retain (copies of which, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, will be made available to Purchaser upon Purchaser's reasonable request), (y) reasonably believes is necessary to enable it to prepare and/or file Tax Returns (copies of which will be made available to Purchaser upon Purchaser's reasonable request) or (z) are prohibited by Applicable Law from delivering to Purchaser.
 - "Excluded Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5.
 - "Excluded Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.
- "Existing Manufacturing Contract" means any Assigned Contract under which the Seller or any of its Affiliates Manufactured or has Manufactured any Licensed Compounds or Lonafarnib Antiviral Products, as identified on Schedule 2.1(a).
 - "Existing Manufacturing Contract Interim Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.11(a).
- "Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date" means, with respect to an Existing Manufacturing Contract, the date that is the earlier to occur of (a) November 3, 2024, (b) the date that the Zokinvy Buyer obtains a new agreement for substantially the same services as those provided to Seller by the counterparty under such Existing Manufacturing Contract prior to May 3, 2024, and (c) the date

Purchaser and the Zokinvy Buyer agree to arrangements for the supply of Licensed Progeria Product under the Existing Manufacturing Contracts following the assignment thereof to Purchaser.

- "Expense Reimbursement" means the reimbursement by the Seller of Purchaser's actual and reasonable out-of-pocket legal, accounting, and other third-party advisory or service costs and expenses incurred in connection with the Transactions, as evidenced by invoice(s) provided to the Seller, on the terms and subject to the conditions of Section 9.3.
 - "FDA" means the United States Food and Drug Administration.
- "FD&C Act" means the United States Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, as amended, and any rules, regulations, and requirements promulgated thereunder.
 - "Field" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.
- "Final Order" means an Order, judgment or other decree of the Bankruptcy Court or any other Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction that has not been reversed, vacated, modified or amended, is not stayed and remains in full force and effect; provided that such Order shall be considered a Final Order only after the time period for third parties seeking appeal has expired without the filing of any appeal or motion for reconsideration.
- "Free and Clear" means free and clear of all Liens and Excluded Liabilities (other than the Permitted Liens and the Assumed Liabilities) to the maximum extent permitted by Section 363(f) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- "GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as of the Agreement Date.
- "General Business Books and Records" means, excluding Transferred Business Books and Records and Business Books and Records that exclusively relate to the Licensed Progeria Product, any and all Business Books and Records that relate to any Licensed Product.
- "General Licensed Product Data" means, excluding Transferred Data and Licensed Progeria Product Data, any and all Data that relate to any Licensed Product.
- "General Licensed Product Regulatory Information" means, excluding Transferred Regulatory Information and Licensed Progeria Product Regulatory Information, any and all Regulatory Information that relate to any Licensed Product.
- "Global Safety Databases" means the databases established and owned or controlled (including via license) by Seller or any of its Affiliates, including such databases that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level) that contain the totality of all current and historic safety data and information with respect to the Licensed Product, including AEs, received, collected, used, held for use by or on behalf of Seller or its Affiliates or the Zokinvy Buyer or its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on its or their behalf, directly or indirectly, at any level), or pursuant to the Merck License Agreement or Merck Pharmacovigilance Agreement for drug surveillance, pharmacovigilance, and regulatory safety reporting purposes, including the global safety database that is the central repository of all such safety data and information worldwide and any and all local or territory databases of such safety data and information with respect to a particular country, region, jurisdiction, or territory.
- "Global Safety Database Contracts" means any and all Contracts by and between Seller or any of its Affiliates and a Third Party service provider under which any part of the Global Safety Databases is stored or administered, including the Contracts identified as Global Safety Database Contracts on Schedule 7.15.

- "Goods" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.14.
- "Governmental Authority" means any domestic or foreign national, provincial, state, multi-state or municipal or other local government, any subdivision, agency, commission or authority thereof, any court (including the Bankruptcy Court), tribunal, or any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any regulatory or taxing authority thereunder (including the IRS and the FDA).
- "Hazardous Substances" means any substances, materials or wastes which are defined as or included in the definition of "hazardous substances", "hazardous wastes", "hazardous materials", "toxic substances", "pollutants" or "contaminants" under any Environmental Law, including any petroleum or refined petroleum products, radioactive materials, friable asbestos or polychlorinated biphenyls.
- "IND" means (i) an Investigational New Drug application filed with the FDA in accordance with the FD&C Act, and (ii) any of its foreign equivalents as filed with the applicable Regulatory Authorities in other countries or regulatory jurisdictions in the world, as applicable, in each case ((i) and (ii)), including all supplements, amendments, variations, extensions, and renewals thereof that may be filed with respect to the foregoing.
- "Intellectual Property" means any and all intellectual property and proprietary rights in any jurisdiction throughout the world, including rights arising from the following: (i) patents and patent applications, design rights, industrial design registrations and applications therefor, divisions, continuations, continuations-in-part, reissues, substitutes, renewals, registrations, confirmations, reexaminations, extensions and any provisional applications, and any foreign or international equivalent of any of the foregoing; (ii) trademarks (whether registered, unregistered or applied for), service marks, trade dress, service names, trade names, brand names, product names, slogans, logos, business names, corporate names, and other source or business identifiers, all registrations and applications for registration thereof, and, in each case, together with all of the goodwill associated therewith; (iii) works of authorship, copyrights and all registrations and applications for registration thereof; (iv) trade secrets and Know-How; (v) rights in formulae, methods, techniques, processes, assembly procedures, software, software code (in any form, including source code and executable or object code), subroutines, test results, test vectors, user interfaces, protocols, schematics, specifications, drawings, prototypes, molds and models, and other forms of technology (whether or not embodied in any tangible form and including all tangible embodiments of the foregoing), and (vi) social media accounts, social media identifiers, internet domain name registrations.
- "Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement" means the assignment agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between the Seller and Purchaser, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C and acceptable to Purchaser.
- "Intellectual Property Registrations" means, as to any Owned Intellectual Property Assets, any issuance, registration, application or other filing by, to or with any Governmental Authority or authorized private registrar in any jurisdiction, including domain names, registered trademarks and copyrights, issued and reissued patents and pending applications for any of the foregoing.
 - "Inventory" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(h).
- "IQVIA Contract" means any Contract with IQVIA Biotech LLC, IQVIA Clinical AB, IQVIA RDS INC., or Novella Clinical LLC, or any of their Affiliates.
 - "IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.
 - "Joint Ownership Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.13.
- "Know-How" means all technical, scientific, manufacturing, and other know-how and information, trade secrets, knowledge, technology, means, methods, processes, practices, formulae, instructions, skills, techniques, procedures, experiences, ideas, technical assistance, designs, drawings, assembly procedures, computer programs, apparatuses, specifications, data, results and other material, including: biological, chemical, pharmacological, toxicological, pharmaceutical, physical and analytical, pre-clinical, clinical,

safety, manufacturing and quality control data and information, including study designs and protocols; assays; stability reports, production records, test methods, certificates of analyses, development reports, quality and technical agreements, and supplier audit reports and biological methodology; in each case (whether or not confidential, proprietary, patented or patentable) in written, electronic or any other tangible or intangible form now known or hereafter developed.

"Knowledge" means (a) with regard to the Seller, the actual knowledge, without any implication of verification or investigation concerning such knowledge, of Seller's chief executive officer, chief financial officer, and general counsel, in each case as of the Agreement Date (or, with respect to a certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement, as of the date of delivery of such certificate) and (b) with regard to Purchaser, the actual knowledge, without any implication of verification or investigation concerning such knowledge, of Purchaser's chief executive officer as of the Agreement Date (or, with respect to a certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement, as of the date of delivery of such certificate).

"Lambda Buyer" means the purchaser of the Seller assets associated with any "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement.

"Law Firm" means Sidley Austin LLP and its successors.

"Letter of Authorization" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.9(c).

"Liabilities" means debts, liabilities, duties, obligations or commitments of any nature whatsoever, whether direct or indirect, asserted or unasserted, known or unknown, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, matured or unmatured or otherwise, whenever or however arising (including whether arising out of any Contract or in a tort claim based on negligence or strict liability).

"Licensed Compound" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.

"Licensed Product" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.

"Licensed Product Data" means any and all Data that relates to any Licensed Product.

"Licensed Product Regulatory Information" means any and all Regulatory Information that relates to any Licensed Product.

"Licensed Progeria Product" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.

"Licensed Progeria Product Data" means any and all Data that exclusively relate to the Licensed Progeria Product.

"Licensed Progeria Product Regulatory Information" means any and all Regulatory Information that exclusively relate to the Licensed Progeria Product.

"Lien" means all forms of lien (including mechanic's, contractor's or other similar liens arising under or relating to the provision of goods or services on or to any Transferred Assets, and liens arising under the Bankruptcy Code), encumbrance, defect or irregularity in title, pledge, mortgage, deed of trust, deed to secure debt, security interest, charge, transfer restriction or similar agreement or encumbrance, including any dedication under any gathering, transportation, treating, processing, fractionating, purchase, sale or similar agreements, or any other rights granted or consensual as or against any Transferred Assets including but not limited to easements, encroachments, rights of first refusal, options, or any other interest or right in property that constitutes a lien or interest within the definition or adjudication of such terms under Section 101(37) of the Bankruptcy Code.

"**Lonafarnib Antiviral Field**" means the Field, excluding the Progeria Field. For the avoidance of doubt, the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field includes the Lonafarnib HDV Field.

"Lonafarnib Antiviral Products" means any and all Licensed Products for use in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field, excluding the Licensed Progeria Product for use in the Progeria Field.

- "Lonafarnib HDV Field" means the use of the Licensed Compound or Licensed Product for the treatment of Hepatitis D virus infections, including the treatment of patients co-infected with Hepatitis D virus and either or both of Hepatitis C virus and Hepatitis B virus.
- "Lonafarnib HDV Products" means any and all Lonafarnib Antiviral Products for use in the Lonafarnib HDV Field.
- "Lonafarnib IND" means any and all INDs owned or controlled by Seller or its Affiliates for Lonafarnib Antiviral Products anywhere in the world, including IND # 110,877 for the Lonafarnib HDV Product.
- "Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date" means the date on which the transfer of all Lonafarnib INDs by Seller or its Affiliates to Purchaser under this Agreement is complete such that Purchaser is considered the holder of all Lonafarnib INDs by the applicable Regulatory Authority.
 - "Manufacture" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition or results of operations of the Business (including the Transferred Assets and Assumed Liabilities) taken as a whole; provided, however, that none of the following shall be deemed (either alone or in combination) to constitute, and none of the following shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been or may be, a Material Adverse Effect: (a) any change in, or effects arising from or relating to, general business or economic conditions affecting any industry in which the Business operates; (b) any change in, or effects arising from or relating to, the United States or foreign economies, or securities, banking or financial markets in general, or other general business, banking, financial or economic conditions (including (i) any disruption in any of the foregoing markets, (ii) debt defaults or other restructuring events of any country with respect to which bondholders take a discount to the debt of any country or any increases in the interest rates for any country's debt, (iii) any change in currency exchange rates, (iv) any decline or rise in the price of any security, commodity, contract or index and (v) any increased cost, or decreased availability, of capital or pricing or terms related to any financing for the Transactions); (c) any change from, or effects arising from or relating to, the occurrence, escalation or material worsening of any act of God or other calamity, natural disaster, pandemic or disease, outbreak, hostility, act of war, sabotage, cyber-attack or terrorism or military action; (d) any action taken by Purchaser or its Affiliates with respect to the Transactions or with respect to the Business; (e) any action taken, or failed to be taken, by the Seller at the request of or with the consent of Purchaser or otherwise in compliance with the terms of this Agreement or any change from, or effects arising from or relating to, Purchaser's failure to consent to any action restricted by Section 6.1; (f) any change in, or effects arising from or relating to changes in, Applicable Law or accounting rules (including GAAP) or any interpretation thereof; (g) the failure of the Business to meet any of its projections, forecasts, estimates, plans, predictions, performance metrics or operating statistics or the inputs into such items (whether or not shared with Purchaser or its Affiliates or representatives); (h) national or international political, labor or social conditions; (i) the public announcement of, entry into or pendency of, actions required or contemplated by or performance of obligations under, this Agreement and the Transactions or the identity of the parties to this Agreement; (j) the sale of any assets other than the Transferred Assets to any third parties by a member of the Seller Group or any of their Affiliates; (k) any effect arising or resulting from or related to the filing of the Bankruptcy Cases; (1) any action required to be taken under any Applicable Law or Order or any existing Contract by which any member of the Seller Group's (or any of their properties) are bound; (m) seasonal changes in the results of operations of the Seller Group; (n) any epidemic, pandemic, outbreak of disease or other public health emergency (including COVID-19) or any escalation or worsening of any such conditions or (o) any objections made in the Bankruptcy Court to this Agreement, the Transactions, the Sale Order or the reorganization, any orders of the Bankruptcy Court and any actions or omissions of the Seller in compliance with any order of the Bankruptcy Court and the assumption or rejection of any Assigned Contract; except in the cause of clauses (a) through (c), (h) and (n), to the extent such conditions, events, changes, crises and disasters, as applicable, do not have a material

and disproportionate impact on the Business, taken as a whole, compared to other industry participants (in which case, only the extent of such disproportionate effect shall be taken into account when determining whether there is a Material Adverse Effect).

- "Merck" means Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp. (successor-in-interest of Schering Corporation).
- "Merck License Agreement" means that certain License Agreement, dated September 3, 2010, by and between the Seller and Merck, and any and all amendments or supplements thereto, including that certain First Amendment, dated January 18, 2011, Amendment to License Agreement, dated June 11, 2013, Amendment #2 to License Agreement, dated November 20, 2014, Amendment #3 to License Agreement, dated March 6, 2015, Amendment #4 to License Agreement, dated June 9, 2015, Amendment #5 to License Agreement, dated December 17, 2015, Amendment #6 to License Agreement, dated May 15, 2018, and Amendment #7 to License Agreement, dated November 3, 2020.
- "Merck Pharmacovigilance Agreement" means the Safety Agreement, dated February 24, 2021, by and between the Seller and Merck, including any and all amendments, termination agreement or memo of understanding related thereto.
- "Merck Side Letter" means the letter agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between the Seller, Purchaser and Merck, in a form reasonably acceptable to Purchaser.
- "NDA" means, with respect to a pharmaceutical product, a New Drug Application submitted to the FDA in accordance with the FD&C Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, or any analogous application or submission with any Regulatory Authority outside of the United States.
 - "Non-Transferred Asset" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).
 - "Nonparty Affiliates" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.15.
 - "Notice of Readiness to Close" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.5.
- "Order" means any award, decision, injunction, judgment, ruling or verdict entered, issued, made or rendered by any Governmental Authority or arbitrator.
- "Organizational Documents" means (a) the articles or certificates of incorporation and the bylaws of a corporation, (b) the partnership agreement and any statement of partnership of a general partnership, (c) the limited partnership agreement and the certificate of limited partnership of a limited partnership, (d) the operating or limited liability company agreement and the certificate of formation of a limited liability company, (e) any charter, joint venture agreement or similar document adopted or filed in connection with the creation, formation or organization of a Person not described in clauses (a) through (d), and (f) any amendment to or equivalent of any of the foregoing.
 - "Outside Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(i).
- "Owned Intellectual Property Assets" means the Intellectual Property owned or purported to be owned by any member of the Seller Group that is used in, held for use in, or related to, the conduct of the Business as currently conducted or proposed to be conducted, including any Intellectual Property related to a combination of the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the Merck License Agreement with the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement.
- "**Permit**" means all permits, authorizations, certificates, franchises, consents and other approvals from any Governmental Authority.
- "Permitted Liens" means (a) Liens for Taxes, assessments or other governmental charges not yet due and payable or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (b) mechanics', carriers', workers', repairers' and other similar Liens arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business for obligations that are not overdue or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (c) zoning,

entitlement and building regulations and land use restrictions; (d) purchase money Liens and Liens securing rental payments under capital lease arrangements; (e) Liens arising under leases of property or equipment in favor of the owner thereof; (f) pledges or deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other types of social security; (g) deposits to secure the performance of bids, Contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business; (h) licenses of Intellectual Property granted in the ordinary course of business; (i) Liens arising under or created by this Agreement or any of the Related Documents; (j) Liens arising in the ordinary course of business which would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (k) Liens set forth on Schedule 1.1(a).

"Person" means any individual, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, corporation, firm, trust, association, unincorporated organization, governmental authority or agency, or any other entity not specifically listed herein.

"Personal Information" means any information in the possession or control of the Seller Group (solely as related to the Business) about an identifiable individual other than the name, title or business address, business email address or telephone number of any employee of the Seller Group.

"Petition Date" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Plan Consummation Date" means the date on which the Seller Group's plan in the Bankruptcy Cases is substantially consummated.

"Pre-Closing Tax Period" means any taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date and the portion of any Straddle Period through the Closing Date.

"Preliminary Allocation Schedule" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.11(a).

"Previously Excluded Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(b).

"Previously Unknown Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(a).

"Progeria Field" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.

"Provision" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.4.

"Public Health Measures" means any closures, "shelter-in-place," "stay at home," workforce reduction, social distancing, shut down, closure, curfew or other restrictions or any other Applicable Law, Orders, directives, guidelines or recommendations issued by any Governmental Authority, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the World Health Organization, or any industry group in connection with COVID-19 or any other epidemic, pandemic, or outbreak of disease, or in connection with or in response to any other public health conditions.

"Purchase Price" means the Base Price plus the aggregate amount of Purchaser Cure Amounts.

"Purchaser" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Purchaser Cure Amounts" means, with respect each Assigned Contract, the Determined Cure Amounts as follows: (a) if Purchaser does not assume any Cross-Over Contract, then up to \$180,000 in the aggregate, (b) if Purchaser assumes the IQVIA Contracts, then up to \$2,180,000, (c) if Purchaser assumes the Biorasi Contracts and the IQVIA Contracts, then up to \$2,380,000, or (d) if Purchaser assumes the Biorasi Contracts but not the IQVIA Contracts, then up to \$380,000 in the aggregate.

"Purchaser Group Members" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.17.

"Purchaser Releasing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.16(b).

"Purchaser Schedules" has the meaning set forth in ARTICLE 4.

"Purchaser's FDA Transfer Letters" means the letters from Purchaser to FDA in form and substance acceptable to Purchaser, notifying FDA of the acceptance of the transfer from the Seller to Purchaser of all of Seller's right, title and interest in the Lonafarnib IND.

"PV Services Stop Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.10(d).

"Regulatory Applications" means (a) the single application or set of applications for approval and/or pre-market approval to Manufacture and sell commercially a pharmaceutical therapeutic product submitted to the FDA including, without limitation, any related registrations with or notifications to the FDA, and (b) any foreign equivalents to such applications filed with any other national or supranational Regulatory Authority in the Territory, and (c) all supplements and amendments that may be filed with respect to any of the foregoing.

"Regulatory Approval" means any and all approvals (including pricing or pricing reimbursement approvals), licenses, registrations, or authorizations of any federal, national, multinational, state, provincial or local regulatory agency, department, bureau or other governmental entity necessary for the Manufacture, use, storage, import, export, transport, promotion, marketing or sale of a Licensed Product in any field (including the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field) in the applicable country.

"Regulatory Authority" means any United States federal, state, or local government, or any foreign government, or political subdivision thereof, or any multinational organization or authority or any authority, agency or commission entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, judicial, legislative, police, regulatory or taxing authority or power, any court or tribunal (or any department, bureau or division thereof), or any governmental arbitrator or arbitral body with responsibility for granting licenses or approvals, including Regulatory Approvals, necessary for the marketing and sale of the Licensed Product in the applicable country in the Territory.

"Regulatory Information" means any filings, submissions, applications, data, reports or correspondence, including, without limitation, dossiers, manufacturing data, drug master files, inspection reports, adverse event files and complaint files, with any Governmental Authority that relate to any Licensed Compound or Licensed Product in any field (including the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field), including any (a) INDs, Regulatory Applications, Regulatory Approvals, drug master files, applications for designation as an "Orphan Product" under the Orphan Drug Act, applications for designation as a humanitarian use device or a breakthrough device, for Fast Track or Breakthrough Therapy Designation, Accelerated Approval or Priority Review or for a Special Protocol Assessment or all other filings (including Regulatory Approval applications and counterparts to any of the foregoing in any country or region), (b) all supplements and amendments to any of the foregoing, and (c) all data and other information contained in, and correspondence relating to, any of the foregoing, in each case of any of the foregoing items listed in this definition, in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level) as of the Closing Date or at any time thereafter.

"Related Claims" means all claims or causes of action (whether in contract or tort, in law or in equity, or granted by statute or otherwise) that may be based upon, arise out of or relate to this Agreement, the Related Documents and any other document or instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement or the Related Documents, or the negotiation, execution, termination, validity, interpretation, construction, enforcement, performance or nonperformance of this Agreement or the Related Documents or otherwise arising from the Transactions or the relationship between the parties (including any claim or cause of action based upon, arising out of or related to any representation or warranty made in or in connection with, or as an inducement to enter into, this Agreement or the Related Documents).

"Related Documents" means the Escrow Agreement, the Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement, Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement, Sublicense Agreement, and Merck Side Letter; *provided, however,* that the Escrow Agreement, the Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement, Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement, Sublicense Agreement, and Merck Side Letter shall not be a Related Document solely for purposes of applying the provisions in ARTICLE 10 to the extent, and only to the extent, that any such document expressly conflicts with ARTICLE 10.

"Release" means any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, or disposing into the environment of any Hazardous Substances.

"Sale Order" means an Order of the Bankruptcy Court issued pursuant to sections 105(a), 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code in form and substance acceptable to Purchaser and the Seller, approving this Agreement and all of the terms and conditions hereof and approving and authorizing the Seller to consummate the Transactions contemplated hereby Free and Clear and containing a finding that Purchaser has acted in "good faith" within the meaning of Section 363(m) of the Bankruptcy Code.

"Satisfactory IQVIA Cure Resolution" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.15(c).

"Satisfactory Other Cure Resolution" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.15(c).

"Schedules" has the meaning set forth in ARTICLE 3.

"Seller" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Seller Access Contact" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.2(a).

"Seller Cure Amounts" means, with respect to Assigned Contracts, any Determined Cure Amounts that are not the then-applicable Purchaser Cure Amounts.

"Seller Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9.

"Seller Group" means the Seller and each of its Affiliates.

"Seller Group Members" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.17.

"Seller Group Taxes" means any (i) Liability of Seller Group for Taxes, (ii) any Liability for Asset Taxes attributable to any Pre-Closing Tax Period, and (iii) any Liability of Seller Group for the unpaid Taxes of any Person under Treasury Regulation §1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local, or non-U.S. law), as a transferee or successor, by contract, or otherwise.

"Seller Permits" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.5.

"Seller Releasing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.16(a).

"Seller's FDA Transfer Letters" means the letters from the Seller to FDA in form and substance acceptable to Purchaser, notifying FDA of the transfer from the Seller to Purchaser of all of Seller's rights in the Lonafarnib IND.

"Solvent" when used with respect to any Person, means that, as of any date of determination, (a) the fair salable value (determined on a going concern basis) of its assets and property will, as of such date, exceed the amounts required to pay its debts as they become absolute and mature, as of such date, (b) such Person will have adequate capital to carry on its business and (c) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they become absolute and mature, in the ordinary course of business, taking into account the timing of and amounts of cash to be received by it and the timing of and amounts of cash to be payable on or in respect of its indebtedness.

"Specific Provision" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.4.

"Storage Contract" means each Contract (or portion thereof) with a Third Party pursuant to which any Inventory are held for storage or other activities.

- "Straddle Period" means any taxable year or other taxable period beginning on or before and ending after the Closing Date.
- "Sublicense Agreement" means the Sublicense Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between the Seller and Purchaser, in a form reasonably acceptable to the Seller and Purchaser.
 - "Supplemental Assignment Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(a).
- "Supplemental Assignment Notice Objection Deadline" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(a).
- "Tax" means any tax of any kind whatsoever (including any income tax, franchise tax, branch profits tax, capital gains tax, value-added tax, unclaimed property, escheat, sales tax, use tax, property tax, transfer tax, payroll tax, social security tax or withholding tax), and any related fine, penalty, interest, or addition to tax with respect thereto, imposed, assessed or collected by or under the authority of any Governmental Authority.
- "Tax Return" means any return (including any information return), report, statement, schedule, notice, form, or other document or information (whether in tangible, electronic or other form), including any amendments, schedules attachments, supplements, appendices and exhibits thereto, filed with or submitted to, or required to be filed with or submitted to, any Governmental Authority in connection with the determination, assessment, collection, or payment, of any Tax.
 - "Termination Fee" means a fee equal to \$36,000.
 - "Territory" has the meaning given to it in the Merck License Agreement.
 - "Third Party" means any Person other than a Contracting Party or its Affiliates.
- "Trademark" means, collectively, trademarks, service marks trade names, slogans, logos, trade dress or other similar source or origin identifiers (whether statutory or common law, whether registered or unregistered), together with all (a) registrations and applications for any of the foregoing, (b) extensions or renewals thereof, (c) goodwill (if any) connected with use thereof or symbolized thereby, and (d) rights and privileges arising under Applicable Law with respect to any of the foregoing.
- "Transactions" means the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Related Documents.
 - "Transfer Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.10.
 - "Transferred Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.
 - "Transferred Business Books and Records" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(d).
- "Transferred Data" means any and all Data that (a) are owned or purported to be owned by the Seller or its Affiliates (including all such Data held by or on behalf of Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level)) and (b) exclusively relate to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product, including any Data related to a combination of the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the Merck License Agreement with the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement.
- "Transferred Materials" means the Transferred Data, Transferred Regulatory Information, Transferred Studies, Transferred Business Books and Records, and Inventory.
- "Transferred Regulatory Information" means any and all Regulatory Information that (a) are owned or purported to be owned by the Seller or its Affiliates (including all such Regulatory Information held by or on behalf of Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level)) and

(b) exclusively relate to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product, including any Regulatory Information related to a combination of the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the Merck License Agreement with the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement.

"Transferred Studies" all clinical, preclinical, and non-clinical studies to the extent on-going as of the Closing being conducted by or on behalf of Seller or any of its Affiliates related to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field, including without limitation the virology studies being conducted by Seller in collaboration with (a) INSERM U1110, Université de Strasbourg, France and (b) U1111, Centre International de Recherche en Infectiologie, Lyon, France, team HepVir (each, a "Virology Collaborator", and such studies, the "Virology Studies") and any studies related to a combination of the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the Merck License Agreement with the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement.

"Transition Materials" means all Licensed Product Data, Licensed Product Regulatory Information, Transferred Studies, Business Books and Records, and Inventory.

"Virology Collaborator" has the meaning set forth in the definition of Transferred Studies.

"Virology Collaborator Confirmation Letters" means letters of confirmation from each Virology Collaborator in form and substance acceptable to Purchaser confirming that the Virology Studies are ongoing and have not been interrupted, suspended, or delayed and that all payments payable to such Virology Collaborator in connection with the relevant Virology Study has been duly and timely paid in full.

"Virology Studies" has the meaning set forth in the definition of Transferred Studies.

"Zokinvy Buyer" means Sentynl Therapeutics, Inc.

"Zokinvy Buyer Agreement" means an agreement between Purchaser and the Zokinvy Buyer regarding coordination relevant to the Development, Manufacture, and Commercialization of the Lonafarnib Antiviral Products by Purchaser and the Licensed Progeria Product by the Zokinvy Buyer.

"Zokinvy Buyer-Eiger Agreement" means that particular Asset Purchase Agreement entered into between Seller and the Zokinvy Buyer, dated March 31, 2024, under which the Seller sold certain assets to the Zokinvy Buyer related to the use of the Licensed Progeria Product in the Progeria Field.

"Zokinvy Dossier" means the complete regulatory dossier of the Zokinvy Product, including without limitation (a) all INDs, NDAs, and equivalent foreign applications or registrations for the Zokinvy Product or for Regulatory Approval of the Zokinvy Product (including all modules thereof, and amendments, updates, or supplements thereto); (b) all Regulatory Approvals and any other technical, medical and scientific registrations, authorizations and approvals (including approvals of NDAs or foreign equivalents, supplements and amendments, pre- and post- approvals, pricing and reimbursement approvals, and labeling approvals) of any Regulatory Authority necessary for or applicable to the development (including the conduct of clinical trials), manufacture, distribution, marketing, promotion, offer for sale, use, import, reimbursement, export or sale of the Zokinvy Product in any regulatory jurisdiction, together with all related correspondence to or from any Regulatory Authority and all documents referenced in the complete regulatory chronology for each NDA or foreign equivalent, including the drug master file (if any), IND, NDA and supplemental NDA, or foreign equivalents; and (c) all data and other information contained or referenced in any of (a) or (b) above.

"Zokinvy Product" means the pharmaceutical product containing lonafarnib as its active pharmaceutical ingredient and sold under the trademark Zokinvy®.

1.2 Other Definitional and Interpretive Matters.

- (a) Unless otherwise expressly provided, for purposes of this Agreement and the Related Documents, the following rules of interpretation shall apply:
 - (i) Calculation of Time Period. All references to a day or days shall be deemed to refer to a calendar day or days, as applicable, unless otherwise specifically provided. When calculating the period of time before which, within which or following which any act is to be done or step taken pursuant to this Agreement, the date that is the reference date in calculating such period shall be excluded. If the last day of such period is a non-Business Day, the period in question shall end on the next succeeding Business Day.
 - (ii) Dollars. Any reference to \$ shall mean U.S. dollars, which is the currency used for all purposes in this Agreement and the Related Documents. The specification of any dollar amount in the representations and warranties or otherwise in this Agreement, the Related Documents or the Schedules is not intended and shall not be deemed to be an admission or acknowledgement of the materiality of such amounts or items, nor shall the same be used in any dispute or controversy between the parties hereto to determine whether any obligation, item or matter (whether or not described herein or included in any schedule) is or is not material for purposes of this Agreement, the Related Documents or the Schedules.
 - (iii) Exhibits/Schedules. The Exhibits and Schedules to this Agreement are an integral part of this Agreement. All Exhibits and Schedules annexed hereto or referred to herein are hereby incorporated in and made a part of this Agreement as if set forth in full herein. Any matter or item disclosed on one Schedule shall be deemed to have been disclosed on each other Schedule. Disclosure of any item on any Schedule shall not constitute an admission or indication that any such item is required to be disclosed, or that such item or matter is material or has resulted in or will result in a Material Adverse Effect or that the included items or actions are not in the ordinary course of business. No disclosure on a Schedule relating to a possible breach or violation of any Contract, Applicable Law or Order shall be construed as an admission or indication that a breach or violation exists or has actually occurred. Any capitalized terms used in any Schedule or Exhibit but not otherwise defined therein shall be defined as set forth in this Agreement.
 - (iv) Gender and Number. Any reference to gender shall include all genders, and words imparting the singular number only shall include the plural and vice versa.
 - (v) Headings. The provision of a table of contents, the division of this Agreement or Related Documents into articles, sections and other subdivisions and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect or be utilized in construing or interpreting this Agreement or Related Document, as applicable. Unless otherwise specified, all references in this Agreement to any "Section" or other subdivision are to the corresponding section or subdivision are to the corresponding section or other subdivision are to the corresponding section or subdivision of such Related Document.
 - (vi) Herein. The words such as "herein," "hereinafter," "hereof" and "hereunder" that are used in this Agreement refer to this Agreement as a whole and not merely to a subdivision in which such words appear unless the context otherwise requires. Uses of such words in the Related Documents shall refer to such Related Document as a whole and not merely to a subdivision in which such words appear unless the context otherwise requires.
 - (vii) Or. The word "or" shall be construed in the inclusive sense of "and/or" unless otherwise specified.
 - (viii) Including. The word "including" or any variation thereof means (unless the context of its usage otherwise requires) "including, without limitation" and shall not be

construed to limit any general statement that it follows to the specific or similar items or matters immediately following it.

- (ix) Successors. A reference to any party to this Agreement, any Related Document or any other agreement or document shall include such party's successors and permitted assigns.
- (x) Legislation. A reference to any legislation or to any provision of any legislation shall include any amendment thereto, and any modification or re-enactment thereof, any legislative provision substituted therefor and all regulations and statutory instruments issued thereunder or pursuant thereto.
- (xi) Reflected On or Set Forth In. An item arising with respect to a specific representation or warranty shall be deemed to be "reflected on" or "set forth in" a balance sheet or financial statement, to the extent any such phrase appears in such representation or warranty, if (a) there is a reserve, accrual or other similar item underlying a number on such balance sheet or financial statement that relates to the subject matter of such representation, (b) such item is otherwise specifically set forth on the balance sheet or financial statement or (c) such item is set forth in the notes to the balance sheet or financial statement.
- (xii) Made Available. Any reference in this Agreement to "made available" means a document or other item of information that was provided or made available to Purchaser or its representatives in any "data rooms," "virtual data rooms," management presentations or in any other form in expectation of, or in connection with, the Transactions.
- (b) All representations and warranties set forth in this Agreement or the Related Documents are contractual in nature only and subject to the sole and exclusive remedies set forth herein. No Person is asserting the truth of any representation and warranty set forth in this Agreement or the Related Documents; rather, the parties have agreed that should any representations and warranties of any party prove untrue, the other parties shall have the specific rights and remedies herein specified as the exclusive remedy therefor, but that no other rights, remedies or causes of action (whether in law or in equity or whether in contract or in tort or otherwise) are permitted to any party hereto as a result of the untruth of any such representation and warranty. The phrase "to Seller's Knowledge" and phrases of similar import or effect are used herein to qualify and limit the scope of any representation or warranty in which they appear and are not affirmations of any Person's "superior knowledge" that the representation or warranty in which they are used is true.
- (c) The parties hereto have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and the Related Documents and, in the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement and the Related Documents shall be construed as jointly drafted by the parties hereto and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement and the Related Documents. The parties hereto agree that changes from earlier drafts to the final version of this Agreement do not necessarily imply that the party agreeing to such change is agreeing to a change in meaning (as the party agreeing to such change may believe the change is stylistic and non-substantive); consequently, no presumption should exist by virtue of a change from a prior draft.

ARTICLE 2. THE PURCHASE AND SALE; CLOSING

- 2.1 **Purchase and Sale**. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Sublicense Agreement, the Merck Side Letter, and the Sale Order, at the Closing, in exchange for an aggregate payment from Purchaser to the Seller equal to the Purchase Price, Purchaser shall purchase, assume and accept from the Seller, and the Seller shall sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver (or shall cause the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery) to Purchaser, Free and Clear (except for Permitted Liens), all of the rights, title and interests in, to and under the following assets and interests used in the Business as the same shall exist on the Closing Date (and, subject to Section 7.11, with respect to the Existing Manufacturing Contracts, on the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date) (collectively, the "**Transferred Assets**"):
 - (a) (i) subject to the ensuing clause (ii), all Contracts that are listed on Schedule 2.1(a) (as such Schedule may be amended pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, the "Contracts List"), (ii) on the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date automatically and without further notice, the Existing Manufacturing Contracts, and (iii) all other Contracts that are Assigned Contracts pursuant to Sections 5.3(b), 5.4, 5.5 and 7.15, including all rights, interests, credits, prepaid charges and expenses, deferred charges, advance payments, deposits, and prepaid items of Seller related thereto (collectively, the "Assigned Contracts");
 - (b) the Owned Intellectual Property Assets, including the Intellectual Property Registrations listed on Schedule 3.12(a), as may be amended or supplemented with the agreement of the Seller at the request of Purchaser at any time prior to the Closing; *provided, however*, that any and all filing or transfer fees due to any Third Party (including any Governmental Authority) incurred by either party in connection with the transfer of such Intellectual Property Registrations shall be borne and paid by Purchaser;
 - (c) the Transferred Regulatory Information, including the information and documents listed on Schedule 2.1(c), as may be amended or supplemented at the request of Purchaser at any time prior to the Closing; provided, however, that the Seller may retain copies of such Transferred Regulatory Information or may retain originals of the Transferred Regulatory Information and instead provide Purchaser with copies to the extent permissible under Applicable Laws and shall maintain the confidentiality thereof in accordance with the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement as Confidential Information, except Seller will be deemed the "Recipient" and Purchaser will be deemed "Company under the Confidentiality Agreement and Seller will be obligated to keep such Confidential Information from being disclosed for an indefinite period of time, mutatis mutandis unless otherwise required to be disclosed under Applicable Law, including by a Governmental Authority; provided, further, that the Parties shall cooperate in good faith to effectuate the assignments and transfer of the Transferred Regulatory Information with any applicable Governmental Authority, including duly executing and delivering, or causing to be duly executed and delivered, such instruments (including the filing of such assignments, agreements and documents) as may be necessary in order to affect such assignment and transfer of the Transferred Regulatory Information from the Seller to Purchaser;
 - (d) the Business Books and Records exclusively relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product (including any Business Books and Records related to a combination of the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the Merck License Agreement with the "Licensed Compound" or "Licensed Product" as such terms are defined in the BMS License Agreement, but excluding records and files not reasonably separable from documents and databases that do not relate exclusively to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product or any Transferred Materials) ("**Transferred Business Books and Records**"); *provided, however*, that the Seller may retain copies of the Transferred Business Books and Records and shall maintain the confidentiality thereof in accordance with the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement as Confidential Information, except Seller will be deemed the "Recipient" and

Purchaser will be deemed "Company under the Confidentiality Agreement and Seller will be obligated to keep such Confidential Information from being disclosed for an indefinite period of time, *mutatis mutandis* unless otherwise required to be disclosed under Applicable Law, including by a Governmental Authority; *provided, further*, that such Transferred Business Books and Records shall include solely such records created or acquired during the last three (3) years; *provided, further*, that the Seller will make available, or cause to be made available, to Purchaser copies of Business Books and Records that are not Transferred Business Books and Records, that are in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level) as of the Closing Date or at any time thereafter, and the Seller is permitted to redact or remove any extraneous or unrelated confidential or proprietary information in furtherance of such obligation, in each case such that Purchaser is able to conduct the Business and Develop, Manufacture, and Commercialize the Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field in the Territory as contemplated by this Agreement;

- (e) all rights to receive mail and other correspondences and communications (including electronic mail) addressed to Seller or any other member of the Seller Group relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field (including any such mail and other correspondence and communications (including electronic mail) from the FDA or any other Governmental Authority, customers, advertisers, suppliers, distributors, agents and others) and payments with respect to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field; *provided*, *however*, that with respect rights to receive mail and other and other correspondences and communications (including electronic mail) addressed to Seller or any other member of the Seller Group that is not exclusively relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field, such rights will be non-exclusive;
- (f) all of the Seller Group's rights, claims or causes of action, whether class, individual or otherwise in nature, under contract or in law or in equity, against third parties relating to the assets, properties, business or operations of the Seller Group with respect to the Business, the Transferred Assets and the Assumed Liabilities (including all guaranties, warranties, indemnities and similar rights in favor of the Seller Group or any their Affiliates to the extent solely related to the Transferred Assets or the Assumed Liabilities), in each case, whether arising by way of counterclaim or otherwise, and whether arising out of transactions occurring prior to, on or after the Closing Date, except for such rights, claims and causes of action related to the Excluded Assets or Excluded Liabilities;
- (g) all prepaid expenses, claims, deposits, prepayments, refunds, causes of action, demands, actions, suits, choses in action, rights of recovery, rights under guarantees, warranties, indemnities and all similar rights against third parties, rights of setoff and rights of recoupment, in each case, to the extent used in or held for use for the Transferred Assets listed in clauses (a) through (f) above or the Assumed Liabilities;
- (h) all right, title and interest in and to (i) any raw materials (including work in process, buffer stock held by vendors, dies and active pharmaceutical ingredients inventory, reference standards and materials, and all components and materials used in the Manufacture of any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product), finished goods and other inventory of all Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the possession or control of, otherwise held by or on behalf of (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller Group, directly or indirectly, at any level), or owned by the Seller Group; and (ii) all good and marketable unbroken lots of packaged finished goods inventory of all Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the possession or control of, or otherwise held by or on behalf of (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller Group, directly or indirectly, at any level), the Seller Group as of Closing, regardless of where located,

and all rights to receive refunds, rebates or credits in connection therewith (for the avoidance of doubt, the Transferred Assets also include all manufactured product, packaging material, compounds and any other similar assets relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product, and any assets that are under manufacture); in each case including the raw materials, reference standards and materials, and inventory listed in Schedule 2.1(h), as may be amended or supplemented at the request of Purchaser at any time prior to the Closing (collectively, "Inventory");

- (i) all Transferred Data;
- (i) all Transferred Studies;
- (k) all advertising, marketing, market research, sale and promotional files and materials (including any television, radio and print content and materials), pricing lists, consulting deliverables and other related literature, catalogs, point of sale materials and website content, including all Intellectual Property therein, relating to any Transferred Asset and Assumed Liability that are within the Seller Group's control or reasonably accessible to the Seller Group; and
- (l) to the extent not covered above, any goodwill associated with or symbolized by any of the foregoing Transferred Assets described in clauses (a) through (k) above and any properties, rights and interests of every kind and nature, whether tangible or intangible, real, personal or mixed, known or unknown, fixed or unfixed, accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, wherever located, associated with or appurtenant to the above-referenced Transferred Assets.
- 2.2 **Excluded Assets**. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 2.1 or anything to the contrary herein, any and all assets, rights and properties of the Seller Group that are not specifically identified in Section 2.1 as Transferred Assets, including the following (collectively, the "**Excluded Assets**"), shall be retained by the Seller Group, and Purchaser and its designees shall acquire no right, title or interest in the Excluded Assets in connection with the Transaction:
 - (a) all (i) cash and cash equivalents, wherever located, including bank balances and bank accounts or safe deposit boxes, monies in the possession of any banks, savings and loans or trust companies and similar cash items, (ii) escrow monies and deposits in the possession of landlords and utility companies, and (iii) investment securities and other short- and medium-term investments;
 - (b) all records, documents or other information exclusively relating to current or former employees of the Seller Group that are not hired by Purchaser, and any materials to the extent containing information about any employee, disclosure of which would violate Applicable Law or such employee's reasonable expectation of privacy;
 - (c) any interest of the Seller Group under this Agreement or the Related Documents, including the right to receive the Purchase Price and to enforce the Seller's rights and remedies thereunder:
 - (d) all Excluded Contracts (including all prepaid assets relating to the Excluded Contracts), other than the Assigned Contracts, to which any member of the Seller Group or any of their respective Affiliates is a party;
 - (e) any (i) Attorney-Client Information arising from communications prior to the Closing Date between a member of the Seller Group (including any one or more officers, directors or stockholders of such Seller Group member), on the one hand, and its counsel, on the other hand, and (ii) claims under any director and officer, errors and omissions, fiduciary and commercial crime insurance policies; and
 - (f) any rights of the Seller Group to Tax refunds (or credits for overpayment of Taxes in lieu of a refund) attributable to any Pre-Closing Tax Period;

- (g) all Permits (including applications therefor and any trade or import/export Permits) that (i) are not materially related to the Business or (ii) are not transferable to Purchaser under Applicable Law;
 - (h) the Excluded Books and Records;
- (i) any assets not otherwise designated as Transferred Assets or from time to time designated by the parties hereto as Excluded Assets;
- (j) all accounts receivable, intercompany obligations and other amounts receivable by the Seller Group;
 - (k) the Avoidance Actions;
- (l) all of the Seller Group's rights, claims or causes of action against third parties relating to the assets, properties, business or operations of the Seller Group (including all guaranties, warranties, indemnities and similar rights in favor of the Sellers Group or any of their Affiliates) to the extent arising under the Bankruptcy Code or relating to any of the Excluded Assets or Excluded Liabilities, in each case, whether arising by way of counterclaim or otherwise, and whether arising out of transactions occurring prior to, on or after the Closing Date; and
- (m) all prepaid expenses, claims, deposits, prepayments, refunds, causes of action, demands, actions, suits, rights of recovery, rights under guarantees, warranties, indemnities and all similar rights against third parties, rights of setoff and rights of recoupment, in each case, to the extent exclusively related to or exclusively used in or held for use for the Excluded Assets listed in clauses (a) through (l) above.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or any of the other Related Documents, Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that all of the following are also Excluded Assets, and all right, title and interest in and to all Excluded Assets shall be retained by the Seller Group and shall remain the property of the Seller Group (and shall expressly be excluded from the sale, transfer, assignment and conveyance to Purchaser hereunder), and neither Purchaser nor any of its Affiliates shall have any interest therein: (x) all records and reports prepared or received by the Seller Group or any of their Affiliates in connection with the sale of the Business and the Transactions, including all analyses relating to the Business or Purchaser so prepared or received; and (y) all confidentiality agreements with prospective purchasers of the Business or any portion thereof and all bids and expressions of interest received from third parties with respect thereto.

- 2.3 **Assumption of Liabilities**. On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, Purchaser shall, effective as of the Closing, assume and agree to pay, discharge and perform in accordance with their terms the following Liabilities of the Seller Group arising from or related to the Business or the Transferred Assets as the same shall exist on the Closing Date arising only after the Closing Date (collectively, the "**Assumed Liabilities**"), including:
 - (a) all Liabilities relating to the Transferred Assets other than the Assigned Contracts (which are addressed in Section 2.3(b)) solely to the extent such Liabilities relate to and arise in periods following the Closing;
 - (b) subject to Section 2.4, all Liabilities arising under the Assigned Contracts other than the Existing Manufacturing Contracts solely to the extent such Liabilities relate to and arise in periods following the Closing, and all of the Purchaser Cure Amounts;
 - (c) subject to Section 2.4, all Liabilities arising under each Existing Manufacturing Contract solely to the extent such Liabilities relate to and arise (i) in connection with the transition activities under Section 7.6 performed by the Seller pursuant to Purchaser's instructions following the Closing and before the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date and (ii) in periods

following the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date, and all of the Purchaser Cure Amounts; and

- (d) all Taxes for which Purchaser is liable pursuant to this Agreement.
- 2.4 **Excluded Liabilities**. Notwithstanding Section 2.3, Purchaser is assuming only the Assumed Liabilities of the Seller Group and will not assume or be liable for any Excluded Liabilities (including Seller Group Taxes), and the Seller Group shall retain and shall be responsible for, all Liabilities that are not Assumed Liabilities, including all Liabilities related to Excluded Assets or any other Liabilities of the Business (all such Liabilities not being assumed herein referred to as the "**Excluded Liabilities**"). The Excluded Liabilities shall exclude any amounts payable or due to Merck for the assignment by Seller to Purchaser of the Merck License Agreement, respectively, whether arising in periods before or following the Closing, which shall be solely borne by Purchaser.
- 2.5 **Excluded Contracts**. Purchaser is electing to purchase only the Assigned Contracts, and Purchaser is not purchasing any other Contract of the Seller Group (any such other Contract an "**Excluded Contract**"). The Excluded Contracts shall constitute Excluded Assets and shall not be included in the Transferred Assets for any purposes of this Agreement and Purchaser shall not have any obligation to satisfy or pay any Cure Amounts or other Liabilities with respect to Excluded Contracts.

2.6 Nontransferable Assets and Liabilities.

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement to the contrary, this Agreement shall not constitute an agreement to assign or transfer any Transferred Asset or any claim, right or benefit arising thereunder or resulting therefrom if an attempted assignment or transfer thereof, without the Consent of a third party (including any Governmental Authority) (after giving effect to the Sale Order or any other applicable order of the Bankruptcy Court that effects such transfer without any required Consents), would constitute a breach or other contravention thereof or a violation of Applicable Law (each, a "Non-Transferred Asset").
- If, on the Closing Date, any third-party Consent is not obtained for a Non-Transferred Asset, or if an attempted transfer or assignment thereof would be ineffective or a violation of Applicable Law, then, until any requisite consent is obtained therefor and the same is transferred and assigned to Purchaser or its designee, each such Non-Transferred Asset shall be held by the Seller as agent for Purchaser, and the Seller shall, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, provide to Purchaser the benefits and Purchaser shall assume the obligations and bear the economic burdens associated with such Non-Transferred Asset. The Seller and Purchaser shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enter into agreements (including subcontracting, sublicensing or subleasing, if permitted) by which (i) the Seller shall, at Purchaser's sole expense, without interruption of the Business, provide Purchaser with the economic and operational equivalent of obtaining the requisite third-party Consent and assigning the applicable Non-Transferred Asset to Purchaser (including, with the prior written consent of Purchaser, enforcing for the benefit of Purchaser, and at Purchaser's sole expense, all claims or rights arising thereunder) and (ii) Purchaser shall perform, at its sole expense, the obligations and assume the economic burdens of the Seller or its Affiliates to be performed after the Closing with respect to such Non-Transferred Asset. Purchaser shall promptly, upon receipt of a written request therefor from the Seller, reimburse the Seller for all monies paid by the Seller on Purchaser's behalf in connection with any Assumed Liability not assigned or transferred to Purchaser pursuant to this Section 2.6.
- 2.7 Closing. The closing of the Transactions (the "Closing") will take place remotely by electronic exchange of documents on the date (the "Closing Date") that is the second (2nd) Business Day after the date on which all of the conditions set forth in ARTICLE 8 (excluding conditions that, by their terms, are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of all such conditions at the Closing), have been satisfied or waived by the party hereto entitled the benefit of the same, unless another time or date is agreed to in writing by the parties hereto. Except as otherwise set forth herein, all proceedings

to be taken and all documents to be executed and delivered by all parties hereto at the Closing will be deemed to have been taken and executed simultaneously and no proceedings will be deemed to have been taken nor documents executed or delivered until all have been taken, executed, and delivered.

2.8 Closing Deliveries of the Parties. On the Closing Date (except as otherwise indicated):

- (a) Purchaser and the Seller shall execute and deliver the Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement;
- (b) Purchaser and the Seller shall execute and deliver the Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement;
 - (c) Purchaser and the Seller shall execute and deliver the Sublicense Agreement;
- (d) Purchaser and the Seller shall transmit Purchaser's FDA Transfer Letter and the Seller's FDA Transfer Letters, respectively, to the FDA and shall take any other actions reasonably necessary to effect the transfer of the Lonafarnib IND from the Seller to Purchaser;
- (e) Purchaser shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Seller or the applicable Person each of the following:
 - (i) a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, executed by or on behalf of Purchaser as to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 8.3(a) and Section 8.3(b); and
 - (ii) payment of the closing payments set forth in Section 2.9; and
- (f) Purchaser and the Seller shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to Purchaser, the Seller or the applicable Person the Merck Side Letter duly executed by Merck, Purchaser, and the Seller; and
- (g) the Seller shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to Purchaser or the applicable Person each of the following:
 - (i) a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, executed by or on behalf of the Seller as to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 8.2(a) and Section 8.2(b); and
 - (ii) an IRS Form W-9 with respect to the Seller, duly completed and executed.
- (h) The "Closing" as defined in that certain Lambda Asset Purchase Agreement, dated the date hereof, by and between the Seller and Purchaser takes place on the Closing Date of this Agreement.

2.9 Purchase Price; Assumed Liabilities; Deposits.

- (a) At the Closing, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, in full consideration for the sale, transfer, conveyance, assignment and delivery of the Transferred Assets to Purchaser and assumption of the Assumed Liabilities by Purchaser, Purchaser shall (i) pay to the Seller an aggregate amount equal to the Purchase Price *minus* the Deposit Escrow Amount, which shall be released to the Seller by the Escrow Agent pursuant to Section 2.9(c), by irrevocable wire transfer of immediately available funds in accordance with payment instructions delivered by the Seller to Purchaser prior to the Closing; and (ii) assume the Assumed Liabilities.
- (b) At the Closing, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, Purchaser will assume and become responsible for the Assumed Liabilities. Purchaser agrees to pay, perform, honor, and discharge, or cause to be paid, performed, honored and discharged, all Assumed Liabilities in a timely manner in accordance with the terms hereof, including paying or causing to be paid, at or prior to the Closing, all Purchaser Cure Amounts for Assumed Contracts. Seller agrees to pay all Seller Cure Amounts for Assumed Contracts at or prior to the Closing.

- (c) The Deposit Escrow Amount shall be distributed as follows:
- (i) if the Closing shall occur, (A) the Seller and Purchaser shall deliver a joint written instruction to the Escrow Agent in accordance with the Escrow Agreement instructing the Escrow Agent to release from the Deposit Escrow Account the entire Deposit Escrow Amount to the Seller, by irrevocable wire transfer of immediately available funds, to an account designated by the Seller to the Escrow Agent, and (B) the Deposit Escrow Amount shall be delivered to the Seller at Closing and credited against the amount required to be paid by Purchaser to the Seller at Closing in accordance with Section 2.9(a);
- (ii) if this Agreement is terminated by the Seller pursuant to Section 9.1(g), (A) the Seller and Purchaser shall deliver a joint written instruction to the Escrow Agent in accordance with the Escrow Agreement instructing the Escrow Agent to release from the Deposit Escrow Account the entire Deposit Escrow Amount to the Seller, by irrevocable wire transfer of immediately available funds, to an account designated by the Seller to the Escrow Agent and (B) the Deposit Escrow Amount, which shall constitute liquidated damages (and not a penalty), shall be delivered to the Seller within two (2) Business Days following delivery of such joint written instruction; or
- (iii) if this Agreement is validly terminated for any reason in accordance with the terms of this Agreement other than (x) by the Seller pursuant to Section 9.1(g) or (y) if Purchaser forfeits the Deposit Escrow Amount to the Seller pursuant to Section 8.5, (A) the Seller and Purchaser shall deliver a joint written instruction to the Escrow Agent in accordance with the Escrow Agreement instructing the Escrow Agent to release from the Deposit Escrow Account the entire Deposit Escrow Amount to Purchaser, by irrevocable wire transfer of immediately available funds, to an account designated by Purchaser to the Escrow Agent, and (B) the Deposit Escrow Amount shall be delivered to Purchaser within two (2) Business Days following delivery of such joint written instruction.

Any issue regarding the entitlement to the Deposit Escrow Amount shall be determined by the Bankruptcy Court, and Purchaser consents to the jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court for any issue related to this Agreement.

2.10 **Transfer Taxes**. Purchaser shall be solely responsible for, and shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Seller Group for, any transfer, documentary, sales, use, excise, stock transfer, value-added, stamp, recording, registration and other similar taxes, levies and fees (including any penalties, fines and interest), together with any conveyance fees, recording charges and other similar fees and charges, incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Transactions (collectively, "**Transfer Taxes**"). Purchaser and the Seller shall cooperate in good faith to minimize, to the extent permissible under Applicable Law, the amount of any Transfer Taxes due with respect to the Transactions.

2.11 Allocation of Purchase Price.

(a) The Purchase Price (including all other amounts treated as consideration for U.S. federal income tax purposes) and Assumed Liabilities shall be allocated as set forth on Schedule 2.11(a)(the "Preliminary Allocation Schedule"). Within ninety (90) days following the final determination of the Purchase Price, Purchaser shall deliver to the Seller a schedule allocating the Purchase Price (and all other amounts treated as consideration for U.S. federal income tax purposes) among the Transferred Assets (the "Allocation Schedule"). The Allocation Schedule shall be reasonable and shall be prepared in accordance with the Preliminary Allocation Schedule, and Purchaser and the Seller shall negotiate in good faith to resolve disputed items, if any, in the Allocation Schedule as promptly as practicable. If Purchaser and the Seller are unable to reach agreement with respect to the Allocation Schedule within thirty (30) days after the delivery of the Allocation Schedule by Purchaser to

the Seller, the parties shall be entitled to use their own Purchase Price allocations for Tax reporting purposes.

- (b) To the extent Purchaser and the Seller agree on the Allocation Schedule pursuant to Section 2.11(a), Purchaser and the Seller shall (i) timely file all Tax Returns required to be filed in connection with the Allocation Schedule, and (ii) prepare and file all Tax Returns and determine all Taxes in a manner consistent with the Allocation Schedule, except as may be required by Applicable Law and except as may be necessary to reflect adjustments to the Allocation Schedule resulting from post-Closing payments or events. Purchaser, on the one hand, and the Seller, on the other hand, shall notify the other if it receives notice that any Governmental Authority proposes any allocation different from Allocation Schedule.
- 2.12 **Escrow Accounts**. At the Closing, the Deposit Escrow Amount shall be used to satisfy a portion of the payment obligations of Purchaser pursuant to Section 2.9(c), otherwise the Deposit Escrow Amount shall be released to Purchaser or the Seller pursuant to Section 2.9(c). Upon the final release of all of the Deposit Escrow Amount pursuant to the terms of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement, the Escrow Agreement shall automatically terminate. Any fees owed to the Escrow Agent and obligations under the Escrow Agreement shall be borne by Purchaser. The Deposit Escrow Amount shall be held in trust for the benefit of the Seller and shall not be subject to any encumbrance, attachment, trustee process or any other judicial process of any creditor of any party hereto, and shall be held and disbursed solely for the purposes of and in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.
- 2.13 **Tax Withholding**. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, Purchaser shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement to any Person such amounts as it is required to deduct and withhold from such Person with respect to the making of such payment under the Code and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, or any provision of any Applicable Law relating to Taxes; *provided, however*, that Purchaser shall (i) provide commercially reasonable notice to the Person prior to such deduction and withholding and (ii) afford the Person a reasonable opportunity to provide any additional information, forms or certifications to establish an exemption from, or obtain a reduced rate of, withholding. To the extent that amounts are so withheld and properly remitted by Purchaser, such withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to such Person in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made by Purchaser.

ARTICLE 3. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SELLER

Except as disclosed in a document herewith delivered by the Seller to Purchaser (the "Schedules"), the Seller hereby makes the representations and warranties contained in this ARTICLE 3 to Purchaser. Organization, Good Standing and Other Matters. Each member of the Seller Group is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Applicable Laws of its jurisdiction of organization and has, subject to the necessary authority of the Bankruptcy Court, the requisite corporate power and authority to operate the Business and necessary to own, lease or operate the properties and assets owned, leased or operated by it to carry on the Business as now being conducted, except where the failure to be so duly organized, validly existing and in good standing, or to have such power and authority, would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect. Each member of the Seller Group is duly qualified to do business as a foreign company in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the Business as currently conducted by it or the property owned or leased by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect.

3.2 **Authority and Enforceability**. Subject to Bankruptcy Court approval, the Seller has all requisite power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and each of the Related Documents to which it is (or at Closing, will be) a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder and to

consummate the Transactions. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the each of the Related Documents to which the Seller is (or at Closing, will be) a party thereto, and the consummation by the Seller of the Transactions, has been duly authorized and approved by all necessary limited liability company action on the part of the Seller and are subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court. This Agreement has been, and each Related Document will be, at or prior to the Closing, duly executed and delivered by the Seller and, assuming the due execution and delivery by the other parties hereto or thereto, and subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court, constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Seller, enforceable against it in accordance with its respective terms, except to the extent that such enforceability may be subject to, and limited by, the Enforceability Exceptions.

- No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents. Except (a) such filings as may be required in connection with the Transfer Taxes described in Section 2.10 and (b) as otherwise set forth on Schedule 3.3, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Seller does not and the execution and delivery of the Related Documents by the Seller will not, and the consummation of the Transactions hereby and thereby will not (i) violate the provisions of the Organizational Documents of any member of the Seller Group, (ii) subject to the entry of the Sale Order, violate any Applicable Law or Order to which any member of the Seller Group is subject or by which its properties or assets are bound, (iii) require any member of the Seller Group to obtain any Consent, or give any notice to, or make any filing with, any Governmental Authority on or prior to the Closing Date (except as required by the Bankruptcy Code or the Sale Order), (iv) subject to the entry of the Sale Order, result in a breach of or constitute a default (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both), give rise to any right of termination, cancellation or acceleration under, or require the Consent of any third party to, any Assigned Contract or (v) subject to the entry of the Sale Order, result in the imposition or creation of any Lien upon or with respect to any of the assets or properties of the Seller Group; excluding from the foregoing clauses (ii) through (v) any Consents, approvals, notices and filings the absence of which, and violations, breaches, defaults, rights of acceleration, cancellation or termination, and Liens, the existence of which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **Compliance With Laws.** To the Seller's Knowledge, (i) the Seller Group is conducting the Business in compliance in all material respects with all material Applicable Laws applicable to the Business and (ii) no member of the Seller Group has received any written notice since the Petition Date of any material violations of any material Applicable Law applicable to their conduct of the Business. As of the Agreement Date, the Seller has and, to the Seller's Knowledge, has obtained all permits, licenses, certifications, registrations, qualifications, authorizations, consents or approvals of the FDA or any other Governmental Authority, currently used in, necessary for and material to the Development, Manufacture, and Commercialization of all Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field as presently conducted, all such permits, licenses, certifications, registrations, qualifications, authorizations, consents or approvals are included in the Transferred Assets and Seller has made available to Purchaser true and complete copies of all such permits, licenses, certifications, registrations, qualifications, authorizations, consents or approvals. As of the Agreement Date, neither Seller nor, to the Seller's Knowledge, any other Person has received any communication from any Governmental Authority that threatens to withdraw or suspend any such permits, licenses, certifications, registrations, qualifications, authorizations, consents or approvals. Seller has filed with the applicable Governmental Authority all required filings, declarations, listings, registrations, reports or submissions, including adverse event reports, necessary for and material to the Development, Manufacture, and Commercialization of the Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field as presently conducted. All relevant filings, declarations, listings, registrations, reports or submissions were in material compliance with Applicable Law when filed, and no deficiencies have been asserted by any Governmental Authority with respect to any such filings, declarations, listing, registrations, reports or submissions. As of the Agreement Date, the Seller has not received or been subject to: (1) any FDA Form 483s directly relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field; (2) any FDA notices of adverse findings relating to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field; or (3) any warning letters or other correspondence from the FDA or any other

Governmental Authority in which the FDA or such other Governmental Authority asserted that the actions of Seller, with respect to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field, were not in compliance with Applicable Laws. There has not been any occurrence of any product recall, market withdrawal or replacement, or post-sale warning conducted by or on behalf of the Seller concerning any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field or, to the Seller's Knowledge, any product recall, market withdrawal or replacement conducted by or on behalf of any entity as a result of any alleged defect in any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field.

- 3.5 **Permits**. To the Seller's Knowledge, (i) the Seller Group possess all material Permits required for the operation of the Business as currently conducted (the "**Seller Permits**") and (ii) no member of the Seller Group has received as of the Agreement Date any written notice of any cancellation, suspension, revocation, invalidation or non-renewal of any Permit since the Petition Date.
- 3.6 **Litigation**. As of the Agreement Date, there is no Action pending or, to the Seller's Knowledge, formally threatened in writing, against any member of the Seller Group before any Governmental Authority that would have a Material Adverse Effect or affect the Transferred Assets in any material respect after the entry of the Sale Order, if determined adversely and after taking into effect applicable insurance coverage.
 - 3.7 **Real Property**. The Seller Group does not own any real property.
- 3.8 Assigned Contracts. With respect to the Assigned Contracts, (i) except as a result of, or arising in connection with, the filing of the Bankruptcy Cases, no member of the Seller Group has received any written notice of any default or event that (with due notice or lapse of time or both) would constitute a default by the applicable member of the Seller Group under any Assigned Contract, other than defaults that have been cured or waived in writing or would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) to the Seller's Knowledge, each Assigned Contract is a legal, valid and binding obligation of the applicable member of the Seller Group and is in full force and effect (except to the extent subject to, and limited by, the Enforceability Exceptions), (iii) to the Seller's Knowledge, no other party to any Assigned Contract is (with or without the lapse of time or the giving of notice, or both) in material breach of or in material default under any Assigned Contract and (iv) to the Seller's Knowledge, no member of the Seller Group has provided or received any notice of any intention to terminate any Assigned Contract. The Seller has made available to Purchaser true, correct and complete copies of each of the Assigned Contracts listed on Schedule 2.1(a), together with all amendments thereto.
- 3.9 **Financial Statements**. The Seller's financial statements included in the Seller's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with SEC on April 8, 2024 (the "Seller Financial Statements") have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (except as may be indicated in the notes to such financial statements or, in the case of unaudited financial statements, except as permitted by the SEC on Form 10-K under the Exchange Act, and except that the unaudited financial statements may not contain footnotes and are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments), have been prepared on a consistent basis throughout the periods covered thereby and presents fairly in all respects the financial condition of the Seller as of such dates and the results of operations of Seller for such periods, and are consistent with the books and records of Seller (which books and records are correct and complete in all material respects).
- 3.10 **Absence of Material Developments**. Except as disclosed on Schedule 3.10, since the Petition Date, there has occurred no fact, event, condition, change or circumstance which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 3.11 **Customers and Suppliers.** Except as disclosed on Schedule 3.11(a), to the Knowledge of the Seller, since the Petition Date, no customer has or has threatened to stop or decrease the rate of, or as a result of the Bankruptcy Cases or the Transactions, purchasing materials, products or services from the Business. Except as disclosed on Schedule 3.11(b), to the Knowledge of the Seller, no supplier has or has

threatened to stop or decrease the rate of, or as a result of the Bankruptcy Cases or the Transactions. supplying materials, products or services to the Business.

3.12 **Intellectual Property.**

- (a) A true, correct and complete list of all Intellectual Property Registrations included in the Owned Intellectual Property Assets is set forth on Schedule 3.12(a), including the Trademarks and domain names pertaining to Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field that are owned by the Seller or its Affiliates as of the Agreement Date.
- (b) The Seller Group exclusively owns all Owned Intellectual Property Assets. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.12(b), and no member of the Seller Group is a party to, or bound by, (i) any license, royalty agreement, or other agreement relating to the use of any material Business Intellectual Property (other than non-exclusive licenses grant to a member of the Seller Group for commercially available, unmodified, off-the-shelf software licensed for aggregate annual fees of less than \$50,000), and (ii) agreements pursuant to which a member of the Seller Group settled any action, litigation, suit or other judicial or administrative proceeding, claim, assertion, or threat with respect to any material Business Intellectual Property, including settlement agreements, coexistence agreements, and consent agreements.
- (c) Other than with respect to Excluded Contracts or Assigned Contracts that Purchaser does not ultimately assume, no current or former Affiliate, partner, director, stockholder, officer, member, manager, employee, consultant or contractor of the Seller Group will, after giving effect to the Transactions, own, license or retain any Owned Intellectual Property Assets.
- (d) All material Intellectual Property Registrations remain pending or in full force and effect and have not expired or been abandoned or cancelled. To Seller's Knowledge, no interference, opposition, reissue, reexamination, or other proceeding is or has been pending or threatened, in which the scope, validity, or enforceability of any material Owned Intellectual Property Assets is being, has been challenged.
- (e) To the Knowledge of the Seller, the conduct of the Business does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate in any material respect any Person's Intellectual Property.
- (f) To the Knowledge of the Seller's, no Person is currently infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating any material Owned Intellectual Property Assets.
- (g) The Seller Group has taken commercially reasonable steps to safeguard and maintain the confidentiality of all trade secrets that constitute Owned Intellectual Property Assets, including by using good faith efforts to require all Persons having access thereto to execute written non-disclosure agreements.
- (h) The Seller Group complies with all Applicable Laws, internal policies and contractual obligations relating to privacy, data protection and cybersecurity.
- 3.13 **Taxes.** The Seller Group has timely filed all Tax Returns that it was required to file with respect to Transferred Assets. All such Tax Returns were correct and complete in all material respects. All Taxes owed by the Seller Group (whether or not shown or required to be shown on any Tax Return) with respect to Transferred Assets have been paid. There are no Liens on any of the Transferred Assets that arose in connection with any failure (or alleged failure) to pay any Tax. There is no dispute, examination, judicial proceeding or claim concerning any Taxes of the Seller Group with respect to the Transferred Assets.
- 3.14 **Product Liability.** Except as disclosed on Schedule 3.14, within the three (3) year period prior to the Closing Date there has not been any, and as of the Closing Date there is no pending, material litigation commenced against any member of the Seller Group relating to the sale, distribution or use of any

item sold or used in the Business (the "Goods"), including litigation with respect to product liability or recall claims.

- 3.15 **Product Warranties; Product Returns.** Except for warranties arising solely pursuant to Applicable Law or in the ordinary course of business, (a) no member of the Seller Group has made any material warranties, express or implied, written or oral, to any third party with respect to any of the Goods within the three (3) year period prior to the Closing Date, and (b) there is no, and within the three (3) year period prior to the Closing Date there has not been any, material litigation pending or, to the Seller's Knowledge, threatened with respect to any such warranty.
- 3.16 **Brokers and Finders**. Except for SSG Advisors, LLC, the Seller has not, directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement with any Person that would obligate the Seller to pay any commission, brokerage fee or "finder's fee" in connection with the Transactions.
- 3.17 **Virology Studies**. Each Virology Study is on-going, has been conducted in a professional manner, in accordance with industry standards, and in compliance with all Applicable Laws, there has not been any interruption, suspension, or delay in the conduct of each such Virology Study, and all payments payable to each Virology Collaborator in connection with each such Virology Study has been duly and timely paid in full.
- 3.18 **Inventory**. To Seller's Knowledge, the Inventory consists of all materials used to Manufacture or otherwise incorporated into the Licensed Product (including raw materials and active pharmaceutical ingredients) and inventory of Licensed Product exclusively owned by the Seller and its Affiliates as of the Closing Date. As of the Closing Date, Schedule 3.18 identifies the location of all Inventory and sets forth a complete and accurate list of all Storage Contracts and provides reasonable details with respect to the Inventory subject to each such Storage Contract.
- 3.19 **No Other Representations or Warranties**. Except for the representations and warranties contained in this ARTICLE 3 and the Related Documents, the Seller does not, nor do any other Persons on behalf of the Seller, make any other express or implied representation or warranty with respect to itself, the Business, the Transferred Assets or the Assumed Liabilities, or with respect to any other information provided to Purchaser or its representatives, and the Seller disclaims any other representations or warranties, whether made by or on behalf of the Seller or any other Person. The Seller will not, and no other Persons will, have or be subject to any Liability to Purchaser or any other Person resulting from the distribution to Purchaser, or Purchaser's use of, any such information, including any information, documents, projections, forecasts or other material made available to Purchaser or its representatives in any "data rooms," "virtual data rooms," management presentations or in any other form in expectation of, or in connection with, the Transactions, or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever (electronic or otherwise) or otherwise in expectation of the Transactions.

ARTICLE 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER

Except as disclosed in a document herewith delivered by Purchaser to the Seller (the "**Purchaser Schedules**"), Purchaser hereby makes the representations and warranties contained in this ARTICLE 4 to the Seller.

4.1 **Organization, Good Standing and Other Matters**. Purchaser is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Applicable Laws of its jurisdiction of organization and has all requisite corporate power or other entity power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. Purchaser is duly qualified or licensed to conduct its business as currently conducted and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the location of the property owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of its business makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure

to be so qualified or licensed would not, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair or delay Purchaser's ability to consummate the Transactions.

- Authority and Enforceability. Purchaser has all requisite corporate power or other entity power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and each of the Related Documents to which it is (or at Closing, will be) a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder and to consummate the Transactions. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the Related Documents to which it is (or at Closing, will be) a party, and the consummation of the Transactions, have been duly authorized and approved by its board of directors (or equivalent governing body) and no other action on the part of Purchaser or its members is necessary to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Related Documents by Purchaser and the consummation of the Transactions. This Agreement has been, and each Related Document will be at or prior to Closing, duly executed and delivered by Purchaser and, assuming the due execution and delivery by the other parties hereto or thereto, constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Purchaser enforceable against it in accordance with its respective terms, except to the extent that such enforceability may be subject to, and limited by, the Enforceability Exceptions.
- 4.3 **No Conflict: Required Filings and Consents.** Except (a) such filings as may be required in connection with the Transfer Taxes described in Section 2.10 and (b) as set forth on Schedule 4.3, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and of the Related Documents and the consummation of the Transactions by Purchaser will not (i) violate the provisions of its Organizational Documents, (ii) violate any Applicable Law or Order to which it is subject or by which any of its properties or assets are bound, (iii) require it to obtain any Consent, or give any notice to, or make any filing with, any Governmental Authority on or prior to the Closing Date, (iv) result in a material breach of or constitute a default (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both), give rise to any right of termination, cancellation or acceleration under, or require the Consent of any third party to, any material Contract to which it is a party or (v) result in the imposition or creation of any Lien upon or with respect to any of its assets or properties; excluding from the foregoing clauses (ii) through (v) Consents, approvals, notices and filings the absence of which, and violations, breaches, defaults, rights of acceleration, cancellation or termination, and Liens, the existence of which would not, individually or in the aggregate, (A) have a material adverse effect on the ability of Purchaser to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (B) otherwise prevent, hinder or delay the consummation of the Transactions.
- 4.4 **Financing**. Purchaser has, and at the Closing will have, (a) sufficient internal funds (without giving effect to any unfunded financing regardless of whether any such financing is committed) available to pay the Purchase Price in accordance with the terms hereof and any other payments required hereunder and any expenses incurred or required to be paid by Purchaser in connection with the Transactions, and (b) the resources and capabilities (financial or otherwise) to perform its obligations hereunder and under the Related Documents. Purchaser has not incurred any obligation, commitment, restriction, or Liability of any kind, which would impair or adversely affect such resources and capabilities.
- 4.5 **Solvency**. Purchaser is not entering into this Agreement with the intent to hinder, delay or defraud either present or future creditors. Immediately after giving effect to all of the Transactions, including the making of the payments contemplated by Section 2.9, and assuming satisfaction of the conditions to Purchaser's obligation to consummate the Transactions as set forth herein, the accuracy of the representations and warranties of Purchaser set forth herein and the performance by Purchaser of its obligations hereunder in all material respects, Purchaser will be Solvent.
- 4.6 **Litigation**. There is no Action pending or, to Purchaser's Knowledge, formally threatened against Purchaser or involving any of its properties or assets that would be reasonably be expected to

- (a) have a material adverse effect on the ability of Purchaser to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (b) otherwise prevent, hinder, or delay the consummation of the Transactions.
- 4.7 **Brokers and Finders**. None of Purchaser or its Affiliates have, directly or indirectly, entered into any agreement with any Person that would obligate the Seller to pay any commission, brokerage fee or "finder's fee" in connection with the Transactions.

4.8 Non-Reliance of Purchaser; No Other Representations and Warranties.

- Except for the specific representations and warranties expressly made by the Seller in ARTICLE 3 and Related Documents as further limited by the specifically bargained-for exclusive remedies as set forth in ARTICLE 9 of this Agreement, and the representations and warranties made by the Seller in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document, Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that (i) the Seller is not making and have not made any representation or warranty, expressed or implied, at law or in equity, in respect of the Business, the Transferred Assets, the Assumed Liabilities, or any of its operations, prospects or condition (financial or otherwise), including with respect to merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose of any assets, the nature or extent of any Liabilities. the prospects of the Business, the effectiveness or the success of any operations, or the accuracy or completeness of any confidential information memoranda, documents, projections, material or other information (financial or otherwise) regarding the Business furnished to Purchaser or its representatives or made available to Purchaser and its representatives in any "data rooms," "virtual data rooms," management presentations or in any other form in expectation of, or in connection with, the Transactions, or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever, and (ii) no officer, director, manager, stockholder, agent, Affiliate, advisor, representative or employee of the Seller Group has any authority, express or implied, to make any representations, warranties or agreements not specifically set forth in ARTICLE 3 and subject to the limited remedies herein provided, or any representations, warranties or agreements not specifically set forth in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document.
- (b) Other than the specific representations and warranties expressly set forth in ARTICLE 3 as further limited by the specifically bargained-for exclusive remedies as set forth in ARTICLE 9 of this Agreement, and the representations and warranties made by the Seller in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document, Purchaser specifically disclaims that it is relying upon or has relied upon any such other representations or warranties that may have been made by any Person, and acknowledges and agrees that the Seller and the Seller's Affiliates have specifically disclaimed and do hereby specifically disclaim, and shall not have or be subject to any Liability for reliance on any such other representation or warranty made by any Person. Purchaser specifically waives any obligation or duty by the Seller or the Seller's Affiliates to make any disclosures of fact not required to be disclosed pursuant to the specific representations and warranties expressly set forth in ARTICLE 3 or in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document and disclaim reliance on any information not specifically required to be provided or disclosed pursuant to the specific representations and warranties set forth in ARTICLE 3 or in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document.
- (c) Purchaser is acquiring the Business, the Transferred Assets and the Assumed Liabilities subject only to the specific representations and warranties expressly set forth in ARTICLE 3 as further limited by the specifically bargained-for exclusive remedies as set forth in ARTICLE 9 of this Agreement, and the representations and warranties expressly set forth in the Sublicense Agreement or any Related Document.
- 4.9 **No Other Representations or Warranties.** Except for the representations and warranties contained in this ARTICLE 4, neither Purchaser nor any other Person on behalf of Purchaser makes any other express or implied representation or warranty with respect to Purchaser or with respect to any other information provided to the Seller or its representatives, and Purchaser disclaims any other representations

or warranties, whether made by Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, officers, directors, employees, agents or representatives.

ARTICLE 5. BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS

5.1 **Competing Transaction**. This Agreement is subject to approval by the Bankruptcy Court and the consideration by the Seller of higher or better competing bids in respect of all or any part of the Transferred Assets (whether in combination with other assets of the Seller Group or otherwise) in accordance with the terms of the Bid Procedures Order (each, a "**Competing Bid**"). From the Agreement Date (and any prior time) and until the Closing, the Seller is permitted to, and to cause its representatives to, initiate contact with, solicit or encourage submission of any inquiries, proposals or offers by, any Person (in addition to Purchaser and its Affiliates and representatives) in connection with any sale or other disposition of the Transferred Assets. In addition, the Seller shall have the authority to respond to any inquiries or offers to purchase all or any part of the Transferred Assets (whether in combination with other assets of the Seller Group or otherwise) and perform any and all other acts related thereto which are required under the Bankruptcy Code, the Bid Procedures Order or other Applicable Law, including supplying information relating to the Business and the assets of the Seller Group to prospective purchasers.

5.2 Bankruptcy Court Filings.

- Subject to its right to pursue a Competing Bid in accordance with the Bid Procedures Order, the Seller shall diligently pursue the entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Sale Order, which Sale Order shall provide for the transfer of the Transferred Assets and the Assumed Liabilities to Purchaser free from all successor or transferee Liability to the fullest extent permitted by Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code. The Seller shall comply (or obtain an Order from the Bankruptcy Court waiving compliance) with all requirements under the applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code, the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure, and the Local Bankruptcy Rules for the Bankruptcy Court in obtaining the entry of the Sale Order. The Seller further covenants and agrees that, after entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Sale Order, and provided that the Sale Order becomes a Final Order, the terms of any other proposed order submitted by the Seller to the Bankruptcy Court shall not conflict with, supersede, abrogate, nullify or restrict the terms of this Agreement, or in any way prevent or interfere with the consummation or performance of the Transactions. Purchaser agrees that it will promptly take such actions as are reasonably requested by the Seller to assist in obtaining entry of the Sale Order, including by furnishing affidavits or other documents or information for filing with the Bankruptcy Court for the purposes, among others, of providing necessary assurances of performance by Purchaser under this Agreement and demonstrating that Purchaser is a "good faith" purchaser under Section 363(m) of the Bankruptcy Code. In the event, if the entry of the Sale Order shall be appealed, the Seller and Purchaser shall use their respective commercially reasonable efforts to defend such appeal.
- (b) Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to provide Purchaser with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment upon all motions, applications, and supporting papers relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement prepared by Seller or any Affiliates (including forms of orders and notices to interested parties) prior to the filing thereof in the Bankruptcy Cases; provided that the foregoing shall not require the Seller to take any action that would, in Seller's reasonable business judgment, threaten to harm the overall value to be produced by the Seller's in-court sale process.
- (c) The form of Sale Order submitted by the Seller to the Bankruptcy Court for approval shall be in a form and substance reasonably acceptable to Purchaser.
- (d) Seller shall not seek any modification to the Bid Procedures, Bid Procedures Order, or Sale Order by the Bankruptcy Court that are materially adverse to Purchaser without the prior written consent of Purchaser, which such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

- (e) Each of Purchaser and Seller will promptly take such actions as are reasonably requested by the other party to assist in obtaining entry of the Sale Order, including furnishing affidavits or other documents or information for filing with the Bankruptcy Court for purposes, among others, of providing necessary assurances of performance by Seller of its obligations under this Agreement and demonstrating that Purchaser is a good faith buyer under section 363(m) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- (f) Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to provide appropriate notice of the hearings on the Sale Order to all Persons entitled to notice, including, but not limited to, all Persons that have asserted Liens on the Transferred Assets, all parties to the Assigned Contracts and all taxing authorities in jurisdictions applicable to Seller and as otherwise required by the Bankruptcy Code and bankruptcy rules.
- (g) Within five (5) Business Days of the Auction (subject to the Bankruptcy Court's availability), if Purchaser is the successful bidder at the Auction (or if there is no Auction), Seller will seek entry of the Sale Order by the Bankruptcy Court.
- (h) The Seller and Purchaser agree that, in the event that Purchaser is not the winning bidder at an auction undertaken pursuant to the Bid Procedures Order (the "Auction"), and (i) Purchaser submits the Back-Up Bid at the Auction or (ii) the terms of this Agreement are deemed to constitute a Back-Up Bid, then Purchaser shall be obligated to promptly consummate the Transactions upon the terms and conditions as set forth herein, including the payment of the Purchase Price as the same may be increased by Purchaser at the Auction; provided that the Seller gives written notice to Purchaser on or before the Back-up Termination Date, stating that the Seller (A) failed to consummate the sale of the Transferred Assets with the winning bidder, and (B) terminated the purchase agreement with the winning bidder.

5.3 Assumption of Assigned Contracts.

- (a) On June 4, 2024, the Seller filed (or caused to be filed) a notice of assumption (the "Assumption Notice") with the Bankruptcy Court and served such notice on each counterparty to a Contract listed thereon. The Assumption Notice identified all Contracts that the Seller and Purchaser believe may be assumed and assigned in connection with the sale of the Transferred Assets and set forth a good faith estimate of the amount of Cure Amounts applicable to each such Contract (and if no Cure Amount is estimated to be applicable with respect to any particular Contract, the amount of such Cure Amount designated for such Contract shall be "\$0.00"). In accordance with the Bid Procedures Order, the Seller reserves the right to supplement such list of Contracts and provide additional notice of assumption.
- (b) On or before the date that is three (3) Business Days before the Closing Date (the "Designation Deadline"), Purchaser shall provide to the Seller a Contracts List, which shall identify all Contracts that Purchaser elects to have assumed and assigned to Purchaser on the Closing Date (and with respect to the Existing Manufacturing Contracts, assumed and assigned to Purchaser which will be automatically effective as of the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date without further notice). For the avoidance of doubt, Purchaser shall be entitled, with the agreement of Seller, to add, or, in the sole discretion of Purchaser, to remove, any Contracts from the Contracts List at any time (or multiple times) prior to the Designation Deadline by providing to the Seller by email a copy of the amended Contracts List. Any Contracts List that Purchaser delivers to the Seller prior to the Designation Deadline shall be deemed to replace and supersede any Contracts List that Purchaser had previously delivered to Seller. For the avoidance of doubt, only those Contracts that are identified on the Contracts List as of the Designation Deadline shall constitute Assigned Contracts and will be assumed by the Seller and assigned to Purchaser pursuant to the Sale Order. The Seller shall file such motions or pleadings as may be appropriate or necessary to assume and assign the Assigned Contracts and to determine the amount of the Cure Amounts; provided that nothing herein shall preclude the Seller from filing one or

more motions to reject any Contracts that are not identified on the Contracts List as of the Designation Deadline.

- (c) Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the contrary, a Contract shall not be an Assigned Contract hereunder and shall not be assigned to, or assumed by, Purchaser to the extent that such Contract is (i) deemed rejected under Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, (ii) the subject of an objection to assignment or assumption or requires the consent of any Governmental Authority or other third party (other than, and in addition to, the Bankruptcy Court) in order to permit the assumption and assignment by the applicable Seller to Purchaser of such Contract pursuant to Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, and such objection has not been resolved or such consent has not been obtained prior to the thirtieth (30th) day following the Closing Date (as such period may be extended by mutual agreement of Seller and Purchaser), or (iii) terminated by any party thereto other than Seller, or terminates or expires by its terms, on or prior to such time as it is to be assumed by and assigned to Purchaser as an Assigned Contract hereunder and is not continued or otherwise extended upon assumption. In no event shall the failure to assign to Purchaser any Contract in accordance with subsections (i) through (iii) above reduce the Purchase Price payable to Seller or constitute a failure to satisfy the conditions precedent of Seller under Section 8.3.
- (d) Subject to the terms of Section 2.5, Section 2.8, Section 5.3(a) and Section 5.3(b), and subject to the entry of an order (which may be the Sale Order) of the Bankruptcy Court authorizing the assignment to Purchaser of the Assigned Contracts, Purchaser shall make provision for the payment of the Purchaser Cure Amounts for Assumed Contracts, and Seller shall make provision for the payment of the Seller Cure Amounts for Assumed Contracts, in cash at Closing in accordance with the Sale Order.
- (e) Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the contrary, from and after the date of the Assumption Notice through the Closing Date, the Seller will not reject or take any action (or fail to take any action that would result in rejection by operation of Applicable Law) to reject, withdraw, repudiate or disclaim any Assigned Contract unless (i) Purchaser has provided its prior written consent; or (ii) Purchaser has removed such Assigned Contract from the list of Assigned Contracts.
- **Disputed Contracts.** In the event of an objection by a Contract counterparty to the Cure Amount asserted by Seller with regard to any Contract on the Contract List (such contract, a "Disputed Contract"), Seller shall either settle the objection of such party or shall litigate such objection under procedures as established by the Bankruptcy Court. In no event shall the Seller settle a Cure Amount objection with regard to any potential Assigned Contract without the express written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld) of Purchaser (with an email consent being sufficient). In the event that a dispute regarding the Cure Amounts with respect to a Contract has not been resolved as of the Closing, the parties shall nonetheless remain obligated to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Upon entry of an Order of the Bankruptcy Court (if necessary) determining any Cure Amount and authorizing the assumption and assignment to Purchaser of such Disputed Contract after the Closing, which order shall be in form and substance acceptable to Purchaser (a "Disputed Contract Order"), Purchaser shall have the option to designate the Disputed Contract as an Assigned Contract or an Excluded Contract (regardless of whether such contract was identified on the Contracts List). If Purchaser elects to designate the Disputed Contract as an Excluded Contract, (a) such Disputed Contract shall automatically be deemed to be an Excluded Contract for all purposes under the Sale Order and this Agreement, and (b) Purchaser shall not be obligated to pay any Cure Amount or liabilities associated with such Disputed Contract. If Purchaser elects to designate the Disputed Contract as an Assigned Contract, such Disputed Contract shall be deemed an Assigned Contract for all purposes hereunder and, for the avoidance of doubt, Purchaser shall assume the Disputed Contract and shall be responsible for paying the associated Purchaser Cure Amount (if any) with respect to such Disputed Contract; and (if applicable) Seller shall be responsible for paying all related Seller Cure Amounts; provided, however, that if Purchaser does not designate such Disputed Contract as either an Excluded Contract or an Assigned Contract within five (5) Business Days after the date of the Disputed Contract Order (or such later date as agreed by the Seller and Purchaser), (a) such

Disputed Contract shall automatically be deemed to be an Excluded Contract for all purposes under the Sale Order and this Agreement, and (b) Purchaser shall not be obligated to pay any Cure Amount or liabilities associated with such Disputed Contract.

5.5 Previously Unknown and Previously Excluded Contracts.

(a) If at any time, prior to the earlier of confirmation of a plan in the Chapter 11 Cases or entry of an order dismissing the Chapter 11 Cases, it is discovered that a Contract material to the operation of the Business should have been identified on the Assumption Notice but was not so listed (any such Contract, a "Previously Unknown Contract"), Seller shall, promptly following the discovery thereof (but in no event later than five (5) Business Days following the discovery thereof), notify Purchaser in writing of such Previously Unknown Contract and provide Purchaser with a copy of such Previously Unknown Contract and the Cure Amount (if any) in respect thereof. Purchaser shall thereafter deliver written notice to Seller (email being sufficient), no later than ten (10) Business Days following such notice of such Previously Unknown Contract from Seller, if Purchaser elects for such Previously Unknown Contract to be an Assigned Contract. If Purchaser elects for a Previously Unknown Contract to be an Assigned Contract in accordance with this Section, then to the extent not previously filed and served, Seller shall file and serve an assignment and assumption notice on the Contract counterparty to such Previously Unknown Contract (a "Supplemental Assignment Notice") notifying such Contract counterparty of Seller's intention to assume and assign to Purchaser such Previously Unknown Contract, including the proposed Cure Amount (if any). Such notice shall state that such Contract counterparty shall have fourteen (14) days to object to the assumption and assignment of the Contract to Purchaser (the "Supplemental Assignment Notice Objection Deadline"). Following expiration of the Supplemental Assignment Notice Objection Deadline and, if no objections are received, Seller shall submit a proposed order (in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Purchaser) to the Bankruptcy Court under certification of counsel authorizing the assumption and assignment of such Contract to Purchaser and, upon the entry of such an order, such Contract shall be deemed an Assigned Contract for all purposes under this Agreement and the Sale Order. If such Contract counterparty objects to the proposed assumption and assignment, the Contract at issue shall be deemed a Disputed Contract for all purposes under this Agreement.

At any time prior to the earlier of confirmation of a plan in the Chapter 11 Cases or entry of an order dismissing the Chapter 11 Cases, Purchaser may elect to take an assignment of any Excluded Contract that has not yet been assumed and assigned pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court (a "Previously Excluded Contract") by sending a written notice to Seller (email being sufficient) of such election. If Purchaser elects for a Previously Excluded Contract to be an Assigned Contract in accordance with this Section, then to the extent not previously filed and served, Seller shall file and serve a Supplemental Assignment Notice on the Contract counterparty to such Previously Excluded Contract. Such Supplemental Assignment Notice Objection Deadline shall state that such Contract counterparty shall have fourteen (14) days to object to the assumption and assignment of the Contract to Purchaser. Following expiration of the Supplemental Assignment Notice Objection Deadline and if no objections are received, Seller shall submit a proposed order (in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Purchaser) to the Bankruptcy Court under certification of counsel authorizing the assumption and assignment of such Contract to Purchaser and, upon the entry of such an order, such Contract shall be deemed an Assigned Contract for all purposes under this Agreement and the Sale Order and, subject to Section 7.15 with respect to Cross-Over Contracts, the Purchaser shall be responsible for satisfying or paying any Cure Amounts or other Liabilities with respect to such Contract, whether or not such Cure Amounts or other Liabilities exceed the Purchaser Cure Amounts. For the avoidance of doubt, the Cross-Over Contracts are not Previously Excluded Contracts. If such Contract counterparty objects to the proposed assumption and assignment, the Contract at issue shall be deemed a Disputed Contract for all purposes under this Agreement.

(c) Seller and Purchaser agree that the Sale Order shall contain language approving the assumption and assignment procedures with respect to Disputed Contracts, Previously Unknown Contracts and Previously Excluded Contracts as set forth in Sections 5.3(b), 5.4 and 5.5 hereof.

ARTICLE 6. PRE-CLOSING COVENANTS

- Conduct of Business. Except (i) as set forth on Schedule 6.1, (ii) as may be approved by Purchaser (which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned; *provided, however*, that the consent of Purchaser shall be deemed to have been given if Purchaser does not object within forty-eight (48) hours after written request for such consent is provided by the Seller to Purchaser), (iii) for actions taken or omitted to be taken by any member of the Seller Group in response to any Public Health Measure, or (iv) as is otherwise permitted, contemplated or required by this Agreement, any Assigned Contract, by Applicable Laws or by order of the Bankruptcy Court, from the Agreement Date through the earlier of the Closing Date or the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms:
 - (a) The Seller Group shall use their commercially reasonable efforts to carry on the Business in all material respects in the ordinary course of business as it has been conducted since the Petition Date; and
 - (b) The Seller shall not, and shall cause its Affiliates not to:
 - (i) sell, license, abandon or otherwise dispose of any material asset or property constituting Transferred Assets other than, in each case, in the ordinary course of business or for the purpose of disposing of obsolete or worthless assets;
 - (ii) except in the ordinary course of business, acquire by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing a substantial portion of the assets of any business or any corporation, partnership or other business organization or otherwise acquire any assets (except inventory), that as of the Closing would constitute Transferred Assets, except for the acquisition of assets in the ordinary course of business;
 - (iii) change its present accounting methods or principles in any material respect, except as required by GAAP or Applicable Law;
 - (iv) make or change any Tax election, change an annual accounting period, adopt or change any Tax accounting method, file any amended Tax Return, enter into any closing agreement, settle any material Tax claim or assessment or surrender any right to claim a refund of Taxes, other than in the ordinary course of business or as required by the Code or Applicable Law, and in each case that could have a material effect on the amount of Taxes due from the Business or due as a result of the Transferred Assets for a taxable period (or portion thereof) beginning after the Closing Date;
 - (v) compromise or settle any material litigation relating to the Business or cancel or compromise any material claim or waive or release any material right that, in each case, is related to the Business or a Transferred Asset;
 - (vi) encumber, transfer, abandon, allow to lapse, fail to prosecute or maintain, exclusively license, or otherwise dispose of any material Business Intellectual Property or Regulatory Approvals, except, in each case, other than in the ordinary course of business and other than the expiration of the statutory term of any Intellectual Property;
 - (vii) materially modify, materially breach, repudiate, reject, or terminate any Assigned Contract, or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims under any Assigned Contract:

- (viii) grant, impose or suffer to be imposed any Lien upon any of the Transferred Assets other than Permitted Liens or Liens that will be cured prior to the Closing; and
- (ix) authorize, agree or otherwise commit, whether or not in writing, to do any of the foregoing.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, nothing contained in this Agreement shall give Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, any right to control or direct the Business, assets and operations prior to the Closing. Prior to the Closing, the Seller shall exercise, consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, complete control and supervision over its Business, assets and operations, subject to Purchaser's consent rights and Seller's obligations, in each case as expressly set forth in this Agreement.

6.2 Access to Information; Confidentiality.

- From the Agreement Date until the earlier of the Closing Date and the termination of this Agreement, the Seller shall grant Purchaser and its representatives (at Purchaser's sole cost and expense) reasonable access, during normal business hours and upon reasonable notice (and in the event of a facility visit request, at least forty-eight (48) hours prior notice), and subject to any limitations resulting from any Public Health Measures, to the personnel, facilities, book and records of the Seller Group related to the Business or the Transferred Assets that are in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of the Seller Group, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller Group (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller Group, directly or indirectly, at any level); provided, however, that (i) all requests for access shall be directed to such other person(s) as the Seller may designate in writing from time to time (the "Seller Access Contact"), (ii) such activities do not unreasonably interfere with the ongoing business or operations of the Seller Group, (iii) the Seller shall have the right to have one or more of its representatives present at all times during any visits, examinations, discussions or contacts contemplated by this Section 6.2(a), (iv) Purchaser shall have no right to perform invasive or subsurface investigations or conduct any sampling or analysis of environmental media of the nature commonly referred to as a "Phase II Environmental Investigation," such as any soil or groundwater testing, (v) such access or related activities would not cause a violation of any agreement to which any Seller Group Member is a party, (vi) no Personal Information shall be disclosed or used other than in compliance with applicable privacy law and (vii) nothing herein shall require any member of the Seller Group or their representatives to furnish to Purchaser or provide Purchaser with access to information that (A) is subject to an attorney-client or an attorney work-product privilege, (B) legal counsel for the Seller Group reasonably concludes may give rise to antitrust or competition law issues or violate a protective order or otherwise may not be disclosed pursuant to Applicable Law (including any Public Health Measure) or (C) would cause significant competitive harm to the Seller Group if the Transactions are not consummated.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, from the Agreement Date until the Closing Date, Purchaser shall not, and shall cause its representatives not to, have any contact or discussions concerning any member of the Seller Group, the Business, the Transaction or any other matters with any lender, borrower, creditor, guarantor, business partner, bank, landlord, tenant, supplier, customer, employee, manager, franchisee, distributer, noteholder, independent contractor, consultant or other material business relation of any Seller Group Member, in each case, without the prior written consent of the Seller Access Contact (which consent may be withheld in the Seller's sole discretion and, if given, may be conditioned on the Seller Access Contact or his or her designee having the right to participate in any meeting or discussion); provided, however, that no such consent is required for Purchaser to exercise its rights or perform its obligations under Sections 7.9, 7.10, 7.11, 7.12, 7.13, 7.14, 7.15, and 7.16, to contact Merck in connection with the Merck Side Letter or Sublicense Agreement, to contact any of the counterparties to any Existing Manufacturing Contract or

any Cross-Over Contracts, or contact any of the buyers of Seller's assets that are beneficiaries of such Cross-Over Contracts, and Purchaser is hereby authorized to engage in such contact and discussions.

- (c) Any information provided to or obtained by Purchaser or its representatives, including pursuant to this Section 6.2 is confidential information and subject to the terms of, and the restrictions contained in, the Confidentiality Agreement. Purchaser agrees to be bound by and comply with the provisions set forth in the Confidentiality Agreement as if such provisions were set forth herein, and such provisions are hereby incorporated herein by reference. Effective upon (and only upon) the Closing, the Confidentiality Agreement shall automatically terminate and none of the parties thereto shall have any further Liability or obligation thereunder except with respect to any confidential information provided to or obtained by Purchaser or its representatives concerning the Seller Group, which information shall remain subject to the terms and conditions of the Confidentiality Agreement after the Closing Date. If this Agreement is terminated prior to Closing for any reason, the duration of the confidentiality of the Confidentiality Agreement shall be deemed extended, without any further action by the parties, for a period of time equal to the period of time elapsed between the date such Confidentiality Agreement was initially signed and the date of termination of this Agreement.
- 6.3 Efforts to Consummate. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each of the parties hereto agrees to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Closing to occur as soon as possible after the Agreement Date, including satisfying the conditions precedent set forth in ARTICLE 8 applicable to such party including (a) defending against any Actions, judicial or administrative, challenging this Agreement or the consummation of the Transactions, (b) seeking to have any preliminary injunction, temporary restraining order, stay or other legal restraint or prohibition entered or imposed by any court or other Governmental Authority that is not yet final and non-appealable vacated or reversed, and (c) and executing any additional instruments reasonably requested by another party hereto (without cost or expense to the executing party) necessary to carry out the Transactions and to fully carry out the purposes of this Agreement; provided, however, that, for purposes of "commercially reasonable efforts" standard as required by this Section 6.3, Section 6.4 or Section 6.5, neither the Seller nor its Affiliates or representatives shall be required to offer or grant any accommodation or concession (financial or otherwise) to any third party or to otherwise expend any money or suffer any detriment, to expend any money to remedy any breach of any representation or warranty hereunder, to commence any Action, to waive or surrender any right, to modify any agreement (including any Assigned Contract) or to provide financing to Purchaser for the consummation of the Transactions.
- Notices and Consents. Reasonably promptly following the execution of this Agreement, the Seller will give, or cause to be given, applicable notices to third parties and thereafter will use commercially reasonable efforts (as limited by Section 6.3) to obtain the third-party consents set forth on Schedule 6.4; provided, however, that no representation, warranty, covenant or agreement of the Seller shall be breached or deemed breached, and no condition shall be deemed not satisfied, as a result of (a) the failure to obtain any such third-party consent (unless such consent is part of a closing condition of Seller), (b) any termination of a Contract as a result of the failure to obtain such third-party consent (unless such consent is part of a closing condition of Seller) or (c) any Action commenced or threatened by or on behalf of any Person arising out of or relating to the failure to obtain any such consent or any such termination; provided, further, that nothing in this Section 6.4 shall require the Seller to expend any money or grant any concessions to obtain any such third-party consent (unless Purchaser provides the funds for or reimburses the Seller for such payment).

6.5 **Regulatory Matters.**

(a) Purchaser and the Seller will establish a mutually acceptable and prompt communication and interaction process to ensure the orderly transfer of the Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States. Promptly after Closing, the parties shall file with the FDA, and any other relevant Governmental

Authority all information required in order to transfer the Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States from the Seller to Purchaser, including the information required pursuant to 21 C.F.R. § 314.72, or any successor regulation thereto, any authorization letters or notices, and letters of acceptance. Seller shall file the information required of a former owner, and Purchaser shall file the information required of a new owner, at each party's own expense. Both Purchaser and the Seller also agree to use all commercially reasonable efforts to take any actions required by the Governmental Authority or other government/health agencies to effect the transfer of the Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States from the Seller to Purchaser, and hereby further agree to cooperate with each other in order to effectuate the foregoing transfer of the Lonafarnib IND. The parties agree to use all commercially reasonable efforts to complete the filing of the transfer of the Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States within ten (10) days from the Closing Date. The Seller may retain an archival copy of the Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States, including supplements and records that are required to be kept under 21 C.F.R. § 314.81 or other similar regulation.

- (b) From and after the Closing Date until the Seller is dissolved, the Seller shall cooperate with Purchaser in preparing, disclosing and providing any relevant records, reports, responses or any other documentation that are required to be made, maintained and reported pursuant to the Governmental Authority. The parties agree to use their commercially reasonable efforts to take any other actions required by the FDA or any other Governmental Authority to effect the transaction.
- (c) Until the completion of the transfer of the Lonafarnib IND to Purchaser, the Seller shall take all reasonably necessary or advisable actions to maintain the relevant Lonafarnib IND and other similar regulatory approval and authorization documents for jurisdictions outside of the United States.
- 6.6 **Public Announcements**. Between the Agreement Date and the Closing Date, except to the extent required by any Applicable Law or Action (including the Bankruptcy Cases), neither Purchaser nor the Seller shall, and Purchaser and the Seller shall cause their respective Affiliates and representatives not to, directly or indirectly, issue any press release or public announcement of any kind without the prior written consent of Purchaser and the Seller; *provided, however*, that the Seller and its Affiliates may make announcements from time to time to their respective employees, customers, suppliers, and other business relations and otherwise as the Seller may reasonably determine is necessary to comply with Applicable Law or the requirements of this Agreement or any other agreement to which any Seller Group Member or any such Affiliate is a party. Purchaser and the Seller shall cooperate in good faith to prepare a joint press release to be issued on the Closing Date, the terms of which shall be mutually agreed upon by the parties.
- 6.7 **Update of Schedules; Knowledge of Breach**. From time to time prior to the Closing, the Seller may supplement or amend the Schedules with respect to any matter first arising after the Agreement Date that would have been required to be set forth or described in such Schedules. Any such supplemental or amended disclosure shall not be deemed to have cured any such breach of representation or warranty for purposes of determining whether or not the conditions set forth in Section 8.2(a) have been satisfied. From and after the Closing, references to the Schedules shall be references to the Schedules as supplemented, modified and/or updated. If, prior to the Closing, Purchaser shall have reason to believe that any breach of a representation or warranty of the Seller has occurred (other than through notice from the Seller), Purchaser shall promptly so notify the Seller, in reasonable detail. Nothing in this Agreement, including this Section 6.7, shall imply that the Seller is making any representation or warranty as of any date other than the Closing Date (other than representations and warranties that are expressly made as of an earlier date).

ARTICLE 7. POST-CLOSING COVENANTS

7.1 Access to Information; Books and Records. From and after the Closing, Purchaser and its Affiliates shall (i) afford the Seller Group and their respective representatives reasonable access, during normal business hours, upon reasonable advance notice and under reasonable circumstances, to the books and records of Purchaser and the Business shall permit the Seller Group and their respective representatives to examine and copy such books and records to the extent reasonably requested by such party and (ii) cause their representatives to furnish all information reasonably requested by any member of the Seller Group or their representatives in connection with financial or regulatory reporting, audit, third party litigation, preparing or filing of any Tax Return or the defense of any Tax claim or assessment or any other business purpose; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 7.1 shall require Purchaser or its Affiliates to furnish to the Seller Group or their respective representatives any material that is subject to an attorneyclient or solicitor-client privilege or an attorney or solicitor work-product privilege or which may not be disclosed pursuant to Applicable Law. For a period of six (6) years following the Closing Date, or such longer period as may be required by Applicable Law or necessitated by applicable statutes of limitations, Purchaser shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, maintain all such books and records in the jurisdiction in which such books and records were located prior to the Closing Date and shall not destroy, alter or otherwise dispose of any such books and records. On and after the end of such period, Purchaser shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, provide the Seller with at least ten Business Days prior written notice before destroying, altering or otherwise disposing any such books and records, during which period the Seller may elect to take possession, at its own expense, of such books and records.

7.2 Post-Closing Receipt and Possession of Assets.

- (a) After the Closing Date, the Seller shall transfer promptly to Purchaser from time to time (but in any event on a monthly basis) any payments constituting Transferred Assets received by the Seller. After the Closing Date, Purchaser shall transfer promptly to the Seller, from time to time (but in any event on a monthly basis), any payments constituting Excluded Assets, including any accounts receivable constituting Excluded Assets, received by Purchaser after the Closing.
- (b) In the event that, after the Closing Date, Purchaser receives or otherwise is in possession of any other Excluded Asset, Purchaser shall promptly notify the Seller of its receipt or possession of such other Excluded Asset and transfer, at the Seller's expense, such Excluded Asset to the Seller. In the event that, after the Closing Date, the Seller receives or otherwise is in possession of any other Transferred Asset, the Seller shall promptly notify Purchaser of its receipt or possession of such other Transferred Asset and transfer, at Purchaser's expense (unless the Seller was required to transfer such Transferred Asset to Purchaser at Closing, in which case, and without limitation of any other remedies available to Purchaser, such transfer will be at the Seller's expense), such Transferred Asset to Purchaser.

7.3 Tax Matters.

- (a) All Taxes with respect to the income or operations of the Business or the ownership of the Transferred Assets that relate to any Straddle Period shall be apportioned between Seller and Purchaser as follows: (i) in the case of ad valorem or other property Taxes, on a per diem basis; and (ii) in the case of income, sales and use and withholding Taxes, employment Taxes, or other Taxes based on or measured by income, receipts or profits, as determined from the closing of the books and records of Seller and the Business at the close of business on the Closing Date.
- (b) After the Closing Date, Purchaser and Seller shall furnish or cause to be furnished to each other, upon request, as promptly as practicable, such information and assistance (including access to books, records, work papers and Tax Returns for Pre-Closing Tax Periods) relating to the Business or the Transferred Assets as is reasonably necessary for the preparation of any Tax Return, claim for refund or audit, and the prosecution or defense of any claim, suit or proceeding relating to any proposed Tax adjustment. Upon reasonable notice, Seller and Purchaser shall make its employees and facilities available on a mutually convenient basis to provide reasonable explanation of any documents or

information provided hereunder. The other party hereto shall promptly (and in no event later than 30 days after receipt of the request) provide the requested information. The requesting party shall indemnify the other party for any out-of-pocket expenses incurred by such party in connection with providing any information or documentation pursuant to this Section 7.3(b). Any information obtained under this Section 7.3(b) shall be kept confidential, except as otherwise reasonably may be necessary in connection with the filing of Tax Returns or claims for refund or in conducting any Tax audit, dispute or contest.

7.4 Wrong Pockets.

- (a) <u>Assets</u>. If either Purchaser or Seller becomes aware that any of the Transferred Assets has not been transferred to Purchaser or that any of the Excluded Assets has been transferred to Purchaser, it shall promptly notify the other and the parties shall, as soon as reasonably practicable, ensure that such property is transferred, at the expense of Seller and with any necessary prior third party consent or approval, to (i) Purchaser, in the case of any Transferred Asset that was not transferred to Purchaser at the Closing; or (ii) Seller, in the case of any Excluded Asset that was transferred to Purchaser at the Closing.
- (b) <u>Payments</u>. If, on or after the Closing, either party shall receive any payments or other funds due to the other pursuant to the terms of this Agreement or any Related Document, then the party receiving such funds shall, within 30 days after receipt of such funds, forward such funds to the proper party. The parties acknowledge and agree there is no right of offset regarding such payments and a party may not withhold funds received from third parties for the account of the other party in the event there is a dispute regarding any other issue under this Agreement.
- 7.5 **Purchased Intellectual Property and Purchased Product Information**. Promptly following the Closing, at Purchaser's sole cost and expense, Seller shall take such further actions and execute such further documents as may be necessary or reasonably requested by Purchaser to effectuate, evidence and perfect the assignment and transfer of the Owned Intellectual Property Assets and Regulatory Approvals to Purchaser, including making such filings with any Governmental Authorities as may be required to transfer the Owned Intellectual Property Assets and Regulatory Approvals to Purchaser or to further the prosecution, issuance or maintenance of the Owned Intellectual Property Assets and Regulatory Approvals.
- 7.6 **Delivery of Transition Materials; Transition Activities**. The Seller will, as soon as reasonably practicable after the Closing Date, (a) in any event within seven (7) Business Days after the Closing Date, effect the delivery of a complete and true copy of the Zokinvy Dossier as of such date of delivery and all Licensed Product Data, Licensed Product Regulatory Information, and Business Books and Records, and (b) within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, (i) effect the delivery of all Inventory in accordance with Purchaser's instructions at Purchaser's cost and all other Transition Materials not otherwise delivered to Purchaser, and (ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to perform, and cooperate with Purchaser regarding, the transition activities set forth on Schedule 7.6.

7.7 Licenses.

(a) <u>To Seller</u>. From and after the Closing, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including Purchaser's retained rights in Section 7.8 related to the Licensed Compound and Licensed Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field, Purchaser hereby grants to Seller, during the period from the Closing until and expiring on completion of the wind-up of Seller, a non-exclusive, sublicensable (solely to a permitted sublicensee under the Merck License Agreement), royalty-free license, under Purchaser's rights to the Transferred Regulatory Information and Transferred Data to Develop, make, have made, use, import, export, Commercialize, sell, offer for sale, and market the Licensed Progeria Product in the Progeria Field in the Territory.

(b) <u>To Purchaser</u>. From and after the Closing, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including Seller's retained rights in Section 7.8 related to the Licensed Compound and Licensed Product in the Progeria Field, Seller hereby grants to Purchaser, (i) a perpetual, irrevocable, non-exclusive, sublicensable (solely to a permitted sublicensee under the Sublicense Agreement), royalty-free license, under Seller's rights to the Licensed Progeria Product Regulatory Information, General Licensed Product Regulatory Information, Licensed Progeria Product Data, and General Licensed Product Data to Develop, make, have made, use, import, export, Commercialize, sell, offer for sale, and market the Lonafarnib Antiviral Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field in the Territory, and (ii) a perpetual, irrevocable, non-exclusive, sublicensable, royalty-free license under Seller's rights to the Business Books and Records that are not Transferred Business Books and Records to conduct the Business.

7.8 **Retained Rights; Covenants.** From and after the Closing:

- (a) Seller acknowledges and agrees that as between the parties, subject to Section 7.7 and Section 7.9, Purchaser retains any and all other rights under the Transferred Regulatory Information and Transferred Data (i) to the extent necessary to perform any of Purchaser's obligations hereunder, and (ii) that are outside the scope of the license granted to Seller under Section 7.7(a), including, for the avoidance of doubt, the right to Develop, make, have made, use, import, export, Commercialize, sell, offer for sale, and market the Licensed Compound and Licensed Product in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field in the Territory.
- (b) Seller shall not grant any Third Party any license or right under any Transferred Regulatory Information and Transferred Data, other than as expressly permitted by this Agreement or as required to fulfill its obligations under the Zokinvy Buyer-Eiger Agreement or the Merck License Agreement. Any breach of this Section 7.8 by Seller shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.
- (c) Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that as between the parties, subject to Section 7.7 and Section 7.9, Seller retains any and all other rights under the Licensed Progeria Product Regulatory Information, General Licensed Product Regulatory Information, Licensed Progeria Product Data, and General Licensed Product Data (i) to the extent necessary to perform any of Purchaser's obligations hereunder, and (ii) that are outside the scope of the license granted to Purchaser under Section 7.7(b), including, for the avoidance of doubt, the right to Develop, make, have made, use, import, export, Commercialize, sell, offer for sale, and market the Licensed Compound and Licensed Product in the Progeria Field in the Territory.
- (d) Purchaser shall not grant any Third Party any license or right under any Licensed Progeria Product Regulatory Information, General Licensed Product Regulatory Information, Licensed Progeria Product Data, and General Licensed Product Data, other than as expressly permitted by this Agreement or as required to fulfill its obligations under the Zokinvy Buyer Agreement or the Sublicense Agreement.

7.9 **Right of Reference**. From and after the Closing:

(a) The Seller and its Affiliates shall grant, and hereby grant, and shall use reasonable efforts to cause its licensees and sublicensees of the Licensed Progeria Product to grant, to Purchaser and its Affiliates an irrevocable, perpetual, fully paid-up right to reference and access and receive a copy of, and shall provide, and shall use reasonable efforts to cause such licensees and sublicensees to provide, to Purchaser and its Affiliates, (i) the Regulatory Information, Regulatory Application(s), and Regulatory Approval(s) related to any Licensed Product in any field (including the

Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field), and (ii) all data included or referenced in such Regulatory Information, Regulatory Application(s), and Regulatory Approval(s), in each case (i) and (ii), in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of Seller or its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level), to the extent necessary or reasonably useful for Purchaser to Develop, Manufacture, and obtain and maintain Regulatory Approvals for, Commercialize the Lonafarnib Antiviral Products in the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field in the Territory, and comply with its obligations under Applicable Laws and to Regulatory Authorities and investigators with respect thereto; provided, however, that (A) such right of reference shall be used solely for exercising its license and rights and performing its obligations under the Sublicense Agreement and the Merck Side Letter and (B) all information that is subject to the right of reference shall be treated by Purchaser and its Affiliates, as between the parties, as confidential information of the Seller and its Affiliates under the Confidentiality Agreement.

- (b) Purchaser and its Affiliates shall grant, and hereby grant, and shall use reasonable efforts to cause its licensees and sublicensees of the Lonafarnib Antiviral Products to grant, to the Seller and its Affiliates an irrevocable, perpetual right, fully paid-up right to reference and access and receive a copy of, and shall provide, and shall use reasonable efforts to cause such licensees and sublicensees to provide, to Seller and its Affiliates, (i) the Regulatory Information, Regulatory Application(s), and Regulatory Approval(s) related to any Licensed Product in any field (including the Lonafarnib Antiviral Field and Progeria Field), and (ii) all data included or referenced in such Regulatory Information, Regulatory Application(s), and Regulatory Approval(s), in each case (i) and (ii), in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of Purchaser or its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of Purchaser or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level), to the extent necessary or reasonably useful for Seller to Develop, Manufacture, and obtain and maintain Regulatory Approvals for, Commercialize the Licensed Progeria Products in the Progeria Field in the Territory, and comply with its obligations under Applicable Laws and to Regulatory Authorities and investigators with respect thereto; provided, however, that (A) such right of reference shall be used solely for exercising its license and rights and performing its obligations under the Merck License Agreement, as retained by the Seller and its Affiliates and (B) all information that is subject to the right of reference shall be treated by the Seller and its Affiliates, as between the parties, as confidential information of Purchaser and its Affiliates under the Confidentiality Agreement.
- (c) Within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, the party and its Affiliates granting a right of reference and other rights under this Section 7.9 will provide, and will cause its applicable licensees and sublicensees (to the extent such party and/or its Affiliates have the right to cause such licensee or sublicensee to do so) to provide, a signed statement to the other party and its Affiliates and applicable licensees or sublicensees that they may rely on, in support of the approval of Regulatory Applications and Regulatory Approval(s) controlled by them, and provide the applicable Regulatory Authority access to (i) such Regulatory Applications and Regulatory Approval(s) and (ii) the underlying data, including raw data, controlled by them included or referenced in such Regulatory Applications and Regulatory Approval(s) (such letter, a "Letter of Authorization"). Each party and its Affiliates will take such actions as may be reasonably requested by the other party and its Affiliates, including providing copies of Regulatory Applications and Regulatory Approval(s) and related data and providing letters of authorization or other documentation, to give effect to the intent of this Section 7.9 and to give the other party and its Affiliates the benefit of such party's and its Affiliates' Regulatory Applications, Regulatory Approval(s), and the underlying data, including raw data, included or referenced therein, as provided herein. The party and its Affiliates granting a right of reference and other rights under this Section 7.9

will bear its own costs and expenses associated with providing, or causing its applicable licensees and sublicensees to provide to, the other party and its Affiliates with such right of reference and other rights.

7.10 **Pharmacovigilance**. From and after the Closing:

- Purchaser with all adverse events ("AEs") for Licensed Products, Lonafarnib HDV Products, and Licensed Progeria Products to the extent not previously provided to Purchaser that are in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of Seller or its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level). In addition to the foregoing, Seller shall transfer to Purchaser in an agreed upon format, all relevant information (sufficient for Purchaser to comply with its obligations to Regulatory Authorities and investigators) regarding AEs that have been observed during any clinical trials conducted with Licensed Products, Lonafarnib HDV Products, and Licensed Progeria Products prior to the Closing Date that are in the possession of, owned by, or under the control (including via license) of Seller or its Affiliates, including such foregoing items that are controlled by Seller or its Affiliates as a result of being held by or on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates (including by or on behalf of any contractors or other service providers acting on behalf of the Seller or any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, at any level).
- (b) Each party (with respect to Seller, to the extent permitted to do so under the Zokinvy Buyer-Eiger Agreement and the Merck License Agreement, and with respect to Purchaser, to the extent permitted to do so under the Zokinvy Buyer Agreement and the Sublicense Agreement) shall (i) notify the other party of all information coming into its possession concerning AEs associated with commercial or clinical uses, studies, investigations or tests with Licensed Products, Lonafarnib HDV Products, or Licensed Progeria Products, in the Territory, as applicable, involving Licensed Products, Lonafarnib HDV Products, or Licensed Progeria Products, as applicable, and (ii) forward to the other party, completed AE case reports associated with commercial or clinical uses, studies, investigations or tests with Licensed Products, Lonafarnib HDV Products, or Licensed Progeria Products, as applicable, within five (5) Business Days for any death/fatal-life threatening assessed AEs or, within ten (10) Business Days for all other serious AEs, to assure such party remains in compliance with investigator notifications in its respective field. Such AE information should be sent to Seller via email at dapelian@eigerbio.com or sent to Purchaser via email at the email address notified by Purchaser in writing, as applicable. Within thirty (30) days of the Closing, the parties shall enter into a separate written pharmacovigilance agreement with respect to the Licensed Progeria Products and other Licensed Products, as applicable, to enable the parties to fulfill their respective regulatory reporting obligations under Applicable Laws.
- (c) Without limiting any party's rights or obligations in the foregoing, at the request of a party, the other party shall provide the requesting party with all materials, data, information or other documents necessary in form and substance to allow the requesting party to comply with its obligations under Section 5.3 of the Merck License Agreement (in the case of Seller as the requesting party) and under the Sublicense Agreement (in the case of Purchaser as the requesting party).
- (d) Prior to the Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date, Seller will comply with its obligations under Applicable Laws, including drug surveillance, safety data reporting, and other required pharmacovigilance activities, as the holder of the Lonafarnib INDs. After the Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date, Purchaser will comply with its obligations under Applicable Laws, including drug surveillance, safety data reporting, and other required pharmacovigilance activities, as the holder of the Lonafarnib INDs. The Seller Group shall, at no cost to Purchaser, (i) maintain and administer the Global Safety

Databases itself and through its Third Party service provider under the Global Safety Database Contracts, (ii) provide Purchaser the pharmacovigilance services set forth on Schedule 7.10(d)(1) from the Closing Date until the Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date, and (iii) provide Purchaser the pharmacovigilance services set forth on Schedule 7.10(d)(2) from the Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date until the date that is ninety (90) days after the Closing Date, which services in clauses (ii) and (iii) will be provided by Seller as Purchaser's service provider and under the reasonable direction and supervision of Purchaser in order to assist Purchaser as reasonably necessary to comply with its obligations under Applicable Laws, including drug surveillance, safety data reporting, and other required pharmacovigilance activities, as the holder of the Lonafarnib INDs. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in each case of the foregoing clauses (i), (ii), and (iii), the Seller Group will no longer be required to perform such activities following the earlier of (A) the Plan Consummation Date and (B) the date on which ownership or administration of the Global Safety Databases has been fully transferred and transitioned to Purchaser, the Zokinvy Buyer, and/or a Third Party service provider, as mutually agreed by the Purchaser and the Zokinvy Buyer (such earlier date, the "PV Services Stop Date"). Until the PV Services Stop Date, the Seller Group shall not without Purchaser's prior written consent, (y) sell, assign, license, transfer, convey, deliver or otherwise divest its interests in any of the Global Safety Database Contracts to a Third Party, or amend or modify any of the Global Safety Database Contracts, in each case, in a manner that adversely affects, or would reasonably be expected to adversely affect, Purchaser's ability to access, receive, or be provided data from the Global Safety Databases, Purchaser's rights or obligations under this Agreement, or Purchaser's ability to Develop or Commercialize any Lonafarnib Antiviral Products, or (z) undertake any action that would constitute a material breach of, or reduce the Seller Group's rights under, any Global Safety Database Contract.

7.11 **Existing Manufacturing Contracts**. From and after the Closing:

For each Existing Manufacturing Contract, which assignment to Purchaser will become effective as of the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date, during the period of time beginning on the Closing Date and ending on the Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date for the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract (the "Existing Manufacturing Contract Interim Term"), to the extent permitted to do so under Applicable Law, including any Order or Final Order, Seller shall retain each such Existing Manufacturing Contract in full force and effect until the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date, including as necessary to (i) grant and provide the benefit to Purchaser of Seller's rights under such Existing Manufacturing Contracts, and (ii) delegate Seller's obligations under such Existing Manufacturing Contract to Purchaser, in each case (i) and (ii), for Purchaser to fully exercise Purchaser's rights and perform Purchaser's obligations pursuant to this Agreement, the Sublicense Agreement, or the Merck Side Letter, conduct the Business, and use and exploit the Transferred Assets. During the Existing Manufacturing Contract Interim Term, Purchaser hereby agrees to be bound by and comply with, and agrees to cause its Affiliates to be bound by and comply with, all of the terms, conditions, obligations, and any restriction of rights, applicable to a sublicensee of Seller under the Existing Manufacturing Contracts. Seller will use reasonable efforts to not, and to ensure that its Affiliates do not (A) sell, assign, transfer, convey, deliver or otherwise divest its interests in any of the Existing Manufacturing Contracts to a Third Party in a manner that adversely affects, or would reasonably be expected to adversely affect, Purchaser's rights or obligations under this Agreement or Purchaser's ability to Commercialize any Lonafarnib Antiviral Products, (B) amend any of the Existing Manufacturing Contracts in a manner that adversely affects the rights granted to Purchaser under this Agreement or Purchaser's ability to Commercialize any Lonafarnib Antiviral Products, or (C) undertake any action that would constitute a material breach of, and allow the Third Party that is a party to any Existing Manufacturing Contract to terminate, any Existing Manufacturing Contract, in each case, with respect to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product.

- (b) Seller will provide to Purchaser, within thirty (30) days following the end of a Calendar Quarter, an invoice for each preceding Calendar Quarter, which will include all fees, costs and expenses incurred by Seller in connection with, or other amounts due under, any Existing Manufacturing Contract to the extent such fees, costs, expenses or amounts relate to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product or any Third Party services provided under such Existing Manufacturing Contracts to the extent related to any Lonafarnib Antiviral Product. Purchaser will pay each invoice no later than thirty (30) days after receipt. If Purchaser fails to pay the full amount of any invoice within such thirty (30) day period, then Seller may, upon reasonable notice to Purchaser, suspend its obligations hereunder to provide any and all services or other benefits under such Existing Manufacturing Contracts until such time as all invoices have been paid in full.
- (c) As of each Existing Manufacturing Contract Date, except with respect to rights exercised by Seller on behalf of, or obligations delegated to, Purchaser pursuant to Section 7.11(a), or payments invoiced to Purchaser under Section 7.11(b) that have not been paid in full, the representations and warranties of Seller under Section 3.8 solely with respect to the Existing Manufacturing Contracts shall be true and correct in all respects as of applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Date as though made at and as of such time.
- 7.12 **Zokinvy Buyer Agreement**. Following the Closing, Purchaser shall negotiate in good faith with the Zokinvy Buyer a Zokinvy Buyer Agreement which addresses the following matters: (a) the determination and allocation of Cross-Field Sales (as defined in the Merck License Agreement); (b) a safety data exchange agreement for the exchange of safety data relating to the Zokinvy Product and Lonafarnib Antiviral Products and responsibility for maintaining the Global Safety Databases; (c) a grant by Purchaser to the Zokinvy Buyer of a license to the Transferred Regulatory Information and Transferred Data to replace the license granted to Seller under Section 7.7, (d) a license and right of reference to, and right to access and receive copies of, the INDs and NDAs, including all modules thereof, related to the Zokinvy Product and all data related thereto directly from the Zokinvy Buyer, and letters of authorization in furtherance thereof; (e) a co-existence agreement for trademarks containing the word "Eiger"; and (f) supply by Purchaser to the Zokinvy Buyer of the Zokinvy Product under Purchaser's rights under the Existing Manufacturing Contracts after the Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date for such Existing Manufacturing Contract.
- Licensed Product Data, and General Business Books and Records. As of the Closing Date, Seller shall assign, and hereby assigns, its entire right, title, and interest in and to all General Licensed Product Regulatory Information, General Licensed Product Data, and General Business Books and Records to Purchaser and the Zokinvy Buyer as equal joint owners, subject to and conditioned solely upon the agreement of Purchaser and the Zokinvy Buyer with respect to such joint ownership (the "Joint Ownership Agreement"). Such assignment shall be effective automatically and without further notice immediately and solely upon the effectiveness of the Joint Ownership Agreement. Following the Closing, Purchaser shall use good faith efforts to negotiate with the Zokinvy Buyer the Joint Ownership Agreement. Unless otherwise required under Applicable Law, including any Order or Final Order, Seller shall not grant any Third Party any license or right to, or sell, transfer, encumber, or distribute, any of its right, title, or interest in any General Licensed Product Regulatory Information, General Licensed Product Data, or General Business Books and Records without the prior written agreement of both Seller and the Zokinvy Buyer.

Any breach of this Section 7.13 by Seller shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement and entitle the Purchaser to seek specific performance.

7.14 **Virology Collaborator Confirmation Letters**. Within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, the Seller and Purchaser shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a Virology Collaborator Confirmation Letter from each Virology Collaborator.

7.15 Cross-Over Contracts.

- (a) From the Agreement Date until the Plan Consummation Date, the Seller Group shall not, and shall cause its Affiliates not, to reject, amend, modify, sell, assign, license, transfer, convey, deliver or otherwise divest its interests in any of the agreements on Schedule 7.15 (the "Cross-Over Contracts") in a manner that adversely affects, or would reasonably be expected to adversely affect, Purchaser's rights or obligations under this Agreement, or Purchaser's ability to Develop or Commercialize any Lonafarnib Antiviral Products.
- (b) Except for those Cross-Over Contracts rejected, transferred, assigned or terminated by the Seller Group without violating Section 7.15(a), the Seller Group shall, upon Purchaser's written request, transfer and assign, and hereby transfers and assigns, automatically and without further notice, to the Purchaser, each other Cross-Over Contract, effective on the date that is the earliest to occur of (a) the date that each and every Cross-Over Contract Benefited Party of such Cross-Over Contract obtains (i) a new agreement with the applicable counterparty of such Cross-Over Contract for substantially the same services as those then being provided to Seller by such counterparty under such Cross-Over Contract, or (ii) an agreement with a Third Party such that such services then being provided under such Cross-Over Contract to such Cross-Over Benefited Party are no longer needed by such Cross-Over Benefited Party, (b) the date Purchaser and all Cross-Over Contract Benefited Parties of such Cross-Over Contract agree to such transfer and assignment of such Cross-Over Contract, and (c) the date all Cross-Over Benefited Parties are no longer receiving any services under such Cross-Over Contract; and upon such transfer and assignment, such Cross-Over Contract shall be deemed an Assigned Contract for all purposes under this Agreement; the Purchaser shall be responsible for paying the associated Purchaser Cure Amount (if any) with respect to such Cross-Over Contract; and (if applicable) Seller shall be responsible for paying all related Seller Cure Amounts.
- Notwithstanding the foregoing Sections 7.15(a) and 7.15(c), (x) the IQVIA Contracts shall be Assigned Contracts upon the occurrence of the Satisfactory IQVIA Cure Resolution, and (y) the Cross-Over Contracts that are not IOVIA Contracts (the "Other Cross-Over Contracts") shall be Assigned Contracts upon the occurrence of the Satisfactory Other Cure Resolution, provided that if the Satisfactory IQVIA Cure Resolution does not occur by the Plan Consummation Date, the IQVIA Contract shall be Excluded Contracts, and if the Satisfactory Other Cure Resolution does not occur by the Plan Consummation Date, the Other Cross-Over Contracts shall be Excluded Contracts. "Satisfactory IQVIA Cure Resolution" means a resolution of the cure objection with respect to the IQVIA Contracts that provides for a Cure Amount of no greater than \$2,000,000 or that is otherwise acceptable to Purchaser in its sole discretion. "Satisfactory Other Cure Resolution" means a resolution of the cure objections with respect to the Other Cross-Over Contracts that provides for a Cure Amount either (i) in the aggregate with the Cure Amount of the Satisfactory IQVIA Cure Resolution, of no greater than \$2,000,000, or (ii) if in excess of (i), that is otherwise acceptable to Purchaser in its sole discretion. In the event that the a Cross-Over Contract becomes an Excluded Contract, Purchaser agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the Transferred Data, including the Global Safety Databases, and fully transfer and transition the Transferred Data and Transferred Regulatory Information to Purchaser, and shall not instruct the counterparties to the IQVIA Contracts to delete or remove the Transferred Data from the Global Safety Databases.

- (d) For the avoidance of doubt, after the Closing Date, when any Cross-Over Contract becomes an Assumed Contract, the Seller and Purchaser shall each promptly pay or cause to be paid all Purchaser Cure Amounts and Seller Cure Amounts (if any) for such Assumed Contract.
- 7.16 **Confirmation Letters**. Within seven (7) Business Days after Purchaser's written request provided to Seller after the Closing, Seller and its Affiliates shall provide a letter of confirmation to Purchaser for delivery by Purchaser to any Person that possesses or otherwise holds any Transferred Assets that confirms that Purchaser acquired and is the exclusive owner of the relevant Transferred Assets held by such Person in a form reasonably acceptable to Purchaser. Purchaser will have the right to provide any such letter of confirmation to any Person.

ARTICLE 8. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 8.1 **Conditions to Each Party's Obligation**. The respective obligations of the parties hereto to effect the Transactions are subject to the satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, waiver by the Seller and Purchaser), at or prior to the Closing, of the following conditions:
 - (a) **No Injunctions or Restraints**. No Order or Applicable Law preventing the consummation of the Transactions shall be in effect.
 - (b) **Sale Order**. The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Sale Order and such Sale Order shall be a Final Order (unless such Final Order requirement is waived by the Seller and Purchaser in their respective sole discretion).
- 8.2 **Conditions to Obligations of Purchaser**. The obligations of Purchaser to effect the Transactions is subject to the satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, waiver by Purchaser), at or prior to the Closing, of the following conditions:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of the Seller set forth in ARTICLE 3 shall be true and correct in all respects (without giving effect to any qualifications or limitations as to "materiality", "Material Adverse Effect" or words of similar import set forth therein) as of the Closing as though made at and as of such time (other than such representations and warranties as are made as of an earlier date, which shall be so true and correct as of such date), except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct would not have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.
 - (b) **Performance of Covenants and Obligations**. The Seller shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all obligations and covenants required to have been performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing, except to the extent of changes or developments contemplated expressly by the terms of this Agreement or caused by the Transactions.
- (c) **Effective Assignment of Contracts**. The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered an order (which may be the Sale Order) approving the assumption and assignment to Purchaser of the Assigned Contracts, which order shall be a Final Order and in full force and effect and in a form and substance satisfactory to Purchaser.
- (d) **Closing Deliverables.** The Seller shall have delivered to Purchaser the closing deliveries required to be delivered by the Seller pursuant to Section 2.8(a), Section 2.8(b), Section 2.8(c), Section 2.8(d), Section 2.8(f), and Section 2.8(g).

- 8.3 **Conditions to Obligations of the Seller**. The obligation of the Seller to effect the Transactions is subject to the satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, waiver by the Seller), at or prior to the Closing, of the following conditions:
 - (a) **Representations and Warranties**. Each of the representations and warranties of Purchaser set forth in ARTICLE 4 shall be true and correct in all respects (without giving effect to any qualifications or limitations as to "materiality" or words of similar import set forth therein) as of the Closing as though made at and as of such time (other than such representations and warranties as are made as of an earlier date, which shall be so true and correct as of such date), except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct would not, individually or in the aggregate, (i) have a material adverse effect on the ability of Purchaser to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (ii) otherwise prevent, hinder or delay the consummation of the Transactions.
 - (b) **Performance of Covenants and Obligations of Purchaser**. Purchaser shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all obligations and covenants required to have been performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing, except to the extent of changes or developments contemplated by the terms of this Agreement or caused by the Transactions.
 - (c) Closing Deliverables. Purchaser shall have delivered to the Seller the closing deliveries required to be delivered by Purchaser pursuant to Section 2.8(a), Section 2.8(b), Section 2.8(c), Section 2.8(d), Section 2.8(e), and Section 2.8(f).
- 8.4 **Waiver of Condition; Frustration of Conditions**. All conditions to the Closing shall be deemed to have been satisfied or waived from and after the Closing. Neither Purchaser nor the Seller may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in this ARTICLE 8, as applicable, to be satisfied if such failure was caused by such party's failure to use, as required by this Agreement, its reasonable best efforts to consummate the Transactions.
- 8.5 **Delivery of a Notice of Readiness to Close**. At any time after the Seller's satisfaction of its conditions to Closing in accordance with the terms of Section 8.1 and Section 8.3 of this Agreement, the Seller may deliver a notice to Purchaser (a "**Notice of Readiness to Close**"). Purchaser shall have three (3) Business Days from delivery of a Notice of Readiness to Close to satisfy its conditions to Closing in accordance with the terms of Section 8.1 and Section 8.2 of this Agreement and consummate the Transactions. If Purchaser does not satisfy its conditions to Closing and consummate the Transaction within three (3) Business Days, Purchaser shall forfeit the entire Deposit Escrow Amount to the Seller.

ARTICLE 9. TERMINATION

- 9.1 **Events of Termination**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, this Agreement may be terminated and the Transactions may be abandoned at any time prior to the Closing:
 - (a) by mutual written consent of Purchaser and the Seller;
 - (b) automatically, upon (i) the consummation of a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Transferred Assets to a Person other than Purchaser (each, an "Alternate Transaction"), (ii) if, at close of the Auction, Purchaser's bid has not been selected as either the winning bid or the Back-Up Bid or (iii) if, at the close of the Auction, Purchaser's bid was selected as the Back-Up Bid, upon the consummation of a Competing Bid or Alternate Transaction;
 - (c) by Purchaser or the Seller by written notice to Purchaser or the Seller from the other, if the Bankruptcy Case is dismissed or converted to a case under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code;
 - (d) by Purchaser or the Seller by written notice to Purchaser or the Seller from the other, if Purchaser is not selected as having the winning bid or Back-Up Bid at Auction, if any;

- (e) by Purchaser if the Seller (i) withdraws the motion for the Sale Order, or publicly announces its intention to withdraw such motion, (ii) moves to voluntarily dismiss the Bankruptcy Cases, (iii) moves for conversion of the Bankruptcy Cases to Chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (iv) moves for appointment of an examiner with expanded powers pursuant to Section 1104 of the Bankruptcy Code or a trustee in the Bankruptcy Cases;
- (f) by Purchaser, by written notice from Purchaser to the Seller, if there has been a breach or inaccuracy of a covenant, representation or warranty made by the Seller in this Agreement, such that the conditions in Section 8.1 or Section 8.2 are not capable of being satisfied and which breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, has not been cured by the Seller prior to the earlier of (i) twenty (20) Business Days after receipt of written notice from Purchaser requesting such breach be cured or (ii) the Outside Date; *provided*, *however*, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(f) shall not be available to Purchaser if the failure of Purchaser to fulfill any of its obligations under this Agreement has been the primary cause of, or resulted in, such breach, or if the conditions in Section 8.1 or Section 8.3 are not capable of being satisfied because there is then a breach or inaccuracy of a covenant, representation or warranty made by Purchaser in this Agreement;
- (g) by the Seller, by written notice from the Seller to Purchaser, if there has been a breach or inaccuracy of a covenant, representation or warranty made by Purchaser in this Agreement, such that the conditions in Section 8.1 or Section 8.3 are not capable of being satisfied and which breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, has not been cured by Purchaser prior to the earlier of (i) 20 Business Days after receipt of written notice from the Seller requesting such breach be cured or (ii) the Outside Date; *provided, however*, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(g) shall not be available to the Seller if the failure of the Seller to fulfill any of its obligations under this Agreement has been the primary cause of, or resulted in, such breach, or if the conditions in Section 8.1 or Section 8.3 are not capable of being satisfied because there is then a breach or inaccuracy of a covenant, representation or warranty made by the Seller in this Agreement;
- (h) by Purchaser or the Seller, by written notice from Purchaser or the Seller to the other, if any Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction shall have issued an Order, enacted any Applicable Law or taken any other action restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Transactions and, in the case of Orders and other actions, such Order or other action shall have become Final Orders; *provided*, *however*, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(h) shall not be available to the party seeking to terminate if any action of such party or any failure of such party to act has contributed to such Order or other action and such action or failure constitutes a breach of this Agreement;
- (i) by Purchaser or the Seller, by written notice from Purchaser or the Seller to the other, if the Closing has not occurred on or prior to October 5, 2024 (the "Outside Date"); provided, however, that the party exercising the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(i) shall not have been responsible for such failure of the Closing to occur through a breach or inaccuracy of a covenant, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement (it being understood, acknowledged, and agreed that if Seller is unable to provide any required Closing deliverable of Seller, then Seller shall be deemed to have been responsible for such failure of the Closing for purposes of this Section 9.1(i)); or
- (j) by Purchaser by written notice to the Seller if the Bankruptcy Court does not approve the Bid Procedures Order without any material modifications (other than such modifications reasonably acceptable to Purchaser) to the protections to Purchaser set forth in Section 9.3(a), Section 9.3(b), and Section 9.3(c).

9.2 Effect of Termination.

(a) In the event that this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, (a) Purchaser and its representatives shall promptly return all documents, work papers and other materials of

the Seller including any confidential information and (b) all further obligations of the parties hereto under this Agreement shall terminate without further Liability or obligation to the other parties hereto; *provided, however*, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Liabilities and obligations under (i) the Confidentiality Agreement, and (ii) Section 2.9(c), Section 6.2(c), this Section 9.2, Section 9.3, and ARTICLE 10 shall continue in full force and effect.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, in the event of valid termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1, (i) Seller's Liability hereunder for any and all breaches of this Agreement prior to such termination of this Agreement shall be capped at an amount equal to the Deposit Escrow Amount, and Purchaser shall be entitled to all remedies available at law or in equity, including payment of the Termination Fee and Expense Reimbursement pursuant to Section 9.3, and (ii) Purchaser's Liability hereunder for any and all breaches of this Agreement prior to such termination of this Agreement shall be capped at an amount equal to the Deposit Escrow Amount and Seller shall be entitled to all remedies available at law or in equity, including payment of the Deposit Escrow Amount pursuant to Section 2.9(c).

9.3 Termination Fee and Expense Reimbursement.

- Subject to limitations set forth in the Bid Procedures Order, in consideration of Purchaser having expended considerable time and expense in connection with this Agreement and the negotiation thereof, and the identification and quantification of assets to be included in the Transferred Assets, and to compensate Purchaser as a stalking-horse bidder, the Seller shall pay in cash to Purchaser, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the account specified by Purchaser to the Seller in writing, an amount equal to the Termination Fee in the event that this Agreement is terminated pursuant to any of Sections 9.1(b)-(f) or 9.1(h)-(i) in which case the Termination Fee shall be due and payable simultaneously with any termination of this Agreement; provided that Purchaser shall not be entitled to the fee described in this Section 9.3(a) to the extent Purchaser is in material breach of this Agreement at the time this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Sections 9.1(b)-(f) or 9.1(h)-(i) if Seller has provided notice of such material breach to Purchaser and such material breach has remained uncured for more than five (5) Business Days after Purchaser's receipt of such notice. The Seller's obligation to pay the Termination Fee pursuant to this Section 9.3(a) shall survive termination of this Agreement and shall constitute an administrative expense of the Seller under section 364(c)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code with priority over any and all administrative expenses of the kind, including those specified in section 503(b) or 507(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- Subject to limitations set forth in the Bid Procedures Order, in (b) consideration of Purchaser having expended considerable time and expense in connection with this Agreement and the negotiation thereof, and the identification and quantification of assets to be included in the Transferred Assets, if this Agreement is terminated in accordance with the terms set forth in any of Sections 9.1(b)-(f) or 9.1(h)-(i), then the Seller shall pay to Purchaser in cash not later than two (2) Business Days following receipt of documentation supporting the request for reimbursement of costs, fees and expenses, the Expense Reimbursement, in an amount not to exceed \$224,000, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account specified by Purchaser to the Seller in writing; provided that Purchaser shall not be entitled to the fee described in this Section 9.3(b) to the extent Purchaser is in material breach of this Agreement at the time this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Sections 9.1(b)-(f) or 9.1(h)-(i) if Seller has provided notice of such material breach to Purchaser and such material breach has remained uncured for more than five (5) Business Days after Purchaser's receipt of such notice. The Seller's obligation to pay the Expense Reimbursement pursuant to this Section 9.3(b) shall survive termination of this Agreement and shall constitute an administrative expense of Seller under section 364(c)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code with priority over any and all administrative expenses of the kind, including those specified in section 503(b) or 507(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

(c) The Seller agrees and acknowledges that Purchaser's due diligence, efforts, negotiation, and execution of this Agreement have involved substantial investment of management time and have required significant commitment of financial, legal, and other resources by Purchaser, and that such due diligence, efforts, negotiation, and execution have provided value to the Seller and, in the Seller's reasonable business judgment, is necessary for the preservation of the value of the Seller's estate. The Seller further agrees and acknowledges that the Termination Fee and the Expense Reimbursement are not a penalty, but rather represent liquidated damages that are reasonable in relation to Purchaser's efforts, Purchaser's lost opportunities from pursuing the Transactions, and the magnitude of the Transactions. The provision of the Termination Fee and the Expense Reimbursement is an integral part of this Agreement, without which Purchaser would not have entered into this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 10.1 Survival of Representations, Warranties and Covenants. All covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement that by their term are to be performed in whole or in part, or which prohibit actions, subsequent to Closing shall, solely to the extent such covenants and agreements are to be performed, or prohibit actions, subsequent to Closing, survive the Closing in accordance with their terms until fully performed or satisfied. All other covenants and agreements contained herein, and all representations and warranties contained herein or in any certificated deliveries hereunder shall not survive Closing and shall therefor terminate, including any Action for damages in respect of any breach or inaccuracy thereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of Section 2.9(c), Section 6.2, Section 9.2, this ARTICLE 10 and the Confidentiality Agreement shall survive the Closing. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Section 10.1 shall affect the survival of the covenants or representations or warranties of Seller under the Sublicense Agreement or its related agreements.
- Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including the Exhibits and Schedules hereto, the 10.2 Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents, contain the entire understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter contained herein and therein. This Agreement supersedes all prior and contemporaneous agreements, arrangements, contracts, discussions, negotiations, undertakings and understandings (including any letters of intent or term sheets), whether written or oral, among the parties with respect to such subject matter (other than, for the avoidance of doubt, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents) or any prior course of dealings. The parties hereto have voluntarily agreed to define their rights, Liabilities and obligations respecting the Transactions exclusively in contract pursuant to the express terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents, and the parties hereto expressly disclaim that they are owed any duties or entitled to any remedies not expressly set forth in this Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents. Furthermore, the parties each hereby acknowledge that this Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents embody the justifiable expectations of sophisticated parties derived from arm's-length negotiations, and all parties to this Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents specifically acknowledge that no party has any special relationship with another party that would justify any expectation beyond that of an ordinary purchaser and an ordinary seller in an arm'slength transaction. The sole and exclusive remedies for any Related Claims shall be those remedies available at law or in equity for breach of contract only (as such contractual remedies have been further limited or excluded pursuant to the express terms of this Agreement); and the parties hereby agree that neither party hereto shall have any remedies or cause of action (whether in contract or in tort or otherwise) of any statements, communications, disclosures, failures to disclose, representations or warranties not set forth in this Agreement.
- 10.3 **Amendment; No Waiver**. This Agreement and the Related Documents may be amended, supplemented or changed, and any provision hereof or thereof can be waived, only by a written instrument making specific reference to this Agreement (and, if applicable, the Related Documents) executed by the party against whom enforcement of any such amendment, supplement, modification or waiver is sought.

The waiver by any party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement or the Related Documents shall not operate or be construed as a further or continuing waiver of such breach or as a waiver of any other or subsequent breach. No failure on the part of any party to exercise, and no delay in exercising any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall a single or partial exercise of such right, power or remedy by such party preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy.

- 10.4 Severability; Specific Versus General Provisions. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement and the Related Documents shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under Applicable Law, but if any term or other provision of this Agreement or the Related Documents is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced by any Applicable Law or public policy, all other terms or provisions of this Agreement and the Related Documents shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the Transactions is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced, in whole or in part, such term or provision is hereby deemed modified to give effect to the original written intent of the parties to the greatest extent consistent with being valid and enforceable under Applicable Law. No party hereto shall assert, and each party shall cause its respective Affiliates or related parties not to assert, that this Agreement or any part hereof is invalid, illegal or unenforceable. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, to the extent that a representation, warranty, covenant or agreement of the Seller contained in this Agreement or the Schedules (each, a "Provision") addresses a particular issue with specificity (a "Specific Provision"), and no breach by the Seller exists under such Specific Provision, the Seller shall not be deemed to be in breach of any other Provision (with respect to such issue) that addresses such issue with less specificity than the Specific Provision, and if such Specific Provision is qualified or limited by the Seller's Knowledge, or in any other manner, no other Provision shall supersede or limit such qualification in any manner.
- 10.5 **Expenses and Obligations**. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all costs and expenses incurred by the parties hereto in connection with the Transactions, including the costs, expenses and disbursements of counsel and accountants, shall be borne solely and entirely by the party that has incurred such expenses; *provided*, *however*, that Purchaser shall pay, or promptly reimburse the Seller for, any filing fees which relate to any required governmental filing or notification and Purchaser shall pay any Transfer Taxes.
- 10.6 **Notices**. All notices, consents, waivers, and other communications under this Agreement or the Related Documents shall be in writing and will be deemed to have been duly given (a) if personally delivered, on the date of delivery, (b) if delivered by express courier service of national standing for next day delivery (with charges prepaid), on the Business Day following the date of delivery to such courier service, (c) if delivered by electronic mail (unless the sender receives an automated message that the email has not been delivered) on the date of transmission if on a Business Day before 5:00 p.m. local time of the business address of the recipient party (otherwise on the next succeeding Business Day) and (d) if deposited in the United States mail, first-class postage prepaid, on the date of delivery, in each case to the appropriate addresses or email addresses set forth below (or to such other addresses as a party may designate by notice to the other parties in accordance with this Section 10.6):

If to Purchaser:

Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc. 2061 Webster Street Palo Alto, CA 94301 Attn: Dr. Jeffrey Glenn Email: jsglenn@stanford.edu

with a copy to (which will not constitute notice): Goodwin Procter LLP

The New York Times Building 620 Eighth Avenue
New York, New York 10018
Attn: Kizzy Jarashow, Maggie Wong, and David Chen
email: kjarashow@goodwinlaw.com; mwong@goodwinlaw.com;
dchen@goodwinlaw.com

If to the Seller:

Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc. 2100 Ross Avenue Dallas, Texas 75201 Attn: David Apelian, Chief Executive Officer Email: dapelian@eigerbio.com

with a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Sidley Austin LLP 2021 McKinney Ave., Suite 2000 Dallas, TX 75201

Attention: Thomas R. Califano, William E. Curtin and Anne G. Wallice

Email: tom.califano@sidley.com, wcurtin@sidley.com, and anne.wallice@sidley.com

- 10.7 **Counterparts**. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts (any of which may be delivered by electronic transmission), each of which shall constitute an original, and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission in .PDF format, or other agreed format shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Minor variations in the form of the signature page, including footers from earlier versions of this Agreement or any Related Document, shall be disregarded in determining the party's intent or the effectiveness of such signature.
- 10.8 **Governing Law.** This Agreement, the Related Documents and all Related Claims shall be governed by the internal laws of the State of Delaware (including its statute of limitations), without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law principles or rules that would cause the application of the Applicable Laws of any other jurisdiction.

10.9 Submission to Jurisdiction; Consent to Service of Process.

Without limiting any party's right to appeal any Order of the Bankruptcy Court, (i) the Bankruptcy Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction to interpret and/or enforce the terms of this Agreement and to decide any claims or disputes which may arise or result from, or be connected with, this Agreement, any Related Document, any breach or default hereunder or thereunder, or the Transactions, and (ii) any and all proceedings related to the foregoing shall be filed and maintained only in the Bankruptcy Court, and the parties hereby consent to and submit to the jurisdiction and venue of the Bankruptcy Court and shall receive notices at such locations as indicated in Section 10.6; provided, however, that if the Bankruptcy Cases have closed, the parties agree to irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the Northern District of Texas over all Related Claims, and each party hereto hereby irrevocably agrees that all Related Claims may be heard and determined in such courts. The parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally waive, to the fullest extent permitted by Applicable Law, any objection which they may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such Related Claim brought in such court or any defense of inconvenient forum for the maintenance of such dispute. Each of the parties hereto agrees that a judgment in any such dispute may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Applicable Law.

- (b) Each of the parties hereto hereby consents to process being served by any party to this Agreement in any Related Claim by the delivery of a copy thereof in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.6 (other than by email) along with a notification that service of process is being served in conformance with this Section 10.9(b). Nothing in this Agreement will affect the right of any party to serve process in any other manner permitted by Applicable Law.
- 10.10 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, THE RELATED DOCUMENTS OR ANY RELATED CLAIMS IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE IT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY PROCEEDING OR RELATED CLAIM BROUGHT BY OR AGAINST IT, DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE RELATED DOCUMENTS OR ANY RELATED CLAIMS.
- 10.11 **Rights Cumulative**. All rights and remedies of each of the parties under this Agreement and the Related Documents will be cumulative, and the exercise of one or more rights or remedies will not preclude the exercise of any other right or remedy available under this Agreement, the Related Documents or Applicable Law.
- 10.12 Assignment. Except as otherwise provided herein, the provisions hereof shall inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, the successors by operation of law and permitted assigns of the parties hereto. No assignment of this Agreement or any of the rights, interests or obligations under this Agreement may be made by any party hereto at any time, whether or not by operation of law, without the prior written consent of the Seller and Purchaser, and any attempted assignment without the required consent shall be void; *provided, however*, that (a) Purchaser may assign (i) any of its rights or delegate any of its duties under this Agreement to any of its Affiliates, and (ii) its rights, but not its duties, under this Agreement to any of its financing sources and (b), the Seller may assign any of its rights or delegate any of its duties under this Agreement (i) to any of its Affiliates, (ii) to any creditor or group of creditors pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court entered in the Bankruptcy Cases, including Seller's rights to payment hereunder and rights and ability to enforce the terms of this Agreement and (iii) for collateral security purposes to any lender of the Seller or its Affiliates; *provided, further, however*, that, in each case, such assignment shall not release Purchaser from its obligations under this Agreement and the Seller shall have no obligation to pursue remedies against any assignee of Purchaser before proceeding against Purchaser for any breach of Purchaser's obligations hereunder.
- 10.13 **Specific Enforcement; Remedies.** The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage (for which monetary relief, even if available, would not be an adequate remedy) would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed by the parties hereto in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that (i) Purchaser, on the one hand, and the Seller, on the other hand, shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof in any court of competent jurisdiction without proof of damages or otherwise and that this shall include the right of the Seller to cause Purchaser to fully perform the terms of this Agreement to the fullest extent permissible pursuant to this Agreement and Applicable Laws and to thereafter cause this Agreement and the Transactions to be consummated on the terms and subject to the conditions thereto set forth in this Agreement, and (ii) the right of specific performance and other equitable relief is an integral part of the Transactions and without that right, neither the Seller nor Purchaser would have entered into this Agreement. Remedies shall be cumulative and not exclusive and shall be in addition to any other remedies which any party may have under this Agreement. Each of the parties hereto hereby (A) waives any defenses in any action for specific performance, including the defense that a remedy at law would be adequate, (B) waives any requirement under any Applicable Law to post a bond or other security as a prerequisite to obtaining equitable relief and (C) agrees not to assert that a remedy of specific performance or other equitable relief is unenforceable, invalid, contrary to law or

inequitable for any reason, and not to assert that a remedy of monetary damages would provide an adequate remedy or that the parties otherwise have an adequate remedy at law. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, in no event shall this Section 10.13 be used, alone or together with any other provision of this Agreement, to require the Seller to remedy any breach of any representation or warranty of the Seller.

- 10.14 **Third-Party Beneficiaries**. Except as set forth in ARTICLE 2 (with respect to the Seller), Section 10.15 (with respect to the Nonparty Affiliates), Section 10.16 (with respect to the released parties identified therein), Section 10.17 (with respect to the Sellers' Group Members) and the next sentence, nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to confer upon any Person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement. From and after the Closing, all of the Persons identified as third-party beneficiaries in the first sentence of this Section 10.14 shall be entitled to enforce such provisions and to avail themselves of the benefits of any remedy for any breach of such provisions, all to the same extent as if such Persons were parties to this Agreement. The representations and warranties in this Agreement are the product of negotiations among the parties hereto and are for the sole benefit of the parties hereto. Any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties are subject to waiver by the parties hereto in accordance with this Agreement without notice or Liability to any other Person. In some instances, the representations and warranties in this Agreement may represent an allocation among the parties hereto of risks associated with particular matters regardless of the knowledge of any party hereto. Consequently, Persons other than the parties hereto may not rely upon the representations and warranties in this Agreement as characterizations of actual facts or circumstances as of the Agreement Date or as of any other date.
- 10.15 No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers and Owners. All Related Claims may be made only against (and are those solely of) the entities that are expressly identified as parties in the preamble to this Agreement (the "Contracting Parties"). No Person who is not a Contracting Party, including any current, former or future director, officer, employee, incorporator, member, partner, manager, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, attorney, representative or assignee of, or any financial advisor or lender to, any Contracting Party, or any current, former or future director, officer, employee, incorporator, member, partner, manager, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, attorney, representative or assignee of, or any financial advisor or lender to, any of the foregoing (collectively, "Nonparty Affiliates"), shall have any Liability pursuant to any Related Claim; and, to the maximum extent permitted by Applicable Law, each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases all such Liabilities, claims, causes of action, and obligations against any such Nonparty Affiliates. Without limiting the foregoing, to the maximum extent permitted by Applicable Law, (a) each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases any and all rights, claims, demands, or causes of action that may otherwise be available at Applicable Law or in equity, or granted by statute, to avoid or disregard the entity form of a Contracting Party or otherwise impose Liability of a Contracting Party on any Nonparty Affiliate, whether granted by statute or based on theories of equity, agency, control, instrumentality, alter ego, domination, sham, single business enterprise, piercing the veil, unfairness, undercapitalization, or otherwise; and (b) each Contracting Party disclaims any reliance upon any Nonparty Affiliates with respect to the performance of this Agreement or any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to this Agreement or the Related Documents.

10.16 General Release.

(a) Effective as of the Closing, the Seller, on behalf of itself, its Affiliates and each of their respective successors and assigns (each of the foregoing, a "Seller Releasing Party"), hereby fully, irrevocably and unconditionally releases and forever discharges Purchaser and its respective past and present directors, managers, officers, employees, agents, stockholders, members, representatives and Affiliates from and against, and covenants that it will not (directly or indirectly) assert any claim or proceeding of any kind before any Governmental Authority based upon, any and all claims, Actions, causes of action, suits, rights, agreements, Liabilities and demands whatsoever and all consequences thereof, known or unknown, actual or potential, suspected or unsuspected, fixed or contingent, both in law and in equity, whether existing as of the Closing or arising thereafter, that a Seller Releasing Party

has or may have, now or in the future, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any act or omission, error, negligence, breach of contract, tort, violation of law, matter or cause whatsoever from the beginning of time to the Closing Date. The foregoing sentence shall not be deemed to be a release or waiver by a Seller Releasing Party of any Action it may have under this Agreement or any of the other Related Documents.

(b) Effective as of the Closing, Purchaser, on behalf of itself, its Affiliates and each of their respective successors and assigns (each of the foregoing, a "Purchaser Releasing Party"), hereby fully, irrevocably and unconditionally releases and forever discharges the Seller, the Seller's Affiliates and its and their respective past and present directors, managers, officers, agents, stockholders, members, representatives and Affiliates from and against, and covenants that it will not (directly or indirectly) assert any claim or proceeding of any kind before any Governmental Authority based upon, all claims, Actions, causes of action, suits, rights, agreements, Liabilities and demands whatsoever and all consequences thereof, known or unknown, actual or potential, suspected or unsuspected, fixed or contingent, both in law and in equity, whether existing as of the Closing or arising thereafter, that a Purchaser Releasing Party has or may have, now or in the future, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any act or omission, error, negligence, breach of contract, tort, violation of law, matter or cause whatsoever from the beginning of time to the Closing Date. The foregoing sentence shall not be deemed to be a release or waiver by a Purchaser Releasing Party of any Action it may have under this Agreement or any of the other Related Documents.

10.17 **Legal Representation**. Purchaser and the Seller acknowledge and agree that the Law Firm has represented the Seller Group in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Related Documents and the consummation of the Transactions, and that the Seller, its Affiliates and its partners, officers, directors and representatives (the "Seller Group Members") have a reasonable expectation that the Law Firm will represent them in connection with any Action involving any Seller Group Member, on the one hand, and Purchaser or any of its Affiliates and representatives (the "Purchaser Group Members"), on the other hand, arising under this Agreement, the Related Documents or the Transactions. Purchaser hereby, on behalf of itself and the other Purchaser Group Members, irrevocably: (a) acknowledges and agrees that any attorney-client privilege, solicitor-client privilege, work product or other attorney-client or solicitor-client confidential information ("Attorney-Client Information") arising from communications prior to the Closing between the Seller (including any one or more officers, directors or stockholders of such Seller), on the one hand, and the Law Firm, on the other hand, is not included in the property, rights, privileges, powers, franchises and other interests that are possessed by or vested in the Business or the Transferred Assets, that any such Attorney-Client Information shall be deemed property of, and controlled solely by, such Seller for the benefit and on behalf of the Seller Group Members and, upon request, convey and transfer any Attorney-Client Information to the Seller; (b) acknowledge and agree that the Seller Group Members shall have the right to retain, or cause the Law Firm to retain, any such documentation or information in the possession of the Law Firm or such Seller Group Members at the Closing; (c) agree not to access, retain or use any documentation or information constituting Attorney-Client Information and that no Purchaser Group Member shall have any right to waive any attorney-client privilege or other right to confidentiality with respect to such Attorney-Client Information; (d) disclaim the right to assert a waiver by any Seller Group Member with regard to the attorney-client privilege, solicitor-client privilege or other right to confidentiality with respect to such Attorney-Client Information solely due to the fact that such documentation or information is physically in the possession of Purchaser after the Closing; (e) consent to the Law Firm's representation after the Closing of any Seller Group Member in any Action that may relate to a Purchaser Group Member or the Transactions and consent to and waive any conflict of interest arising therefrom without the need for any future waiver or consent; and (f) consent to the disclosure by the Law Firm to any Seller Group Member of any documentation or information obtained by the Law Firm during the course of its representation of Seller or any Affiliate prior to the Closing, whether related to this Agreement, the Related Documents, the Transactions or otherwise, whether or not such disclosure is made prior to or after the Closing and whether

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 61 of 115

or not the documentation or information disclosed is subject to any attorney-client privilege, solicitor-client privilege or confidentiality obligation to any Seller Group Member, any Affiliate of the Seller or any other Person. In the event that any Action arises after the Closing between any Purchaser Group Member and a Person other than a Seller Group Member, such Purchaser Group Member shall not disclose any documentation or information that is subject to an attorney-client privilege or other rights of confidentiality referenced in this Section 10.17 without the prior written consent of the applicable Seller; *provided, however*, that if such Purchaser Group Member is required by judicial order or other legal process to make such disclosure, such Purchaser Group Member shall promptly notify the applicable Seller in writing of such requirement (without making disclosure) and shall provide such Seller with such cooperation and assistance as shall be necessary to enable such Seller to prevent disclosure by reason of such attorney-client privilege, solicitor-client privilege or other rights of confidentiality. This Section 10.17 is for the benefit of the Seller Group Members and such Persons are intended third-party beneficiaries of this Section 10.17.

[THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

PURCHASER:

EIGER INNOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.

DocuSigned by:

Name: Dr. Jeffrey Glenn
Title: Founding President

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

SELLER:

EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

DocuSigned by:

Name: David Apelian

Title: Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT A Form of Bill of Sale and Assignment and Assumption Agreement

See attached.

BILL OF SALE AND ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

THIS BILL OF SALE AND ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of [●], 2024, is entered into by and between Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Purchaser") and Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Seller").

WHEREAS, the Seller and the Purchaser entered into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of [●], 2024, as amended to date (the "**Purchase Agreement**"); and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Seller agreed to sell (or cause to be sold) to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Seller, all of the Transferred Assets Free and Clear, and the Purchaser agreed to assume from the Seller, all of the Assumed Liabilities, in each case upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Purchase Agreement, pursuant to a Sale Order and Sections 105(a), 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and Rules 6004 and 6006 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual representations, warranties, covenants, agreements and conditions set forth herein and in the Purchase Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Purchase Agreement and the Sale Order, in exchange for an aggregate payment from the Purchaser to the Seller equal to the Purchase Price, the Seller hereby sells, transfers, assigns, conveys and delivers (or causes the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery) to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser hereby purchases, assumes and accepts from the Seller, Free and Clear (except for Permitted Liens), all of the rights, title and interests in, to and under the Transferred Assets. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the transfer, assignment, conveyance, and delivery of each Existing Manufacturing Contract will be effective and occur automatically and without further notice on the applicable Existing Manufacturing Contract Transfer Date. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Excluded Assets shall be retained by the Seller Group, and the Purchaser and its designees shall acquire no right, title or interest in the Excluded Assets.
- 2. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Purchase Agreement and the Sale Order, the Purchaser hereby assumes and agrees to pay, discharge and perform in accordance with their terms the Assumed Liabilities. The Purchaser assumes only the Assumed Liabilities of the Seller Group and does not assume or is liable for any Excluded Liabilities (including the Seller Group Taxes), and the Seller Group shall retain and shall be responsible for, the Excluded Liabilities.
- 3. This Agreement, together with the Purchase Agreement including the Exhibits and Schedules hereto, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents, contain the entire understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter contained herein and therein.
- 4. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented or changed, and any provision hereof or thereof can be waived, only by a written instrument making specific reference to this Agreement executed by the party against whom enforcement of any such amendment, supplement, modification or waiver is sought. The waiver by any party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a further or continuing waiver of such breach or as a waiver of any other or subsequent breach. No failure on the part of any party to exercise, and no delay in exercising any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall a single or partial exercise of such right, power or remedy by such party preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy.

Final Form

- 5. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Purchase Agreement. This Agreement is in accordance with, and is subject to, all of the terms and conditions of the Purchase Agreement. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to supersede, enlarge or modify any of the obligations, agreements, covenants, representations or warranties of the Seller or the Purchaser contained in the Purchase Agreement. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between this Agreement and the Purchase Agreement, the terms of the Purchase Agreement shall prevail.
- 6. Except to the extent the mandatory provisions of the Bankruptcy Code apply, this Agreement shall be governed by the internal laws of the State of Delaware (including its statute of limitations), without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law principles or rules that would cause the application of the Applicable Laws of any other jurisdiction.
- 7. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, the successors by operation of law and permitted assigns of the parties hereto in accordance with the Purchase Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall create or be deemed to create any third party beneficiary rights in any Person not a party hereto.
- 8. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts (any of which may be delivered by electronic transmission), each of which shall constitute an original, and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission in .PDF format, or other agreed format shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Minor variations in the form of the signature page, including footers from earlier versions of this Agreement, shall be disregarded in determining the party's intent or the effectiveness of such signature.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

PURCHASER:	
[PURCHASER]	
By:	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

SELLER:	
EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC.	
By:	

EXHIBIT B Escrow Agreement

See attached.



222 N. Pacific Coast Hwy 3rd Floor El Segundo, CA 90245 310.823.9000 PHONE **kccllc.com**

ACCOUNT ACKNOWLEDGMENT

Date: April 22, 2024

To: Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc. (the "Company")

From: Kurtzman Carson Consultants LLC

Re: Professional Fees Escrow Account for Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc.

Set forth below are the details for the account (the "Account") that Kurtzman Carson Consultants LLC ("KCC") has set up as agent for the Company for purposes of providing certain fund services under that certain Services Agreement by and among KCC and the Company dated March 28, 2024, and as set forth on Exhibit A hereto (the "Engagement"). The Company acknowledges and agrees that KCC will take direction from Company's representatives, employees, agents and/or professionals (collectively, the "Company Parties) with respect to the services.

Name of Account:	KCC AAF Restructuring Clients
Account Address:	222 N. Pacific Coast Hwy Ste 300, El Segundo CA 90245
Account No.:	4426855330
SWIFT No.:	BOFAUS3N
Bank Name:	Bank of America
Bank Address:	115 W 42 nd St, One Bryant Park, New York, NY 10036
Routing Number:	026009593
Special Instructions:	FBO Eiger BioPharmaceuticals Inc. Professional Fees

The Company acknowledges that the Account will be held and maintained by KCC as agent for the Company. KCC will not pass through any bank fees charged in connection with maintenance of the Account and KCC shall be solely responsible for the payment of such fees. The amounts held in the Account, once transferred into the Account, are held at the sole risk of the Company.

The Company shall remain responsible for tax reporting. KCC, on behalf of the Company, shall undertake only those tax reporting and withholding services as are reasonably requested by the Company in writing. Any such tax related services shall be solely at the direction of the Company and KCC may rely on the direction of the Company.

If you have any questions regarding these matters, please contact Angela Nguyen of KCC at 310-708-6581.

KURTZMAN CARSON CONSULTANTS LLC

DocuSigned by:

DocuSigned by:

Evan J. Gershbein

Name: Evan Gershbein

Position: EVP, Corporate Restructuring Services

AGREED TO AND ACCEPTED BY

EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

Name. Douglas Staut

Position: Chief Restructuring Officer



222 N. Pacific Coast Hwy 3rd Floor El Segundo, CA 90245

310.823.9000 PHONE **kccllc.com**

EXHIBIT A

Fund Services

- Submit wires for professional fee payments under direction of the Company
- Monthly reporting and account reconciliation
- Escrow fee of \$300 per firm/professional
- Disbursement checks to be provided at the rate of \$1.75 per check (printing and postage only)
- 1099 Tax reporting and W-9 mailing at the rate of \$2.75 per tax form (printing and postage only) (only if specified by Company)
- All services subject to the standard fees and charges set forth in the KCC Agreement (e.g., hourly consulting fees, printing charges, etc.)
- Additional services as requested by Company and agreed by KCC in writing

EXHIBIT CForm of Intellectual Property Assignment Agreement

See attached.

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

THIS INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of [●], 2024, is entered into by and between Eiger InnoTherapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation having a business address of 2061 Webster Street, Palo Alto, CA 94301, USA (the "Purchaser") and Eiger BioPharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation having a business address of 2155 Park Boulevard, Palo Alto, CA 94306, USA (the "Seller").

WHEREAS, the Seller and the Purchaser entered into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of [●], 2024, as amended to date (the "Purchase Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Seller agreed to sell (or cause to be sold) to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Seller, all of the Transferred Assets Free and Clear, and the Purchaser agreed to assume from the Seller, all of the Assumed Liabilities, in each case upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Purchase Agreement, pursuant to a Sale Order and Sections 105(a), 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and Rules 6004 and 6006 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual representations, warranties, covenants, agreements and conditions set forth herein and in the Purchase Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Purchase Agreement and the Sale Order, in exchange for an aggregate payment from the Purchaser to the Seller equal to the Purchase Price, the Seller hereby sells, transfers, assigns, conveys and delivers (or causes the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery) to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser hereby purchases, assumes and accepts from the Seller, Free and Clear (except for Permitted Liens), all of the rights, title and interests in, to and under the Owned Intellectual Property Assets, including the Intellectual Property Registrations and material unregistered Intellectual Property listed on Schedule 3.12(a) of the Purchase Agreement (which Schedule 3.12(a) is also attached hereto for reference).
- 2. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Purchase Agreement and the Sale Order, the Purchaser hereby assumes and agrees to pay, discharge and perform in accordance with their terms the Assumed Liabilities associated with the Owned Intellectual Property Assets, including the Intellectual Property Registrations listed on Schedule 3.12(a) of the Purchase Agreement (which Schedule 3.12(a) is also attached hereto for reference).
- 3. This Agreement, together with the Purchase Agreement including the Exhibits and Schedules hereto, the Confidentiality Agreement and the Related Documents, contain the entire understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter contained herein and therein.
- 4. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented or changed, and any provision hereof or thereof can be waived, only by a written instrument making specific reference to this Agreement executed by the party against whom enforcement of any such amendment, supplement, modification or waiver is sought. The waiver by any party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a further or continuing waiver of such breach or as a waiver of any other or subsequent breach. No failure on the part of any party to exercise, and no delay in exercising any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall a single or partial exercise of such right, power or remedy by such party preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy.
- 5. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Purchase Agreement. This Agreement is in accordance with, and is subject to, all of the terms and conditions of the Purchase Agreement. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to supersede,

Final Form

enlarge or modify any of the obligations, agreements, covenants, representations or warranties of the Seller or the Purchaser contained in the Purchase Agreement. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between this Agreement and the Purchase Agreement, the terms of the Purchase Agreement shall prevail.

- 6. Except to the extent the mandatory provisions of the Bankruptcy Code apply, this Agreement shall be governed by the internal laws of the State of Delaware (including its statute of limitations), without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law principles or rules that would cause the application of the Applicable Laws of any other jurisdiction.
- 7. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, the successors by operation of law and permitted assigns of the parties hereto in accordance with the Purchase Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall create or be deemed to create any third party beneficiary rights in any Person not a party hereto.
- 8. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts (any of which may be delivered by electronic transmission), each of which shall constitute an original, and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission in .PDF format, or other agreed format shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Minor variations in the form of the signature page, including footers from earlier versions of this Agreement, shall be disregarded in determining the party's intent or the effectiveness of such signature.

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

PURCHASER:	
EIGER INNOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.	
By:	_

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first written above.

SELLER:	
EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC.	
By:	
Name: David Apelian Title: Chief Executive Officer	

Schedule 3.12(a) of Purchase Agreement (attached)

SCHEDULES

to

LONAFARNIB ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and between

EIGER INNOTHERAPEUTICS, INC., as Purchaser,

and

EIGER BIOPHARMACEUTICALS, INC., as Seller

Dated as of August 1, 2024

Schedule 1.1(a) Permitted Liens

Liens imposed by Innovatus Life Science Lending Fund I, LP and its affiliates.

Schedule 2.1(a) Assigned Contracts¹

Asset	Counterparty	Description of Contract
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	LNF/RTV FDC Tablet Dev. Change Order #7 to E141-8598, dated January 23, 2018
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	Amendment No. 2 to the Master Services and Clinical Manufacture Agreement, dated May 29, 2019
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	Master Services and Clinical Manufacture Agreement, dated May 16, 2016
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Master Services Agreement, dated June 23, 2020
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Statement of Work #157-1, dated July 10, 2020, as governed by Master Services Agreement, dated June 23, 2020
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Change Order 1 to Statement of Work #157-1, dated July 23, 2021
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Change Order 2 to Statement of Work #157-1, dated December 21, 2021
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Change Order 3 to Statement of Work #157-1, dated January 30, 2023
Lonafarnib	BIORASI, LLC	Change Order 4 to Statement of Work #157-1, dated August 25, 2023
Lonafarnib	Corden Pharma Colorado	Change Order #6 to Statement of Work # 2, dated May 19, 2021
Lonafarnib	Corden Pharma Colorado	Statement of Work 6, dated April 17, 2023
Lonafarnib	Corden Pharma Colorado; Corden Pharma International GmbH	Change Order 1 to the Statement of Work 6, dated April 26, 2023
Lonafarnib	Cyprotex US, LLC	Proposal for Analysis of Active Metabolites of Lonafarnib (LNF): MH17 and HM21, dated May 6, 2019
Lonafarnib	Fisher Clinical Services GmbH	Quote 214873 Order 8 Version 3 20220225, dated February 25, 2022
Lonafarnib	Fisher Clinical Services, Inc.	Quote PSG-A-1051277.v3 20220225, dated February 25, 2022

¹ Existing Manufacturing Contracts, if any, are identified by the * symbol.

Description of Contract

LNF/RTV with and w/o Alfa

Lonaranno	Tisher Chinear	LINF/KTV with and w/o Alia
	Services U.K. Limited	Labeling Kits Quote PSG-A-
		1007765.v1 20190514, dated May
		14, 2019
Lonafarnib	INTRINSIK CORP	
Lonararmo	INTRINSIK CORP	Statement of Work #8, dated July 9,
		2022, as governed by Master
		Services Agreement, dated March 6,
		2020
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC.	Amendment No. 1 to the
	,	Commercial Supply Agreement,
		dated March 9, 2023
Lonafarnib	LONZA DEND INC	,
Lonararmo	LONZA BEND, INC.	Amendment No. 2 to the
		Commercial Supply Agreement,
		dated January 1, 2024
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC.	Change Order 8 to Statement of
		Work E141-8598, dated November
		12, 2018
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC.	Statement of Work PN-166560,
Lonaranno	EONZA BEND, INC.	dated April 10, 2023
		*
Lonafarnib	Lonza Bend; Patheon	Total Transportation Management
	Canada	("TTM") Freight Quote, dated
		August 16, 2021
T 0 "		
Lonafarnib	Lonza Pharma &	Validation Proposal, dated 6 April
	BioTech	2020
Lonafarnib	² Patheon, Inc.	Solely to the extent related to the
201111111111111111111111111111111111111	1 44414 4414	25mg strength, XRPD Change of
		Scope COS-55-R0 to Proposal No.
		P-TRP-114750-R2, dated May 15,
		2023
Lonafarnib	Patheon, Inc.	Project Proposal # C-TRC-270507-
		R4, dated September 27, 2021
Lonafarnib	Patheon, Inc.	_
Lonaranno	rameon, mc.	Change of Scope # C-TRC-270507-
		R4-COS-01-R0, dated January 30,
		2023
Lonafarnib	Patheon, Part of	Element Quote 20-012-162900
	Thermo Fischer	Revision 1, dated April 20, 2020
	Scientific; Element	
	Toronto	
Lonafarnib	PharmaDirections, Inc	WKO-EIG-879 Ad hoc Consulting,
Lonaranno	I narmaDirections, inc	<u> </u>
		dated October 29, 2014
	PharmaDirections, Inc	Amendment # 1 to WKO-EIG-879,
Lonafarnib	i marmabir conons, me	
Lonafarnib	Tharmabirections, me	dated June 10, 2015

⁻

Asset

Lonafarnib

Counterparty

Fisher Clinical

² Any Contracts with TFS Entities (as defined in Schedule 3.3) shall be on this Schedule 2.1(a) solely to the extent related to the 25mg strength (but not for 50mg strength, 75mg strength or an AVX injection), and all other Contracts with TFS Entities shall be removed and shall not be deemed on this Schedule 2.1(a).

Asset	Counterparty	Description of Contract
Lonafarnib	PharmaDirections, Inc	Amendment # 2 to WKO-EIG-879, dated January 1, 2019
Lonafarnib	Q SQUARED SOLUTIONS HOLDINGS, LLC	Work Order, dated October 20, 2023, under that certain Master Laboratory Services Agreement, dated May 3, 2019
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Study Protocol No.: EIG-LNF-011, dated July 18, 2019
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2019120, dated August 14, 2019
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #201989, dated December 3, 2019
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2020017, dated January 27, 2020
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2020082, dated March 30, 2020
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2020191, dated July 28, 2020
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2020201, dated August 9, 2020
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2020348, dated December 31, 2020
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2021-028, dated January 25, 2021
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #2021-210, dated June 8, 2021
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Study Protocol No.: SCRC20042, dated June 7, 2021
Lonafarnib	Trialog Clinical Trials Ltd	Price Quote #20221259, dated July 20, 2022
Lonafarnib	Patheon, Inc.	Master Manufacturing Services Agreement, dated January 9, 2020*
Lonafarnib	Patheon, Inc.	Quality Agreement, dated January 31, 2020*
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	Commercial Manufacturing Services and Supply Agreement, dated October 9, 2019*

Asset	Counterparty	Description of Contract
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	Commercial Quality Agreement, dated October 17, 2019, as amended by Amendment No. 1 to Quality Agreement, dated February 15, 2023*
Lonafarnib	LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.)	Quality Agreement for Commercial Manufacture of Product, dated November 1, 2023*
Lonafarnib	CordenPharma	Master Services Agreement, dated March 22, 2016*
Lonafarnib	CordenPharma	Commercial Quality Agreement, dated February 19, 2020*
Lonafarnib	Fisher Clinical Services, Inc.	Master Services Agreement, dated May 6, 2016*
Lonafarnib	Fisher Clinical Services, Inc.	First Amendment and Restated Quality Agreement, dated February 23, 2021*
Lonafarnib	General Synco, Inc.	Quotation GLS q-Eiger-JJ- 20220622-300kg, dated June 15, 2022*
Lonafarnib	GLSynthesis Inc.	Quotation, dated August 16, 2018*
Lonafarnib	GLSynthesis Inc.	Quotation, dated November 14, 2018*
Lonafarnib	INSERM U1110, Université de Strasbourg, France	Project Proposal 1
Lonafarnib	U1111, Centre International de Recherche en Infectiologie, Lyon, France, team HepVir	Project Proposal V-2023-03-16, dated March 16, 2023
N/A	Eiger Group International, Inc.	Asset Purchase Agreement, dated December 8, 2010
Lonafarnib	EZUS LYON (Subsidiary of the Universite Claude Bernard Lyon 1), Subsidiary of the Universite Claude Bernard Lyon 1, Centre National de la	Research Agreement, dated February 15, 2024.

Asset	Counterparty	Description of Contract
Recherche		
	Scientifique, Ecole	
	Nomale Superieure de	
	Lyon, and Inserm	
	Transfert SA	
Lonafarnib	SATT Conectus	Sponsored Research Agreement,
	Alsace, University of	dated January 12, 2024.
	Strasbourg, French	
	National Institute of	
	Health and Medical	
	Research, and Institute	
	for Viral and Liver	
	Diseases	

Schedule 2.1(c) Transferred Regulatory Information

LNF HDV: IND #110,877 and the EMA filing corresponding thereto.

No.	Description	Category	Expected Documents
1	FDA	Regulatory	eCTD Submission briefing packages,
			serial number amendments, meeting
			minutes, and email correspondences
1-1	IND - LNF for HDV (copies of all serial IND submissions)		
1-2	Pre-IND meeting		
1-3	End of Phase 1 (EOP1) meeting		
1-4	End of Phase 2 (EOP2) meeting		
1-5	Pre-NDA meeting		
1-6	Type B Meeting - long term follow up		
1-7	Other Type A, B, C meetings		
1-8	LNF for HDV IND and NDA Modules 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 (draft versions)		To view these modules, Purchaser is responsible for obtaining the eCTD Viewer and setting up a filing system that includes the relevant content from each serial submission.
1-9	Documentation or FDA correspondence relating to 1 Pediatric Study Plan (including plans to request waiver/deferral)		
1-10	Publications or references provided as part of Serial IND submissions and to the extent included in the IND folder		
2	EMA	Regulatory	eSubmission briefing packages, serial number amendments, meeting minutes, and email correspondences
2-1	Meetings to discuss LNF for HDV		,
2-2	EMA Prime designation - LNF for HDV		
3	Regulatory Management Archive for LNF	Regulatory	Box folder for LNF
4	Trade Name Documentation - Jirtxib	Regulatory	All regulatory documentation relating to the trade name of LNF for HDV
5	Trial Master Files (TMF)	Clinical	Transfer of TMFs on Box, QMS, or vendor systems
5-1	TMF - Phase 1 study		
5-2	TMF - Phase 2 studies (two studies)		
5-3	TMF - Phase 3 D-LIVR study (confirm inclusion of the items below)		
5-4	Signed Transfer of Obligation Documents		

5-5	Locations of Trial Master File archives		
5-6	Financial disclosures (or certification		
	of no applicable financial interests) for		
	each Investigator		
6	Clinical Samples (Samples across all	Clinical	All stored clinical samples,
	clinical studies)		specimens, and records of storage
			condition and logs
6-1	HDV RNA sample (INSERM)		
6-2	Whole blood sample for FT		
()	polymorphism (Q2)		
6-3	Serum sample for HBV serology (Q2)		
6-4	Backup PK samples (Alta Sciences)		
6-5	Plasma samples (TDL)		
6-6	Liver biopsy specimens (Dr. Goodman		
	at Inova Lab, Fairfax Virginia)		
7	D-LIVR Clinical Databases (SDTM	Clinical	All clinical databases and associated
8	and ADaM) Clinical Study Reports (CSR)	Clinical	analysis data files Draft, final, and archived reports
O	Chinical Study Reports (CSR)	Cillicai	including dataset, tables and listings,
8-1	CSR - Phase 1 study		merading dataset, tables and histings,
8-2	CSR - Phase 2 studies (two studies)	1	
8-3	CSR - Phase 3 D-LIVR study		
8-4	Legacy CSRs conducted by Schering		
0 1	and Merck		
8-5	DSMB reports, presentations, email or		
	written communication		
8-6	Reports of biopharmaceutic studies		
	(Merck/historic)		
8-7	Reports of studies pertinent to		
	pharmacokinetics using human biomaterials		
8-8	Reports of human pharmacokinetic	1	
0-0	(PK) studies		
8-9	Phase 3 population PK study report		
	(Momentum)		
8-10	Reports of human pharmacodynamic		
	(PD) studies		
8-11	Study reports and related information		
	of uncontrolled clinical studies	<u> </u>	
8-12	Reports of analyses of data from more		
9	than one study Non-Clinical Studies	Non-	All non-clinical study reports,
7	Non-Chinear Studies	Clinical	appendices and data; proposal for
		Cillicai	new studies from Charles River
			Laboratories, Inc.
9-1	Virology study report (draft)		-,
9-2	LNF Carcinogenicity Study		
ı		1	1

9-3	LNF API Environmental Risk		
	Assessment summaries		
9-4	ERA gap analysis report		
10	Quality Management System (QMS)	Quality	ZenQMS and Box
10-1	LNF Batch Record History: Starting Mats, API, SDD, DP, RTV and Placebo DP		
10-2	Analytical: Method Reports, Specifications, Stability, Impurities, Ref Stds		
10-3	Supply Chain: Packaging Validation and Inventories		
10-4	Lonafarnib Development and Assessment Reports		
10-5	Ritonavir API and SDD Development Reports		
10-6	Process Validation, Primary Packaging, Study Documents		
10-7	Technical Quality Agreements and Site Audit Reports		
11	CMC Materials related to LNF for HDV	CMC - Material	Supplies and inventory log
11-1	Commercial Lonafarnib API and SDD for HDV Drug Product		
11-2	Clinical and commercial supplies (25mg capsules)		
11-3	Ritonavir API		
12	Reference Standards	CMC - Material	Supplies and inventory log
12-1	RS - starting materials		
12-2	RS - API		
12-3	RS - SDD intermediate		
12-4	RS - final products		
13	Manufacturing	CMC	Detailed step-by-step descriptions of the lonafarnib manufacturing process.
13-1	Details of machinery, equipment, operating temperatures and conditions		
13-2	LNF process development history reports		
13-3	Critical steps and controls		
13-4	Analytical methods and controls		
13-5	Stability data		
13-6	Validation reports of process and analytical procedures		
13-7	Process logs		
13-8	Impurity characterization reports		
		!	

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 88 of 115

13-10	Batch records and release records		
13-11	Justification of manufacturing specifications		
13-12	Lonza reports and presentations for LNF/Ritonavir Fixed Dose Combination tablet development		
14	LNF 25 mg Stability Data	CMC	Current stability summaries and ongoing stability update; all supportive and validation stability programs required to defend retest and expiry
14-1	Starting material JJ		
14-2	DS intermediate LT		
14-3	LNF drug substance		
14-4	SDD drug product intermediate		
14-5	Lonafarnib Capsules, 25 mg in Alu Alu Blisters and Bottles		
14-6	Reference standards		

Schedule 2.1(h) Raw Materials and Inventory

Inventory

Use	Description	Quantity	Unit	Lot	Exp Date	Location(s)	Notes:
HDV	SZ 4	7.2	Kg	7202096	09/28/2026	Patheon	Imprinted "LNF
	WHITEOP						25" Capsule
	CAPSULE						Shells for 25mg
	Shell						HDV
HDV	SZ 4	72.0	Kg	7206089	04/19/2027	Patheon	Imprinted "LNF
	WHITEPOX						25" Capsule
	CAPSULE						Shells for 25mg
	Shell						HDV
HDV	SZ 4	33.7	Kg	7208817	08/25/2027	Patheon	Imprinted "LNF
	WHITEOP						25" Capsule
	CAPSULE						Shells for 25mg
	Shell						HDV
HDV	LNF 25MG	71.3	Kg	CNBMK	8/31/2026	Patheon	25mg PPQ1
	BULK						(~480,000
							Capsules)

Reference Material

	Raw Material Lot	Current On-hand in kilos	Gram Conversion	Retained by Eiger (Grams) as reference materials	Transferred to Zokinvy Buyer (Grams)
1	LONAFARNIB SDD 29.1 Kg 00-0120 Retest Patheon US Only	29.1	29,100	50	29,050
2	LONAFARNIB SDD 54.9 Kg 00-0332 Retest Patheon Global	54.9	54,900	50	54,850
3	YGK BP1515-LT 91.6 Kg 203002 Retest Corden US Only	91.6	91,600	50	91,550
4	YGK BP1515-LT 120.0 Kg 203003 Retest Corden US Only	120	120,000	50	119,950
5	YGK BP1515-LT 84.3 Kg 222004 Retest Corden Global	84.3	84,300	50	84,250
6	YGK BP1515-LT 118.8 Kg 228005 Retest Corden Global	118.8	118,800	50	118,750
7	GLS BP1515-JJ 18.8 Kg 11693 Retest Corden Global	18.8	18,800	50	18,750

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 90 of 115

8	GLS BP1515-JJ 9.9 Kg	9.9	9,900	50	9,850
	GLS-J-20210201 Retest				,
	Corden Global				
9	GLS BP1515-JJ 59.9 Kg	59.9	59,900	50	59,850
	GLS-J-20210201 Retest				
	Corden Global				
10	GLS BP1515-JJ 300 Kg	300	300,000	50	299,950
	GLS-J-20221201				
	10/27/2024 Corden Global				
11	BP1515-WA Stage 1 0.6	0.6	600	50	550
	Kg BO2210B22B Retest				
	Corden Global				
12	BP1515-Y Stage 2 46.6 Kg	46.6	46,600	50	46,550
	BO2210B023 Retest				
	Corden Global				
13	Lonafarnib API 17.9 Kg	17.9	17,900	50	17,850
	BO2011B901 Retest Lonza				
	Bend US Only				
14	Lonafarnib API 43.1 Kg	43.1	43,100	50	43,050
	BO2210B024 2/28/2026				
	Lonza Bend Global				

Schedule 2.11(a) Preliminary Allocation Schedule

[To come after the closing.]

Schedule 3.3 Seller Conflict; Required Filings and Consents

- 1. Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp. (successor-in-interest of Schering Corporation).
- 2. General Synco, Inc.
- 3. GLSynthesis Inc.
- 4. Patheon, Inc., Patheon UK Limited, and Patheon Manufacturing Services LLC, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc., Fisher Bioservices, Inc., Fisher Clinical Services GmbH, Fisher Clinical Services, Inc., Fisher Clinical Services U.K. Limited, PPD Development L.P., and their applicable affiliates (each an "TFS Entity" and together, the "TFS Entities").
- 5. LONZA BEND, INC. (f.k.a. Bend Research, Inc.), Lonza Pharma & BioTech and their applicable affiliates.
- 6. EZUS LYON (Subsidiary of the Universite Claude Bernard Lyon 1), Subsidiary of the Universite Claude Bernard Lyon 1, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, Ecole Nomale Superieure de Lyon, and Inserm Transfert SA.

Schedule 3.10 Absence of Material Developments

Schedule 3.11 Customers and Suppliers

- (a) Customers
 None
- (b) Suppliers
 Charles River Laboratories, Inc.

Schedule 3.12(a) Intellectual Property Registrations

(i) Domain Names and Applications

- 1. jitixib.com
- 2. jitixib.eu

(ii) Trademarks and Applications

1. None.

(iii) Copyrights and Applications

1. None.

(iv) Patents and Applications

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y	STATUS	TITLE	APPLICATION NO.	FILIN G DATE	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
	f. No. 000100							_
097854- 0931002 000100P R	United States of America	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	62/151,349	Apr 22, 2015			
097854- 0971335 000101P R	United States of America	Expired	TREATMENT OF HDV INFECTION WITH IONAFARNIB	61/987,315	May 1, 2014			
097854- 0971336 000102P R	United States of America	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS WITH LONAFARNIB	62/044,766	Sep 2, 2014			
097854- 0971337 000103P R	United States of America	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS WITH LONAFARNIB	62/073,413	Oct 31, 2014			

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 96 of 115

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y	STATUS	TITLE	APPLICATION NO.	FILIN G DATE	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
097854- 0943228 000100P C	PCT	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	PCT/US2015/02 8933	May 1, 2015			
097854- 1026092 000100C N	China	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	201580023585.1	May 1, 2015	Nov 1, 2016	ZL2015800235 85.1	Feb 28, 2020
097854- 1026093 000100E P	European Patent Office	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	15785846.5	May 1, 2015	Nov 30, 2016	3137078 ³	Mar 20, 2019
097854- 1026094 000100JP	Japan	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	2017-510458	May 1, 2015	Oct 31, 2016	6490800	Mar 8, 2019
097854- 1026095 000100K R	Republic of Korea	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	10-2016- 7033817	May 1, 2015	Dec 1, 2016	10-2686313	July 15, 2024
097854- 1174138 000110C N	China	Publishe d	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	202010069655.X	May 1, 2015	Jan 21, 2020		
097854- 1131064 000110E P	European Patent Office	Publishe d	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	19162000.4	May 1, 2015	Mar 11, 2019		

_

³ Validated in Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Great Britain, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Iceland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Monaco, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Spain, Sweden, Slovakia, Slovenia, Switzerland/Liechtenstein, and Turkey.

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 97 of 115

FILE REF.	COUNTR			APPLICATION	FILIN G	LOCA L FILIN G		ISSU E DAT
NO.	Y	STATUS	TITLE	NO.	DATE	DATE	PATENT NO.	E
097854-	Republic of	Abandon	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	10-2023-	May 1,	May 2,		
1354906	Korea	ed	DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	7014993	2015	2023		
000110K								
R	- 111 a	- 4		10.2021	3.5.4	7 1 10		
097854-	Republic of	Pending	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	10-2024-	May 1,	July 12,		
1454963	Korea		DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	7023478	2025	2024		
000120K								
R	C NI 000200							
	f. No. 000200	E1	THE ATMENT OF HER ATITIO	(2/251 026	NT 4			
097854-	United	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	62/251,026	Nov 4,			
0963158	States of		DELTA VIRUS INFECTION		2015			
000200U	America							
S 097854-	United	Emmine 4	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	62/297,740	Feb 19,			
1002879	States of	Expired		62/297,740	2016			
1002879 000201P	America		DELTA VIRUS INFECTION		2016			
R	America							
097854-	United	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	62/321,623	A			
1007835	States of	Expired	DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	02/321,023	Apr 12,			
000202P	America		DELTA VIKUS INFECTION		2016			
R	America				2010			
097854-	PCT	Expired	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	PCT/US2016/05	Oct 26,			
097834-	101	Expired	DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	8937	2016			
000210P			DELIA VIROS INTECTION	0,31	2010			
C C								
097854-	China	Abandon	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	201680073916.7	Oct 26,	Jun 15,		
1085344	Cillia	ed	DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	2010000/3/10./	2016	2018		
000210C		Ju	DEDITY THOU IN LOTTON		2010	2010		
N								

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 98 of 115

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y European	STATUS Issued	TITLE TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	APPLICATION NO. 16862727.1	FILIN G DATE Oct 26,	LOCA L FILIN G DATE May	PATENT NO. 3370723 ⁴	ISSU E DAT E
1085345 000210E P	Patent Office		DELTA VIRUS INFECTION		2016	31, 2018		16, 2020
097854- 1085346 000210JP	Japan	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	2018-542682	Oct 26, 2016	May 2, 2018	7187315	Dec 2, 2022
097854- 1085347 000210K R	Republic of Korea	Publishe d	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	10-2018- 7014733	Oct 26, 2016	May 24, 2018		
097854- 1444814 000220C N	China	Pending	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	202410553767.0	Oct 26, 2016	May 7, 2024		
097854- 1213599 000220E P	European Patent Office	Publishe d	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	20214179.2	Oct 26, 2016	Dec 15, 2020		
097854- 1353349 000220JP	Japan	Publishe d	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	2022-191287	Oct 26, 2016	Nov 30, 2022		
097854- 1025311 000220U S	United States of America	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	15/335,327	Oct 26, 2016		10076512	Sep 18, 2018

_

⁴ Validated in Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Great Britain, Greece, Hungary, Italy, and Romania, Spain, and Switzerland/Liechtenstein.

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 99 of 115

FILE REF. NO. 097854- 1098916	COUNTR Y United States of	STATUS Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS	APPLICATION NO. 16/052,386	FILIN G DATE Aug 1, 2018	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO. 10828283	ISSU E DAT E Nov
000230U S	America		DELTA VIRUS INFECTION		2018			10, 2020
097854- 1205200 000240U S	United States of America	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	16/996,147	Aug 18, 2020		11311519	Apr 26, 2022
097854- 1295729 000250U S	United States of America	Issued	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	17/655,470	Mar 18, 2022		11793793	Oct 24, 2023
097854- 1409030 000260U S	United States of America	Pending	TREATMENT OF HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	18/467,858	Sep 15, 2023			
	f. No. 000400							
097854- 0969908 000400P R	United States of America	Expired	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITANOVIR	62/150,721	Apr 21, 2015			
097854- 0969907 000401P R	United States of America	Expired	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITANOVIR	62/153,815	Apr 28, 2015			
097854- 0970802 000410P C	PCT	Expired	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	PCT/US2016/02 8651	Apr 21, 2016			

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 100 of 115

FILE REF. NO. 097854-	COUNTR Y China	STATUS Issued	PHARMACEUTICAL	APPLICATION NO. 201680023413.9	FILIN G DATE Apr	LOCA L FILIN G DATE Oct 23,	PATENT NO. ZL2016800234	ISSU E DAT E Dec
1064652 000410C N			COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR		21, 2016	2017	13.9	1, 2020
097854- 1068234 000410E P	European Patent Office	Issued	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	16783855.6	Apr 21, 2016	Nov 20, 2017	3285768 ⁵	Dec 30, 2020
097854- 1064653 000410JP	Japan	Abandon ed	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	2017-555331	Apr 21, 2016	Oct 20, 2017		
097854- 1066458 000410K R	Republic of Korea	Issued	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	10-2017- 7033536	Apr 21, 2016	Nov 20, 2017	102514971	Mar 23, 2023
097854- 1064982 000410U S	United States of America	Issued	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	15/567,444	Apr 21, 2016	Oct 18, 2017	10835496	Nov 17, 2020
097854- 1344814 000420K R	Republic of Korea	Abandon ed	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	10-2022- 7036051	Apr 21, 2016	Oct 17, 2022		
097854- 1216481 000420U S	United States of America	Issued	METHODS OF TREATING HEPATITIS DELTA VIRUS INFECTION	17/073,920	Oct 19, 2020		11517532	Dec 6, 2022

_

⁵ Validated in Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Great Britain, Hungary, Italy, Romania, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland/Liechtenstein, and Turkey.

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 101 of 115

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y	STATUS	TITLE	APPLICATION NO.	FILIN G DATE	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
097854- 1351132 000430U S	United States of America	Issued	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	17/969,005	Oct 19, 2022		12029819	Jul 9, 2024
097854- 1447847 000440U S	United States of America	Pending	PHARMACEUTICAL COMPOSITIONS COMPRISING LONAFARNIB AND RITONAVIR	18/675,360	May 28, 2024			
Family Re 097854- 1161501 003600P R	United States of America	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	62/915,933	Oct 16, 2019			
097854- 1184524 003601P R	United States of America	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	63/014,774	Apr 24, 2020			
097854- 1209172 003602P R	United States of America	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	63/070,047	Aug 25, 2020			
097854- 1213950 003610P C	PCT	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	PCT/US2020/05 5714	Oct 15, 2020			
097854- 1311430 003610A U	Australia	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	2020368402	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 1, 2022		

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 102 of 115

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y	STATUS	TITLE	APPLICATION NO.	FILIN G DATE	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
097854- 1311431 003610B R	Brazil	Abandon ed	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTION	BR11202200691 3-8	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 11, 2022		
097854- 1311432 003610C A	Canada	Abandon ed	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	3156679	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 1, 2022		
097854- 1311433 003610C N	China	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	202080072840.2	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 18, 2022		
097854- 1311435 003610E P	European Patent Office	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTION	20877447.1	Oct 15, 2020	May 16, 2022		
097854- 1311436 003610IL	Israel	Pending	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTION	291780	Oct 15, 2020	Mar 29, 2022		
097854- 1311438 003610JP	Japan	Abandon ed	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	2022-522957	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 15, 2022		
097854- 1311439 003610K R	Republic of Korea	Abandon ed	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	10-2022- 7016071	Oct 15, 2020	May 12, 2022		
097854- 1311440 003610M X	Mexico	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTION	MX/a/2022/0043 99	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 11, 2022		

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 103 of 115

FILE REF. NO. 097854- 1311434 003610R U	COUNTR Y Russian Federation	STATUS Pending	TITLE METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	APPLICATION NO. 2022108826	FILIN G DATE Oct 15, 2020	LOCA L FILIN G DATE Apr 4, 2022	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
097854- 1312773 003610U A	Ukraine	Pending	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTION	a202201069	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 1, 2022		
097854- 1311444 003610U S	United States of America	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	17/754,587	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 6, 2022		
097854- 1311441 003610Z A	South Africa	Pending	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	2022/04021	Oct 15, 2020	Apr 8, 2022		
Family Re	f. No. 004700	•			•			
097854- 1358960 004700P R	United States of America	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	63/386,496	Dec 7, 2022			
097854- 1362499 004701P R	United States of America	Expired	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	63/386,661	Dec 8, 2022			
097854- 1416492 004710P C	PCT	Publishe d	METHODS TO TREAT HEPATITIS DELTA VIRAL INFECTIONS	PCT/US2023/08 2638	Dec 6, 2023			

Case 24-80040-sgj11 Doc 814-1 Filed 04/14/25 Entered 04/14/25 13:12:07 Desc Exhibit 5 Page 104 of 115

FILE REF. NO.	COUNTR Y f. No. 003300	STATUS	TITLE	APPLICATION NO.	FILIN G DATE	LOCA L FILIN G DATE	PATENT NO.	ISSU E DAT E
097854- 1359056 003304P R	United States of America	Expired	TREATMENT OF CANCERS	63/479,872	Jan 13, 2023			

Schedule 3.12(b) Intellectual Property Agreements

- 1. The Merck License Agreement.
- 2. Asset Purchase Agreement, dated March 31, 2024, by and between the Seller and the Zokinvy Buyer, as amended from time to time.
- 3. Sublicense Agreement, dated May 3, 2024, by and between the Seller and the Zokinvy Buyer, as amended from time to time.
- 4. Letter Agreement, dated May 3, 2024, by and among the Seller, the Zokinvy Buyer and Merck Sharp & Dohme LLC, as amended from time to time.

Schedule 3.14 Product Liability

Schedule 3.18 Inventory Locations and Storage Contracts

Inventory Locations

See Schedule 2.1(h) Raw Materials and Inventory.

Storage Contracts

- 1. Project Proposal # C-TRC-270507-R4, dated September 27, 2021, from Patheon, Inc. in the Inventory table on Schedule 2.1(h).
- 2. Contracts with the applicable counterparties as identified in the column titled "Raw Material Lot" in the Reference Material table on Schedule 2.1(h).

Schedule 4.3 Purchaser Conflict; Required Filings and Consents

Schedule 6.1 Conduct of Business

Schedule 6.4 Notices and Consents

Schedule 7.6 Transition Activities

Category	Seller will:	Post-Close Timeframe
General Consulting Services	 Provide historical knowledge and context to all major program functions as set forth below. Answer questions relating to the Transition Materials 	30 days
Transition of Assigned Contracts	Facilitate transition of all Assigned Contracts	30 days
Regulatory	Provide historical knowledge required by Purchaser to complete transfers of the IND	30 days
Manufacturing & Drug Supply	Transfer knowledge and introduce relationships	30 days
Data Management	Participate in data reviews	30 days
Pharmacovigilanc e & Medical Information	 Transfer knowledge, relationships, and processes Facilitate transfer and migration of PV data Provide access to safety database 	30 days
Medical Affairs	Provide historical knowledge and context, and answer questions regarding medical affairs	30 days
Quality	Provide historical knowledge and context, and answer questions relating to quality matters.	30 days

Schedule 7.10(d)(1) Pharmacovigilance Services Prior to Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date

- 1. Maintain responsibility for the global safety databases; and
- 2. Cooperate with Purchaser, perform activities reasonably requested by Purchaser in a diligent and professional manner and in accordance with industry standards, act in good faith, and timely respond to Purchaser's requests.

Schedule 7.10(d)(2) Pharmacovigilance Services After Lonafarnib IND Transfer Date

- 1. Prepare/write any safety reports;
- 2. Assess causality;
- 3. Submit safety reports to regulatory agencies as necessary according to requirements in relevant geographies (including, but not limited to, for the FDA and EMA);
- 4. Submit safety reports according to prescribed regulatory timelines;
- 5. Distribute safety reports to third parties/investigators as necessary;
- 6. Prepare any aggregate safety reports as necessary;
- 7. Respond to any safety-related enquiries from Purchaser, Regulatory Authorities or other parties; and
- 8. Perform all other pharmacovigilance activities required or useful for Purchaser to meet its drug surveillance, pharmacovigilance, and regulatory safety reporting responsibilities.

Schedule 7.15 Cross-Over Contracts⁶ 7

Asset	Counterparty	Description of Contract
Lonafarnib	IQVIA RDS INC.	Work Order
		#KZA43736, dated May
		8, 2019
Lonafarnib	IQVIA RDS INC.	Change Order 1 to WO
		#KZA43736, dated
		March 26, 2020
Lonafarnib	IQVIA RDS INC.	General Services
		Agreement for Emerging
		Biotech Clients, dated
T C '1	TOTAL BDG DIG	October 15, 2018
Lonafarnib	IQVIA RDS INC.	Change Order 3 to
Lonafarnib	IOVIA DDC INC	MZA58497
Lonalarnio	IQVIA RDS INC.	Change Order 5 to
Lonafarnib	IOVIA Distanta I I C	MZA58497
Lonafarnib	IQVIA Biotech LLC IQVIA Biotech LLC	Change Proposal No. 1 Change Notification No.
Lonararnio	IQVIA Biolech LLC	Change Notification No.
Lonafarnib	IQVIA Biotech LLC	Change Notification No.
Lonaranno	IQVIA DIOIECII LLC	2
Lonafarnib	IQVIA Biotech LLC	Change Notification No.
Lonaramo	IQ VII I BIOLECII EEC	3
Lonafarnib	IQVIA Biotech LLC	Change Notification No.
		4
Lonafarnib	IQVIA Biotech LLC	Change Proposal No. 15
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Master Services
	LLC	Agreement, dated
		January 15, 2016
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Statement of Work, dated
	LLC	April 8, 2016
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Statement of Work, dated
	LLC	July 19, 2016
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Change Proposal 1
	LLC	
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Change Proposal 2
	LLC	
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Change Proposal 3
T 0 "	LLC	C1 P 1.4
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical	Change Proposal 4
	LLC	

⁶ Contracts with IQVIA RDS INC., IQVIA Biotech LLC and Novella Clinical LLC are Global Safety Database

⁷ Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in the Agreement, the Contracts with Accenture, LLP (a) may be assumed by Purchaser only pursuant to Section 7.15(b) of the Agreement once all conditions are met and Purchaser makes a request, and (b) may not be assumed by Purchaser pursuant to 7.15(c) of the Agreement under any circumstances.

Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical LLC	Change Proposal 5
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical LLC	Change Proposal 6
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical LLC	Change Proposal 7
Lonafarnib	Novella Clinical LLC	Change Proposal 8
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Amendment One to the Master Services Agreement, dated May 25, 2018
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Change Order 3 to SOW 3, dated June 15, 2022
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Change Order Form No. 9 to SOW 5, dated December 13, 2021
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Scope of Work 4, dated March 2, 2016
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Scope of Work 5, dated November 7, 2017
Lonafarnib	Accenture, LLP	Master Services Agreement, dated March 2, 2016